Louisiana State University LSU Digital Commons

LSU Doctoral Dissertations

Graduate School

2007

Role of heparanase and heparanase-degraded heparan sulfate in brain-metastatic melanoma

Madhuchhanda Roy Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.lsu.edu/gradschool_dissertations Part of the <u>Medicine and Health Sciences Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Roy, Madhuchhanda, "Role of heparanase and heparanase-degraded heparan sulfate in brain-metastatic melanoma" (2007). *LSU Doctoral Dissertations*. 3769. https://digitalcommons.lsu.edu/gradschool_dissertations/3769

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School at LSU Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in LSU Doctoral Dissertations by an authorized graduate school editor of LSU Digital Commons. For more information, please contactgradetd@lsu.edu.

ROLE OF HEPARANASE AND HEPARANASE-DEGRADED HEPARAN SULFATE IN BRAIN-METASTATIC MELANOMA

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in

The Interdepartmental Program in Veterinary Medical Sciences through the Department of Comparative Biomedical Sciences

> by Madhuchhanda Roy M.B.B.S., Calcutta University, India, 1997 May 2007

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my graduate committee members, Dr. Gary E. Wise, Dr. Steven A. Barker, Dr. William G. Henk, Dr. George M. Strain, Dr. Kenneth R. Bondioli, and Dr. Konstantin G. Kousoulas for their support and assistance through this rigorous process. I owe thanks to Dr. Dario Marchetti for his support and guidance. He gave me the opportunity to develop both professionally and individually.

In addition, I want to thank Jane Reiland, Yvonne Denkins, Amandip Singh, and all the student workers in the laboratory for their help and support both as co-workers and as friends. Jane helped me to develop intellectually and taught me routine laboratory procedures. Yvonne was always a great encouragement. Amandip and Jessica were of tremendous help in the completion of writing this dissertation. I do not think that I could have made it through the past few years without them.

I would also like to thank Marian Waguespack, Connie David and Izabela Lomnicka of Dr. Steven A. Barker's laboratory for the HPLC analyses, Drs. Konstantin G. Kousoulas and Vladimir Chouljenko for the adenoviral constructs, and Dr. Daniel B. Paulsen for devoting long hours on analyzing the animal data for my dissertation.

Finally, where would I be without Dr. Arthur Penn? Very special thanks to him for constructive criticism, support and encouragement over the past few years.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	ii
LIST OF TABLES	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	ix
ABSTRACT	X
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION	1
STATEMENT OF PROBLEM AND HYPOTHESIS	1
STATEMENT OF RESEARCH OBJECTIVES	3
LITERATURE REVIEW	4
Cancer Metastasis: The "Seed and Soil" Hypothesis	4
Metastatic Melanoma	8
Extracellular Matrix	11
Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans: Structure and Function	12
Heparan Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans: Structure and Function	15
Heparanase in Health and Disease	19
Discovery	19
Molecular Properties	21
Structure, Processing and Trafficking	24
Regulation of Gene Expression	28
Function	29
Inhibitors	30
Fibroblast Growth Factor-2 and Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor in	
Angiogenesis	31
REFERENCES	
CHAPTER II: ANTISENSE-MEDIATED SUPPRESSION OF <i>HEPARANASE</i> GENE INHIBITS MELANOMA CELL INVASION	48
	48
MATERIALS AND METHODS	50
Materials	50
Cells and Tissue Culture Conditions	51
Construction of Recombinant Adenovirus Containing the Human Heparanase Gene.	51
Adenoviral Infection	52
Reverse Transcription (RT) PCR Analysis	53
Western Blot Analysis	53
HPSE-1 Activity Assays	54
Chemoinvasion Assays	55
In Vivo Tumorigenic Assays	56
Immunohistochemical Analysis	57

RESULTS	57
Detection of HPSE-1 mRNA Expression in Sense or Antisense Orientation	
Modulation of HPSE-1 Protein Levels Following Ad-S/Ad-AS/hep Infection in Mela	noma
Cells	58
HPSE-1 Activity is Upregulated in Ad-S/hep–Treated Melanoma Cells	61
Inhibition of HPSE-1 - Induced Invasion by Ad-AS/hep Infection of Melanoma	
Cells	66
Inhibition of Tumor Formation with Ad-AS/hep - Treated 70w Cells	66
DISCUSSION	70
REFERENCES	74
CHAPTER III: OVEREXPRESSION OF HEPARANASE INHIBITS BRAIN-	
METASTASIS IN VIVO	79
INTRODUCTION	79
<u>MATERIALS AND METHODS</u>	81
Materials	81
Cells and Tissue Culture Conditions	81
Construction of Recombinant Adenovirus Containing the Human Heparanase Gene	81
Adenoviral Infection	82
Heparanase Activity Assays	83
In Vivo Tumorigenic Assays	83
<u>RESULTS</u>	84
Inhibition of Brain-Tumor Formation in Ad-S/hep - and Ad-AS/hep - Treated	
70W Cells	84
Heparanase Activity is Upregulated in Ad-S/hep–Treated Brain Tumor Tissue	86
DISCUSSION	90
<u>REFERENCES</u>	92
CHAPTER IV: HEPARANASE-DEGRADED CELL-SURFACE	
HEPARAN SULFATE PROMOTES MELANOMA CELL MIGRATION	
AND ANGIOGENESIS	96
INTRODUCTION	96
EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	
Materials	99
Cells and Tissue Culture Conditions	99
HPSE Isolation and Activity	100
Flow Cytometric Analyses	100
Isolation of HSGAG from Cell-Surface	101
Western Blotting Analyses	102
Wound Healing Assays	103
Proliferation Assays	103
In Vivo Angiogenesis Assays	104
Characterization of Cell-Surface HSGAG	105
<u>RESULTS</u>	106
Removal and Isolation of Cell-Surface HSGAG with HPSE Treatment	106
Effects of HPSE-Degraded HSGAG on Endothelioma In Vitro	110

HPSE-Degraded Cell-Surface HSGAG Modify Melanoma Migration	120
HPSE-Degraded Cell-Surface HSGAG Do Not Influence Melanoma Proliferation	120
HPSE-Degraded Cell-Surface HSGAG Promote Angiogenesis In Vivo	123
Structural Analyses of HPSE-Degraded Melanoma Cell-Surface HSGAG	127
DISCUSSION	127
REFERENCES	138
CHAPTER V: CONCLUDING REMARKS	147
SUMMARY	147
CURRENT AND FUTURE RESEARCH CHALLENGES	149
FINAL COMMENTS	151
REFERENCES	153
APPENDIX: LETTERS OF PERMISSION	156
VITA	163

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1. Modulation of HPSE-1 activity with Ad-S/hep or Ad-AS/hep treatment63
Table 2.2. HPSE-1 activity decreases with Ad-AS/hep treatment in a dose-dependent manner 64
Table 2.3. Ad-AS/hep treatment inhibits tumor formation in nude (nu/nu) mice
Table 3.1 Overexpression of HPSE inhibits tumor formation in nude (nu/nu) mice
Table 4.1 Heparin disaccharide standards 107

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1. The steps of metastasis7
Figure 1.2. Maturation, differentiation, transformation and progression of melanocytic tumors (Clark, Elder et al. 1984)
Figure 1.3. Mammalian HSPG 14
Figure 1.4. Model of endoglycosidase HPSE function within the tumor microenvironment
Figure 1.5. Disaccharide sequences present in heparan sulfate 17
Figure 1.6: Glycosaminoglycan sequence recognized by endoglycosidase HPSE 20
Figure 1. 7: Primary structure and predicted 3D structure of the HPSE heterodimer 23
Figure 1.8. An anticipated model for HPSE biosynthesis, processing and trafficking 26
Figure 2.1. Expression of human <i>heparanase</i> sense and antisense transcripts in melanoma cells
Figure 2.2. Western blot analysis in melanoma cells for HPSE-1 protein expression 60
Figure 2.3. HPSE-1 activity increases with Ad-S/hep treatment in 70W cells compared to mock-treated cells
Figure 2.4. HPSE-1 activity is inhibited by suramin in Ad-S/hep – treated 70W cells 65
Figure 2.5. Ad-AS/hep treatment inhibits HPSE-1–mediated invasion of melanoma cells
Figure 2.6. Ad-AS/hep treatment inhibits tumor formation in athymic nude (<i>nu/nu</i>) mice
Figure 2.7. Ad-S/hep/Ad-AS/hep–mediated HPSE-1 expression in nude (<i>nu/nu</i>) mice
Figure 3.1. Overexpression of HPSE inhibits brain-tumor formation in athymic nude (<i>nu/nu</i>) mice
Figure3.2. HPSE activity is upregulated in brain tumor tissue of animals in Ad-S/hep treatment group compared to pAd5-Blue
Figure 4.1. Dose-dependent reduction of cell-surface HSGAG with HPSE108

Figure 4.2.	Endothelioma migration is not influenced by HPSE-degraded HS but
FGF2 stimu	llates wound healing
Figure 4.3. endothelion	Phosphorylation of ERK is stimulated by FGF2 and VEGF in na.
Figure 4.4.	Phosphorylation of ERK in endothelioma is not influenced by HPSE-
degraded m	relanoma cell-surface HS but FGF2 stimulates signaling
Figure 4.5.	Enzymatic degradation of cell-surface HS either by Hep III or HPSE
does not ab	olish endothelioma migration or signaling117
Figure 4.6.	HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG modify melanoma migration 121
Figure 4.7.	HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG do not influence melanoma
proliferatio	n
Figure 4.8.	HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG promote angiogenesis in vivo124
Figure 4.9.	Structural analyses of HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface
HSGAG	

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

BSA	bovine serum albumin
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
ECM	extracellular matrix
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FGF2	fibroblast growth factor-2
FITC	fluorescein isothiocyanate
FITC-HS	FITC-labeled heparan sulfate
HPLC	high-speed gel permeation column chromatography
HPSE-1	heparanase
HRP	horseradish peroxidase
HS	heparan sulfate
HSGAG	heparan sulfate glycosaminoglycan chains
HSPG	heparan sulfate proteoglycans
IgG	immunoglobulin G
IgM	immunoglobulin M
mAb	monoclonal antibody
PAb	polyclonal antibody
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
P/S	penicillin/streptomycin
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor

ABSTRACT

Cancer metastasis is a frequent manifestation of malignant melanoma progression. Successful invasion into distant organs by tumor cells must include attachment to microvessel endothelial cells, and degradation of extracellular matrix. Heparan sulfate proteoglycans are ubiquitous macromolecules associated with cell surface and extracellular matrix of a wide range of cells and tissues. Heparanase is an extracellular matrix degradative enzyme which degrades the heparan sulfate chains of heparan sulfate proteoglycans. To investigate effects of changes in heparanase gene expression in metastatic melanoma cells, we constructed adenoviral vectors containing the full-length human heparanase cDNA in both sense (Ad-S/hep) and anti-sense orientations (Ad-AS/hep). We demonstrated increased heparanase expression and activity in melanoma cell lines following Ad-S/hep infection by Western blot analyses and heparanase activity assay. Conversely, heparanase content was significantly inhibited following infection with Ad-AS/hep. Alteration of heparanase protein expression by these adenoviral constructs correlated with invasive cellular properties in vitro and in vivo. Unexpectedly, overexpression of heparanase inhibited brain tumor formation in vivo possibly by extensive remodeling of the extracellular matrix which in turn modifies growth factor signaling and activity.

Finally, cell-surface heparan sulfate is also known to inhibit or promote tumorigenesis depending on size and composition. We proposed that heparanase generates bioactive heparan sulfate chains from the melanoma cell-surface that modify biological activities associated with vascular endothelial growth factor, a molecule essential for brain metastasis. Heparanase-degraded melanoma cell-surface heparan sulfate stimulated migration, but not proliferation of melanoma *in vitro*. It also enhanced angiogenesis *in vivo*, independent of vascular endothelial growth factor activity, an unexpected finding. Interestingly, melanoma cell-surface heparan

sulfate did not have an observed effect on endothelioma migration *in vitro*. We also attempted to characterize the melanoma cell-surface heparan sulfate isolated by heparanase degradation by ion-pair high pressure liquid chromatography. This method proved to be not sensitive enough to detect nanogram quantities of HSGAG present in our samples.

CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION

STATEMENT OF PROBLEM AND HYPOTHESIS

Cancer is the second leading cause of death in the United States, and is a major health concern in the population worldwide [Cancer Facts and Figures, American Cancer Society (2006)]. Cancer metastasis is the spread of tumor cells from a primary site of origin to distant organs and it accounts for 90% of cancer related mortalities. The brain is a frequent site of metastasis from various primary tumors including malignant melanoma (Graf, Buchberger et al. 1988). Malignant melanoma has had the highest increase in incidence in the US over the last three decades, especially among young adults, and is the primary cause of skin cancer related mortalities owing to metastasis (Bogenrieder and Herlyn 2003).

Although metastatic mechanisms are not completely identified, it has been demonstrated that metastasis is not a random event. In stead, it is the result of a complex series of events that occurs between normal cells, tissues, endothelial cells and malignant cells (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Bogenrieder and Herlyn 2003). In order to metastasize, cells must first detach from the primary tumor, enter the vasculature, circulate through the blood, attach to a vessel wall, exit the vasculature, and establish themselves in new surroundings producing primary metastasis. This whole process may then be repeated to give rise to secondary metastasis (Nicolson 1982; Fidler 2003). The processes of intravasation or extravasation requires degradation of basement membranes, extracellular matrices (ECM), and connective tissue mediated by proteolytic enzymes such as heparanase (HPSE), matrix metalloproteases (MMPs), and/or aspartic, cysteine, and serine proteases (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Joyce, Freeman et al. 2005).

Heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPG) are one of the main components of the cellsurface and ECM. These are macromolecules composed of a core protein with heparan sulfate chains (HS) covalently attached to it. HSPG are ubiquitous in the eukaryotic system. Substantial evidence accumulated over the last three decades indicates that HSPG act to inhibit invasion by promoting tight cell-cell and cell-ECM interactions (Bernfield, Gotte et al. 1999; Iozzo 2001; Sanderson 2001). Degradation of HS chains weakens cell-cell and cell-matrix adhesion in melanoma and other tumor cells (Dhodapkar, Kelly et al. 1997; Ma and Geng 2000; Engbring, Hoffman et al. 2002). HSPG also act both as reservoirs of growth factors and as co-receptors for ligand binding and subsequent intracellular signaling (Iozzo, Cohen et al. 1994; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). These heparin-binding factors are involved in growth, invasion, angiogenesis, and tumor progression ((Bernfield, Gotte et al. 1999; Iozzo 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001).

HS degradative enzymes, such as heparitinases, heparinases from *Flavobacterium heparinum*, or endoglucosaminidases, cleave HS to di- and tetra-saccharides, which are too short for growth factor receptor and ECM ligand binding (Ernst, Langer et al. 1995; Ernst, Venkataraman et al. 1996; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002). On the other hand, HPSE is an endo-β-D-glucuronidase that cleaves HS at specific intrachain sites resulting in fragments of appreciable size (10-20 sugar units) (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1984; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Marchetti 1997; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). HPSE has been recently cloned as the only mammalian HS-degrading enzyme (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999). HPSE degrades HS chains of HSPG on the cell surface and ECM of a wide range of normal and neoplastic tissues (Rapraeger 1995; Iozzo 1998; Bernfield, Gotte et al. 1999; Iozzo 2001; Sanderson 2001). Degradation of HSPG by HPSE weakens the cell-matrix barrier and releases growth factors and cytokines bound to HS which can then initiate signaling events necessary for tumor progression (Sanderson, Yang et al.

2004; Sanderson 2005). Increased HPSE expression has been associated with increased growth, metastasis, and angiogenesis of tumors (Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). This suggests the notion that by remodeling HSPG, HPSE releases HS-bound angiogenic/growth factors and modulates growth factor activities in metastasis (Marchetti, Denkins et al. 2003; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004). We proposed to test the hypotheses 1) whether altering HPSE protein expression will alter metastatic phenotype of melanoma and 2) whether HPSE supports tumorigenesis by releasing bio-active HS from the melanoma cell-surface.

STATEMENT OF RESEARCH OBJECTIVES

The overall goal of this project was to investigate the importance of HPSE and HPSEdegraded HS chains as critical regulators of melanoma tumorigenesis. The specific aims of this research were as follows:

- I. Modulate *hpse* gene expression in melanoma by an adenoviral gene delivery method to upregulate or downregulate its expression and determine the following biological effects *in vitro* and *in vivo*:
 - 1. Establish if *hpse* gene expression could be increased or decreased by adenoviral vectors carrying the gene in sense and anti-sense orientations, respectively and determine if HPSE protein expression and activity is modified accordingly.
 - 2. Determine if altered HPSE expression enhances or inhibits invasion and metastasis *in vitro* and *in vivo*, respectively.
- II. Determine if HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HS act as promoters of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)-mediated activity in melanoma:
 - 1. Determine if HPSE-degraded cell surface HS modifies VEGF-mediated melanoma migration and proliferation.

3

- 2. Determine if HPSE-degraded cell surface HS modifies VEGF-mediated angiogenesis *in vivo*.
- 3. Characterize the HPSE-degraded cell surface HS products.

On the whole, the results obtained from this research indicate the following: HPSE expression and activity can be modified to alter the metastatic phenotype of melanoma; and, HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HS are bio-active and augment cell migration and angiogenesis independent of VEGF in melanoma. The research is presented in a manuscript format in individual chapters with an appropriate title for the fundamental theme of each chapter.

- Chapter II: Antisense-Mediated Suppression of Heparanase Gene Inhibits Melanoma Cell Invasion
- Chapter III: Overexpression of Heparanase Inhibits Brain-Metastasis In Vivo
- Chapter IV: Heparanase-Degraded Cell-Surface Heparan Sulfate Promotes Melanoma Cell Migration and Angiogenesis

LITERATURE REVIEW

Cancer Metastasis: The "Seed and Soil" Hypothesis

Cancer metastasis accounts for 90% of cancer-related deaths and is the second leading cause of death in the United States. Understanding the metastatic process at the systemic, cellular, and molecular levels is essential in cancer research (Bogenrieder and Herlyn 2003; Marchetti, Denkins et al. 2003). Researchers have been studying the process of cancer metastasis for more than 100 years now, and are slowly beginning to understand the mechanisms by which metastatic cells arise from the primary tumors or the site of origin, as well as why certain tumor types have a propensity to metastasize to specific organs.

In 1889, an English surgeon, Stephen Paget, proposed that metastasis depends on crosstalk between selected cancer cells that he termed as the 'seed's and specific organ microenvironments that he termed as the 'soil'. His idea that metastasis is a non-random process still holds forth today (Paget 1889). Paget noticed the discrepancy in the relative blood supply and the frequency of metastases in selected organs. He analyzed more than 900 autopsy records of patients with various primary tumors. His study indicated a non-random pattern of metastasis to visceral organs and bones. To Paget, these findings suggested that the occurrences of metastasis were not due to chance, as was the popular perspective of that time, but that certain tumor cells or the 'seed's have distinct affinity for certain host organs or the 'soil'. His conclusions were that the seed and soil had to be compatible in order to give rise to metastases (Paget 1889).

In 1929, James Ewing confronted Paget's 'seed and soil' theory, and suggested that metastases result simply due to mechanical factors such as the anatomical configuration of the vascular system (Ewing 1928). This theory was accepted till the 1970s, when the selective nature of metastasis was documented by Hart and Fidler (Hart and Fidler 1980; Hart, Talmadge et al. 1981). Analysis of experimental metastasis in syngeneic mice established that mechanical arrest of tumor cells in the capillary bed of remote organs was definitely important, but subsequent proliferation and growth leading to secondary lesions were indeed influenced by the specific organ environment (Hart and Fidler 1980). Further clinical data analyses on site preferences of metastases from different human malignancies suggested that regional metastatic involvement could be explained by anatomical or mechanical considerations. For example, efferent venous circulation or lymphatic drainage leads to metastasis formation in regional lymph

nodes, but metastases to distant organs from various types of primary tumors were indeed site specific (Sugarbaker 1979; Weiss 2000).

In 1989, during a symposium honoring the centennial anniversary of Paget's 'seed and soil' hypothesis, George Poste commented, "There are few scientists, historical or contemporary, whose work will withstand 100 years of scrutiny and not succumb to the depressing trend of modern publications — to ignore papers published more than five years ago". Finally, both Paget's and Ewing's hypotheses proved to be correct and overlapping to some extent to this date. In essence, in order for a tumor cell to metastasize, its interactions with the host homeostatic factors are essential to promote tumor cell growth, survival, angiogenesis, invasion and metastasis.

Cancer metastasis is a well-organized process (Fig. 1.1) (Nicolson 1982; Fidler 2003; Marchetti, Denkins et al. 2003); namely, benign neoplasms undergo a series of sequential but distinct changes to reach a malignant state. For example, a tumor can initially be benign and then become malignant through acquisition of mutations before proceeding all the way through the metastatic cascade. The mutations acquired lead to abnormal and uncontrolled proliferation. Once the tumor reaches the size of 1-2 mm, it needs vascular support (angiogenesis), to maintain tumor viability (Folkman 1986). In order to metastasize, cells must first detach from the primary tumor, enter the vasculature or intravasate, circulate through the blood, attach to vessel walls, exit the vasculature or extravasate, and establish in a new surrounding, producing primary metastasis. This whole process is then repeated to give rise to secondary metastasis (Fig. 1.1) (Nicolson 1982; Fidler 2003). The steps of angiogenesis, arrest and adhesion, and intravasation or extravasation involve subtle to extensive cell-surface degradation and remodeling of the ECM by various proteolytic enzymes secreted by the tumor cells (Liotta 1986).



Figure 1.1. The steps of metastasis. A. Cellular transformation and tumor growth. Growth of neoplastic cells for expanding tumor mass is initially supplied by simple diffusion from the surrounding tissue. B. Angiogenesis must occur once a tumor mass dimension exceeds 1–2 mm. in diameter. The synthesis and secretion of angiogenic factors launch a capillary network from the surrounding host tissue. C. Local invasion of the host stroma by some tumor cells that have detached themselves from the primary tumor by several parallel mechanisms to enter the circulation. Thin-walled venules and lymphatic channels that proffer very little resistance to penetration by tumor cells are often the most common route for intravasation. D. On entering the circulation, most tumor cells die. A few surviving tumor cells travel through the vasculature and subsequently become trapped in the capillary beds of distant organs by sticking either to capillary endothelial cells or to subendothelial basement membrane. E. Extravasation occurs consequently by mechanisms similar to those of invasion. F. Adherence and proliferation in the distant organ parenchyma completes the primary metastatic process. The steps are then repeated by the tumor cells to produce additional/secondary metastases [reproduced with permission from Marchetti, D., Denkins, Y. et al. (2003), "Brain-metastatic melanoma: a neurotrophic perspective." Pathol Oncol Res 9(3): 147-58].

Metastatic Melanoma

Malignant melanoma has the highest increase in incidence over the past three decades in the US population, and is the primary cause of skin cancer-related mortalities due to metastasis [Cancer Facts and Figures, American Cancer Society (2006)]. Based on clinical and histopathological features, melanoma progression occurs in five steps (Fig. 1.2) (Clark, Elder et al. 1984; Meier, Satyamoorthy et al. 1998): 1) common acquired and congenital nevi with structurally normal melanocytes, 2) dysplastic nevus with structural and architectural atypia, 3) early radial growth phase (RGP) primary melanoma, 4) advanced vertical growth phase (VGP) primary melanoma with competence for metastasis, and 5) metastatic melanoma. Progression from a resting melanocyte to a common acquired nevus occurs frequently and does not involve genetic abnormality. However, it is proposed that melanocytes progress to a nevus by escaping the keratinocyte surveillance (Valyi-Nagy, Hirka et al. 1993). Keratinocytes control growth, morphology, and antigenic phenotype of melanocytes by establishing direct contact through the cell-cell adhesion receptor E-cadherin (Valyi-Nagy, Hirka et al. 1993). E-cadherin expression is reduced early in the nevus stage and is lost in the majority of melanomas whereas N-cadherin is upregulated in nevi and melanomas; this shift in cadherin profile changes cellular adhesive properties and promotes communication with N-cadherin-expressing fibroblasts and endothelial cells while keratinocytes lose control (Hsu, Wheelock et al. 1996; Meier, Satyamoorthy et al. 1998).

Progression from dysplasia to RGP primary melanoma happens spontaneously without additional molecular changes; however, switch from RGP to metastasis competent VGP is biologically and clinically complicated (Satyamoorthy, DeJesus et al. 1997; Meier, Satyamoorthy et al. 1998). Additionally, VGP cells have growth characteristics comparable to

8



Figure 1.2. Maturation, differentiation, transformation and progression of melanocytic tumors. The role of melanoblasts in melanogenesis remains unknown. Melanoma develops and progresses stepwise from nevic lesions; progression from normal melanocyte to nevus could be initiated by loss of keratinocyte control or contact between melanocytes and keratinocytes due to loss of E-cadherin expression and upregulation in N-cadherin expression (blue arrow). Genetic changes that allow transition from commonly acquired (benign) nevus to dysplastic nevus/RGP melanoma are yet to be identified. Additional genetic changes promote the progression from RGP melanoma to VGP along with expression of adhesion molecules like $\alpha\nu\beta3$, ICAM (red arrow). At the VGP (tumorigenic) step, increased growth, invasion and stromal proteolysis finally lead to metastasis (adapted from Clark, Elder et al. 1984; Meier, Satyamoorthy et al. 1998).

metastatic cells including anchorage-independent growth in soft agar and tumor formation in immunodeficient mice (Kath, Jambrosic et al. 1991). VGP primary melanomas also exhibit cytogenetic abnormalities, suggesting genomic instability, and they can achieve metastatic phenotype through selection in growth factor-free medium or by induction of invasion *in vitro* through artificial basement membranes. This suggests that alterations in cell–matrix and cell– cell signaling are critical for progression to the metastatic phenotype (Fig. 1.2) (Kath, Jambrosic et al. 1991; Meier, Satyamoorthy et al. 1998).

About 40%-60% of melanoma cases fatally metastasize to the brain (Isaiah, Gabriele et al. 1999; Bogenrieder and Herlyn 2003). The brain is a unique organ confined within the skull and is surrounded by the blood brain barrier (BBB). The BBB acts as a selective diffusion barrier at the level of the cerebral microvascular endothelium and is characterized by the presence of tight cell-cell junctions and a lack of fenestrations in the capillaries (Fenstermacher, Gross et al. 1988; Uwe and Hartwig 2000). Therefore, the brain metastatic tumor cells first have to breach the BBB in order to invade into the brain tissue. Metastases to most parts of the body are silent and hence generally well-tolerated and unnoticed initially, but due to its confined nature, brain tumor formation is usually symptomatic and results in rapid deterioration in health (Menter, Herrmann et al. 1994). The symptoms are characteristically due to cerebral edema which is further aggravated by the lack of a lymphatic circulation in the brain. The resulting deregulation of homeostasis leads to impaired normal brain function and warrants treatment which is often difficult but necessary (Sawaya, Ligon et al. 1996; Soffietti, Ruda et al. 2002).

The rising incidence of melanoma and the high rate of brain metastasis alone would be adequate grounds for alarm, but together they make the area of brain-metastatic melanoma a particularly challenging biological and clinical problem (Nicolson, Menter et al. 1996). Therefore, melanoma is one of the best studied solid tumors with respect to tumor invasion and metastatic spread in humans (Hofmann, Houben et al. 2005). In view of the fact that the mechanisms for melanoma metastasis to the brain are not yet fully understood, it is extremely important to gain better insights into the molecular mechanisms responsible in order to devise successful treatment strategies. The various steps of metastasis involve cell-surface remodeling and degradation of the ECM by proteolytic enzymes, an important tumor-host interaction in the metastatic cascade (Liotta 1986). The ECM, HSPG, and HPSE are critical in this aspect of tumorigenesis (Bernfield, Gotte et al. 1999; Iozzo 2001; Sanderson 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002; Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004; Sanderson 2005).

Extracellular Matrix

The extracellular matrix (ECM) is a fibrillar meshwork of a variety of proteins and polysaccharides secreted by the cells. The major components of the ECM are the structural proteins collagens and elastin; cell adhesive or anti-adhesive proteins such as laminin, fibronectin, vitronectin, and tenascin; the proteoglycans that have a complex protein core with even more diverse glycosaminoglycan (GAG) side-chains attached to them; and the soluble signaling molecules such as growth factors, cytokines, and chemokines that are bound to the ECM by the heparan sulfate glycosaminoglycans (HSGAG) (Lin and Bissell 1993; Lin and Perrimon 2000). The ECM not only provides a physical barrier between cells and tissues and supports tissues with mechanical strength and elastic properties, it also acts as a scaffold for different cellular functions including cell growth, migration, differentiation and survival (Taipale and Keski-Oja 1997). Development of a multicellular organism from a single cell involves an enormous amount of complexity and cell-cell and cell-ECM communication between different

cells, and organ systems. The ECM provides a structural basis for multicellularity, whereas soluble and insoluble hormones and growth factors transfer the information required for construction of complex cellular structures (Taipale and Keski-Oja 1997). Interaction of ECM molecules with each other or with their specific receptors on the cell surface activated by ligand binding leads to rearrangement of the cytoskeletal network. This, in turn, stimulates signal transduction cascades leading to alterations in gene expression and subsequent biological activity (Lin and Perrimon 2000; Xinhua and Norbert 2002).

Synthesis of ECM is highly regulated by the cells whereby modification and processing of signals occurs at the cell surface leading to altered cell function in response to stimuli (Sasisekharan and Venkataraman 2000). The ECM is remodeled during development and under pathological conditions such as wound healing and cancer (Timpl and Brown 1996). ECM-remodeling enzymes are therefore likely to affect cell and tissue function and are tightly regulated by the cells under normal physiological conditions. However, in a cancerous state, these enzymes are deregulated (Liotta 1986, Stetler-Stevenson, Aznavoorian et al. 1993; Werb 1997). While intensive research has been done on enzymes capable of degrading and remodeling the protein components in the ECM (e.g. matrix metalloproteases, aspartic, cysteine, and serine proteases) (Stetler-Stevenson, Aznavoorian et al. 1993; Werb 1997), limited attention was paid to glycosidase HPSE that modifies the HSGAG on the HSPG where the melanoma metastasis occur (Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004; Sanderson 2005).

Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans: Structure and Function

The proteoglycan component of the ECM has received much attention in the development of cancer metastasis, as it is present both in the ECM and at the cell surface, and is directly implicated in the cell-tissue interface (Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004; Sanderson 2005).

12

Proteoglycans play important roles in both how the cell processes signals that arise from the cellsurface and the ECM, and how a signaling molecule once released from the cell-surface, diffuses to a distant site and is processed there (Liu, Shriver et al. 2002). Proteoglycans are a superfamily of glycoproteins that are distinguished by the covalent attachment of one or more GAG chains to the protein core. Four classes of GAGs have been identified so far on the proteoglycans: heparan sulfate (HS)/heparin, chondroitin sulfate (CS), dermatan sulfate (DS), and keratan sulfate (KS) (Kjellen and Lindahl 1991). The proteoglycans of interest are usually HSPG since all eukaryotic cells express HSPG at their cell surface. Genetic mutants that disrupt HSPG core protein synthesis and modification demonstrated that HSPG core protein regulates the interaction of cells with extracellular ligands during development (Kramer and Yost 2003).

Two families of polypeptides are known to carry the majority of the cell surface HS on mammalian cells, the syndecans and the glypicans, while perlecan resides in the ECM (Fig. 1.3) (Blackhall, Merry et al. 2001). The four members of the syndecan family (syndecans 1-4) are transmembrane proteins expressed on nearly all cell types through development and adulthood. Syndecan expression can be deregulated under certain pathophysiological conditions, including the processes of tumor onset, progression and metastasis (Sanderson 2001). The six members of the glypican family (glypicans 1-6) are cell-surface HSPG attached to the plasma membrane via glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchors. Glypicans are localized in the rafts and caveolae, and may be involved in caveolar uptake of different biomolecules and viruses resulting in selective regulation of cytokine and growth factor signaling (Fransson, Belting et al. 2004). Perlecan, the major HSPG in the ECM, are important in cell adhesion, proliferation, differentiation, glomerular filtration, and during development through modification of growth factor binding and signaling (Jiang and Couchman 2003; Hacker, Nybakken et al. 2005).



Figure 1.3. Mammalian HSPG. Syndecan 1–4 are encoded by separate genes. These are transmembrane proteins with short cytoplasmic tails with 3-5 HS (Red) are attached near the N-terminus in the ecotodomain. Syndecan 1, 2 and 4 also bear CS (Blue) side chains near the cell surface. The syndecan core proteins are least conserved in the ectodomains even though the HS attachment sites are highly homologous. Six glypican core proteins (Gpc1–6) are encoded by 6 different genes, their extracellular globular glycoprotein cores attach to the cell membrane by a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor with 2-3 HS chains positioned close to the cell surface. The ECM-resident perlecan consists of a large multidomain core protein (400 kDa) to which several HS chains attach near the terminal globule (adapted from Blackhall, Merry et al. 2001).

During tumorigenesis, these ECM and cell-surface HSPG are remodeled along with the rest of the ECM by various matrix-degrading enzymes including endoglycosidases, matrix metalloproteases, aspartic, cysteine, and serine proteases to facilitate tumor cell proliferation, angiogenesis, invasion, and metastasis (Joyce, Freeman et al. 2005). HSPG promote tumor progression by releasing their HS-bound growth factors and cyto/chemokines that are now capable to signal through their cognate receptors, combined with alterations in the BM/ECM, that facilitate angiogenesis and tumor invasion by enzymatic action of HPSE (Fig. 1.4) (Sanderson 2001; Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004; Joyce, Freeman et al. 2005; Sanderson 2005).

Heparan Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans: Structure and Function

HSGAG are ubiquitously expressed on the surface of all eukaryotic cells and are important regulators of normal and pathological physiology (Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002). HSGAG are synthesized in the Golgi apparatus starting with four monosaccharides linked to a serine-glycine repeats flanked by hydrophobic and acidic domains on the core protein. The typical linear polysaccharide is then synthesized by the sequential addition of a glucosamine linked to an uronic acid with many possible disaccharide unit combinations (Gallagher 2001). These different combinations are based on the fact that *O*-sulfation can occur at the 2-*O* position of uronic acid and at the 6-*O* and 3-*O* positions of the glucosamine. This creates eight different arrangements because each site can be either sulfated or unsubstituted plus the possibility for sixteen additional different combinations of disaccharides resulting from the uronic acid component being either iduronic acid or glucuronic acid. Finally, the *N*-position of the glucosamine can either be sulfated, acetylated, or unsubstituted, resulting in 48 varied possibilities for disaccharide structures (Fig. 1.5) (Esko and Lindahl 2001).



Figure 1.4. Model of endoglycosidase HPSE function within the tumor microenvironment. HPSE cleaves HS chains (Red) releasing growth factors bound to HS fragments. HPSE activity on HS augments the biological activity of growth factors with resulting stimulation of cell proliferation (Kato, Wang et al. 1998; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002). Growth factors released by HPSE can act on both tumor cells and endothelial cells (EC) (adapted from Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004).



Figure 1.5. Disaccharide sequences present in heparan sulfate. A glucosamine is alternately linked to a uronic acid (either glucuronic acid or iduronic acid) with many possible disaccharide unit combinations (Gallagher 2001). HS predominantly contain glucuronic acid over iduronic acid. The different combinations are based on the fact that *O*-sulfation can occur at the 2-*O* position of uronic acid and at the 6-*O* and 3-*O* positions of the glucosamine. This creates eight different arrangements because each site can be either sulfated or unsubstituted leading to the prospect for sixteen additional different combinations of disaccharides by the fact that there are two possibilities for the uronic acid component which can be either iduronic acid or glucuronic acid. Finally, the *N*-position of the glucosamine can be sulfated, acetylated, or unsubstituted, resulting in 48 varied possibilities for disaccharide structures (R = –H or –SO₃, X = -Ac or –SO₃, Y = –OH or –OSO₃, Z = –OH or –OSO₃).

The immense structural diversity of HSGAG allows them to bind and interact with numerous proteins including growth factors, chemokines, morphogens, and enzymes. Growth factors including basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), and, insulin-like growth factor are known to be important for tumor development (Nurcombe, Smart et al. 2000; Iozzo 2001; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004). The specificity of growth factor binding and interactions is dependent on the HSGAG sequence including sulfation pattern, spacing of binding sites, and the three-dimensional structure of the HSGAG chain (Rapraeger 1995; Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002; Robinson, Mulloy et al. 2006). HSGAG present on tumor cells also contain bioactive sequences that may affect tumor-cell phenotype in relation to cell growth and metastasis (Liu, Shriver et al. 2002; Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002). The expression pattern and the structural integrity of HSGAG on the cell surface may change with the metastatic transformation of certain cell types; e.g., B16 melanoma cells with high metastatic propensities have a lower concentration of cell surface HSGAG than sublines with less metastatic potential (Kure, Yoshie et al. 1987). Highly metastatic B16 sublines also degrade HSGAG faster than sublines of lower metastatic spread (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1983).

HSGAG are directly involved with the angiogenic process by acting as co-receptors with angiogenic growth factors (Iozzo 2001). As the interface between tumor cells and normal host cells, HSGAG mediate tumor and host cell interactions (Raman, Venkataraman et al. 2003). HSGAG can also influence tumor metastasis to sites such as the brain by mediating interactions between cancer cells, platelets, endothelial cells, and host organ cells (Varki and Varki 2002). When intact, HSGAG prevent metastasis by acting as a physical barrier in the ECM. HPSE secreted by tumor cells degrades HSGAG on the cell-surface and ECM to increase the invasiveness of tumor cells both by breaching the physical barrier as well as by releasing the HSbound growth factors that aid in the metastatic process (Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Sanderson 2005).

Heparanase in Health and Disease

Discovery

Heparanase or HPSE is an endo-β-D-glucuronidase that cleaves HS side chains at a limited number of intra-chain sites yielding HS fragments of 5-7 kDa (Fig. 1.6) (Freeman and Parish 1998; Pikas, Li et al. 1998; Vlodavsky and Goldshmidt 2001). HPSE activity was first identified in rat liver tissue (Hook, Wasteson et al. 1975). Later it was found that HPSE activity correlated with increased lung metastatic potential in B16 sublines (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1983), and in aggressive lymphoma (Vlodavsky, Fuks et al. 1983). Since then, HPSE activity has been linked to a wide number of primary and metastatic cancers including cancers of the bladder, colon, stomach, breast, pancreas, brain, and melanoma (Friedmann, Vlodavsky et al. 2000; Gohji, Okamoto et al. 2001; Koliopanos, Friess et al. 2001; Marchetti and Nicolson 2001; Maxhimer, Quiros et al. 2002; Tang, Nakamura et al. 2002; Simizu, Ishida et al. 2004). HPSE activity correlates with the metastatic potential of all tumor-derived cells studied so far, possibly due to enhanced cell dissemination resulting from HS cleavage and remodeling of the cellsurface and the ECM (Parish, Freeman et al. 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). Notably, HPSE activity has also been detected in platelets, endothelium, macrophages, astrocytes and placenta which implicates its role in normal physiological functions such as neovascularization, inflammation, autoimmunity, and embryonic implantation (Matzner, Vlodavsky et al. 1992; Marchetti, Li et al. 2000, Dempsey, Brunn et al. 2000; Parish, Freeman et al. 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Revel, Helman et al. 2005). The enzyme is preferentially expressed in the



Figure 1.6: Glycosaminoglycan sequence recognized by endoglycosidase HPSE. The exact order of iduronic acid, glucosamine and glucuronic acid residues recognized by HPSE is yet to be determined. Heparan sulfate with unsubstituted glucosamine residues is not cleaved by HPSE. On the other hand, heparan sulfate with glucosamines modified by *N*-acetylation or *N*-sulfation is susceptible to cleavage by HPSE. Hexuronic acid carboxyl groups are required for substrate cleavage but are dispensable for recognition because carboxyl-reduced heparan sulfate is a potent inhibitor; *O* sulfation is not an absolute requirement for cleavage, provided that the glucosamine residue is *N*-substituted (Bai, Bame et al. 1997; Freeman and Parish 1998; Pikas, Li et al. 1998). Enzymatic cleavage produces a glucuronic acid at the newly formed reducing terminus (marked by the arrow) [reproduced with permission from Dempsey, Brunn et al. (2000), "Heparanase, a potential regulator of cell-matrix interactions. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 25, 349-351"].

cells of developing vascular and nervous systems during embryogenesis (Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2001). HPSE also promotes migration of endothelial cells and activated immune cells suggesting that HPSE has important roles in both pathologic and non-pathological conditions (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Matzner, Vlodavsky et al. 1992; Schubert, Ilan et al. 2004).

HPSE activity was initially attributed to proteins with molecular weights varying from 8 to 130 kDa, therefore raising the potential existence of several HS-degrading endoglycosidases (Dempsey, Brunn et al. 2000; Parish, Freeman et al. 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). However, cloning of a single human *hpse* cDNA sequence by several groups independently (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999) suggested that unlike the family of proteases such as the large family of matrix metalloproteases that can digest different components of the ECM, HPSE (also referred to as HPSE-1) is known to be the only mammalian endoglycosidase. The unique characteristic of this enzyme makes it an attractive target for treatment of various malignancies.

Molecular Properties

The human *hpse* gene (~50 kb) is located on chromosome 4q21.3 and is expressed as 5 and 1.7 kb mRNA species, generated by alternative splicing (Dong, Kukula et al. 2000). The 5 kb mRNA form contains 14 exons separated by 13 introns, whereas in the short 1.7 kb form, the first and 14^{th} exons have been spliced out. Sequence analysis suggested that HPSE is highly conserved across mammalian species with about 80% homology between human, rat, mouse and bovine sequences and about 60% homology with the chicken sequence (Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2001; Parish, Freeman et al. 2001). The human *hpse* cDNA contains an open reading frame encoding a polypeptide of 543 amino acids with a predicted molecular weight of 61.2 kDa. The active HPSE purified from placenta, platelets and various cell lines lacked the N-terminal

domain of 156 amino acids (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2001; Parish, Freeman et al. 2001) suggesting post-translational modification. Thus, HPSE is synthesized as an inactive precursor which is processed proteolytically to generate an active enzyme (Fairbanks, Mildner et al. 1999). The intervening 6 kDa peptide (Ser110-Gln157) is excised to generate a heterodimer consisting of a 50 kDa subunit (Lys158–Ile543) attached noncovalently to an 8 kDa peptide (Gln36–Glu109) (Fairbanks, Mildner et al. 1999; Levy-Adam, Miao et al. 2003; McKenzie, Young et al. 2003) (Fig. 1.7). Notably, the 8 kDa N-terminal sequence is required for enzymatic activity; when expressed alone, the truncated 50 kDa (Lys158-Ile543) protein fails to demonstrate any enzymatic activity (Hulett, Hornby et al. 2000). Co-transfection and immunoprecipitation studies further indicate that heterodimer formation is essential for enzymatic activity as it is only obtained by co-expression of both the 8 and 50 kDa subunits (Levy-Adam, Miao et al. 2003; McKenzie, Young et al. 2003). Using site-directed mutagenesis techniques to determine the amino acids critical for cleavage at Glu109- Ser110 (site 1) and Gln157-Lys158 (site 2), Abboud-Jarrous et al. 2005 reported that mutations generated at site 1 and its flanking regions did not effect HPSE processing or activity. Alternatively, substitution of Tyr156 at site 2 by alanine or glutamine rendered HPSE inactive and the enzyme was also processed incorrectly (Abboud-Jarrous, Rangini-Guetta et al. 2005). This study also pointed out that a tyrosine at position 2 (P2) of the cleavage site (Gln157-Lys158) was absolutely necessary for proper HPSE processing and activation, resembling the cleavage specificity of cathepsin L (Abboud-Jarrous, Rangini-Guetta et al. 2005). Interestingly, incubation of the purified latent 65 kDa HPSE with cathepsin L generated appropriately processed and active HPSE, composed of the 50 and 8 kDa subunits. This observation was repressed in the presence of a specific, cell permeable inhibitor



Figure 1.7: Primary structure and predicted 3D structure of the HPSE heterodimer (Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006). N-terminal signal peptide (SP, Met1–Ala35) is removed from pre-proHPSE after entering the ER. The protein is then subjected to glycosylation at six N-glycosylation sites (\checkmark) in the Golgi apparatus followed by secretion as a latent 65 kDa protein (upper panel). Proteolytic removal of the linker domain (Ser110–Gln157) results in an 8 kDa (Gln36–Glu109) and 50 kDa (Lys158–Ile543) protein subunits (middle panel) that heterodimerize to yield the active enzyme. A predicted three-dimensional structure of the HPSE heterodimer (bottom panel) was created based on homology with the endo 1,4- β -xylanase. The 8 (yellow) and 50 kDa (gray) subunits and glutamic acid residues 225 and 343 are illustrated (bottom panel) at the enzyme active site (red). The heparin binding domains (HBD 1 & 2, blue and green) are in close proximity to the enzyme active site (red) (Hulett, Hornby et al. 2000; Nardella, Lahm et al. 2004; Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006) [reproduced with permission from Ilan, N., Elkin, M. et al. (2006), "Regulation, function and clinical significance of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis." Int J Biochem Cell Biol 38(12): 2018-39].

of cathepsin L (Abboud-Jarrous, Rangini-Guetta et al. 2005). It is possible that cathepsins other than cathepsin L may activate proHPSE in a cell- and tissue-dependent manner. The predicted amino acid sequence of HPSE also suggested six putative *N*-glycosylation sites on the 50 kDa subunit signifying further possible post-translational modification needed for enzymatic activity. Interestingly, glycosylation did not affect enzymatic activity but it was found to be essential for secretion of HPSE (Simizu, Ishida et al. 2004).

HPSE enzyme activity is also closely regulated by pH, achieving maximal activity under acidic conditions at an optimum range between pH 5.5-6.8 (Mckenzie 2003) that correlates well with the concept that the microenvironment in tumors is usually more acidic than in normal tissues. This acidity of the tumor microenvironment is also found within hypoxic areas of growing tumors (Tannock et al., 1989). Upon activation in this acidic environment, HPSE facilitates the release of several protein modulators that affect cell functions such as migration, adhesion, inflammation, and angiogenesis (Sanderson 2005).

Structure, Processing and Trafficking

According to sequence alignment and secondary structure prediction, HPSE is thought to adopt a TIM (triosephosphate isomerase) barrel fold, similar to other known glycosyl hydrolases (Hulett, Hornby et al. 2000). A TIM barrel fold is usually formed by eight alternating α -helices and β -strands. The 50 kDa HPSE subunit is believed to have six α/β units and, an $\alpha/\beta/\alpha$ element is predicted to be contributed by the 8 kDa subunit (Nardella, Lahm et al. 2004) (Fig. 1.7). This family of enzymes uses a general acid catalysis mechanism for the hydrolysis of glycosidic bonds that requires two critical residues, a proton donor and a nucleophile, both of which seem to be conserved in HPSE at Glu225 and Glu343, respectively (Hulett, Hornby et al. 2000). Sitedirected mutagenesis of these two residues inhibited HPSE activity completely, signifying that
HPSE employs a catalytic mechanism characteristic of GH-A glycosyl hydrolyses (Hulett, Hornby et al. 2000) to cleave the linkage between the glucuronic acid and N-acetylglucosamine of the HSGAG (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1983).

When added externally to cells in culture, pro-HPSE is rapidly internalized and converted into the active enzyme suggesting that processing may occur at the cell surface (Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Naday, Eldor et al. 2002), but recent studies indicate that HPSE processing occurs intracellularly in acidic vesicles, most likely lysosomes (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004a; Zetser, Levy-Adam et al. 2004; Vreys, Delande et al. 2005). Following exogenous addition, both active and latent forms of the enzyme localize in endocytic vesicles, suggesting that processing does not occur at the cell surface (Zetser et al., 2004). Despite its localization in the lysosome, HPSE has a half life of about 30 h (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004a) and in response to proper stimuli it may be secreted from the lysosomes (Shafat, Vlodavsky et al. 2006). HPSE uptake is also mediated by cell surface HS in primary fibroblasts and endothelial cells, as well as in tumor cells to restrict its availability on the cell-surface (Nadav, Eldor et al. 2002; Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004a; Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004b; Zetser, Levy-Adam et al. 2004). When HPSE was overexpressed in HS-deficient cells, latent enzyme accumulated in the culture medium along with decreased levels of the active intracellular processed enzyme suggesting that the latent protein is secreted first followed by HS-mediated endocytosis (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004a) (Fig. 1.8). Sequence alignment indicated two heparin binding domains in HPSE at Lys158-Asp162 at the N-terminus, and at Pro271-Met278 of the 50 kDa subunit (Levy-Adam, Abboud-Jarrous et al. 2005). A peptide containing the Lys158–Asp162 sequence (KKDC) displayed firm binding to heparin and HS and repressed HPSE uptake and activity possibly due to competition with the HS substrate (Levy- Adam, Abboud-Jarrous et al.

Figure 1.8. An anticipated model for HPSE biosynthesis, processing and trafficking (Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006). 1) Pre-proHPSE is targeted to ER by its own signal peptide (Met1-Ala35, 2) The 65 kDa pro-heparanase is then transferred to Golgi apparatus and is subsequently secreted via exocytosis, a step that is specifically inhibited by Brefeldin A (BFA) (Nadav, Eldor et al. 2002). 3) Following secretion, HPSE quickly interacts with cell membrane HSPG such as the syndecans (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004a), mannose-6 phosphate receptor or LRP (Vreys, Delande et al. 2005), 4) followed by a rapid endocytosis of the HPSE-HSPG complex which seems to reside in endosomes; this is inhibited by cytochalasin D (Cyto. D) (Nadav, Eldor et al. 2002), or heparin (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004a). 5) Conversion of endosomes to lysosomes leads to processing and activation of HPSE which, in turn, participate in the turnover of HS in the lysosomes. HPSE processing and activation is specifically inhibited by chloroquine and Bafilomycin A that are inhibitors of lysosomal proteinases (Zetser, Levy-Adam et al. 2004). 6) HPSE at perinuclear lysosomal vesicles arises possibly by direct conversion of secretory vesicles to endosomes (dashed arrow). 7) Lysosomal HPSE may translocate to the nucleus, where it could influence gene transcription, leading to differentiation of carcinoma cells (Takaoka, Naomoto et al. 2003; Ohkawa, Naomoto et al. 2004), or 8) it can be secreted in response to local or systemic cues. Secretion of active HPSE is repressed by PKC inhibitors (Bis), and P2Y receptor antagonists (MRS, PPADS) (Shafat, Vlodavsky et al. 2006). 9) The latent secreted HPSE can also interact with HPSE-binding proteins (HBP) and stimulate signaling components such as Akt, p38, Src, Pyk2 and integrins, leading to enhanced cell adhesion, migration, VEGF induction and angiogenesis (Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2003; Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004b; Sotnikov, Hershkoviz et al. 2004; Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2006) [reproduced with permission from Ilan, N., Elkin, M. et al. (2006), "Regulation, function and clinical significance of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis." Int J Biochem Cell Biol 38(12): 2018-39].



2005). A KKDC deletion mutation resulted in intracellular buildup of the latent form due to impaired secretion, but deletion of the Pro271–Met278 sequence caused accumulation of the proenzyme in the medium, suggesting an additional role of HS in HPSE uptake and processing (Levy-Adam, Abboud-Jarrous et al. 2005). The KKDC sequence also seems to dwell in close proximity to HPSE active sites (Glu225 and Glu343) in a micro pocket domain (Fig. 1.7) (Hulett, Hornby et al. 2000). Two additional cell surface receptors, low-density lipoprotein receptorrelated protein (LRP) and the mannose 6-phosphate receptor, have also been recognized as mediating HPSE uptake (Vreys, Delande et al. 2005).

Regulation of Gene Expression

Promoter methylation has an important role in HPSE gene transcription. Tumor-derived cell lines exhibiting HPSE activity harbor at least one unmethylated allele (Shteper, Zcharia et al. 2003; Ogishima, Shiina et al. 2005a; Ogishima, Shiina et al. 2005b). Ogishima et al. (2005b) have also demonstrated a correlation between HPSE expression levels in bladder and prostate carcinomas and the expression levels of early growth response 1 (EGR1), a transcription factor important for HPSE gene transcription (de Mestre, Khachigian et al. 2003; de Mestre, Rao et al. 2005). HPSE promoter contains four putative estrogen response elements, and estrogen stimulates HPSE mRNA expression in estrogen receptor-positive human breast carcinoma cells (MCF7), but not in estrogen receptor-negative human breast carcinoma (MDA-MB-231). Estrogen also enhances HPSE-mediated angiogenesis *in vivo* (Elkin, Cohen et al. 2003). CREB (cyclic adenosine monophosphate binding protein), another transcription factor important in tumor progression, regulates HPSE expression and activity in melanoma in a positive manner (Aucoin, Reiland et al. 2004). In addition, the *hpse* gene is constitutively repressed by wild type p53 under normal conditions. This could explain an upregulation of HPSE expression observed

in various primary and metastatic cancers where p53 is often mutated or inactivated in the course of tumor progression (Baraz, Haupt et al. 2006).

Function

HPSE has important normal physiological functions such as neovascularization, inflammation, autoimmunity, and embryonic implantation (Matzner, Vlodavsky et al. 1992; Dempsey, Brunn et al. 2000; Parish, Freeman et al. 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Revel, Helman et al. 2005). It also has essential pro-angiogenic and pro-metastatic roles attributed to its enzymatic activity. A critical early event during angiogenesis is degradation of the subendothelial basement membrane (BM) which is followed by endothelial cell (EC) migration toward the angiogenic stimulus. HPSE may directly aid EC invasion and sprouting by degrading HS in the BM and by releasing HS-bound angiogenic growth factors (i.e., FGF2, VEGF) from the ECM (Folkman, Klagsbrun et al. 1988) that could indirectly facilitate EC proliferation and migration (Vlodavsky, Miao et al. 1996; Elkin, Ilan et al. 2001). Furthermore, HPSE-degraded bio-active HS fragments can stimulate angiogenesis by modifying activities of angiogenic growth factors (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). HPSE activity correlates with the metastatic potential of tumor cells; sub lines with higher metastatic potential exhibit a higher enzymatic activity than low- or non-metastatic cells (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Yang, MacLeod et al. 2005). Overexpression of HPSE by transfection or an adenoviral gene delivery method increased invasive and metastatic properties in cancers of esophagus, lung and in melanoma (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). Conversely antisense, siRNA and ribozyme technologies-mediated reduction of HPSE expression led to a decrease in invasive properties in vitro and in vivo (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). Interestingly, exceedingly elevated

HPSE expression levels can also inhibit tumorigenesis, probably due to extensive cell-surface remodeling (Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006).

HPSE also exerts non-enzymatic activities, independent of its involvement in ECM degradation and remodeling. Inactive HPSE expressed on the cell-surface leads to firm cell adhesion, indicating an involvement in cell–ECM interaction (Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2003). Inactive HPSE also enhances Akt signaling and promotes PI3K- and p38-dependent endothelial cell migration and invasion (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004b).

Inhibitors

Low-molecular-weight heparin (LMWH) prolongs survival in patients with cancer according to recently published randomized-controlled trials (RCTs) in which four different types of LMWH improved the survival in patients with advanced cancer (Kakkar, Levine et al. 2004; Klerk, Smorenburg et al. 2005; Rickles 2006). LMWH either directly affects tumor growth and metastasis and/or indirectly inhibits thrombin generation, the latter being widely implicated in tumorigenesis (Rickles, Patierno et al. 2003). Heparin may also inhibit metastasis by blocking platelet-tumor cell interactions, thus inhibiting aggregates of tumor cells being trapped in the microvasculature or by blocking selectin-mediated cell-cell interactions to prevent tumor cells from attaching to the vascular endothelium (Borsig, Wong et al. 2001; Borsig 2004). An array of HPSE inhibiting molecules, including peptides, small molecules, neutralizing antibodies, modified non-anti-coagulant species of heparin, and several polyanionic molecules (laminarin sulfate, suramin analogues and PI-88) have been developed (Marchetti, Reiland et al. 2003; Ferro, Hammond et al. 2004; Simizu, Ishida et al. 2004; Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006). Abnormal expression of HPSE in malignancy, combined with the fact that it is the only mammalian glycosidase involved in tumorigenesis, makes it an attractive target for cancer chemotherapy.

Fibroblast Growth Factor-2 and Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor in Angiogenesis

The term angiogenesis was first introduced by Judah Folkman in 1971 to propose that tumor growth beyond a certain dimension (0.2-2.0 mm or about 10^5 - 10^6 cells) required formation of new blood vessels from the pre-existing vascular network (Folkman 1971; Folkman, Merler et Angiogenesis contributes to development of the cardiovascular system during al. 1971). embryogenesis, and is essential in adult life for wound healing and the female reproductive cycle. Turnover of endothelial cells is sluggish under normal physiological circumstances; however, tumor endothelial cells divide rapidly and frequently during neoangiogenesis (Folkman 1995; Iozzo and San Antonio 2001). Angiogenesis is a multi-step process that initiates with the localized degradation of the basement membrane by activated endothelial cells that migrate and proliferate. This leads to formation of solid endothelial cell sprouts into the stromal space which grow into vascular loops. Finally capillary tubes are developed with the formation of tight junctions and deposition of new basement membrane (Carmeliet 2000). The transformation of preangiogenic phenotype to the angiogenic phenotype by an "angiogenic switch" results from an imbalance between the pro- and anti-angiogenic factors that are released primarily by surrounding pericytes and lymphocytes (Ranieri and Gasparini 2001). A large number of these factors are known to bind to heparin/HS on HSPG, including key angiogenic growth factors such as the FGFs and VEGFs (Hanahan and Folkman 1996; Jozzo and San Antonio 2001).

FGF1 and FGF2 were the first two prototypic heparin-binding angiogenic growth factors to be identified, purified and sequenced (Folkman, Merler et al. 1971; Maciag, Mehlman et al. 1984; Shing, Folkman et al. 1984). Since then, 22 structurally-related members of the FGF family have been identified (Itoh and Ornitz 2004). FGFs induce cell proliferation and/or differentiation of mesodermal or neuroectodermal origin, including endothelial cells and

melanoma following interaction with heparan-sulfate proteoglycans (HSPG) and tyrosine kinase FGF receptors (FGFRs) (Burgess and Maciag 1989; Gospodarowicz 1991; Rapraeger, Krufka et al. 1991; Dellian, Witwer et al. 1996). *In vivo*, FGF is known to mediate growth and neovascularization of solid tumors (Folkman and Klagsbrun 1987). Antisense FGF1 and FGF2 receptor cDNAs inhibit growth and angiogenesis in human melanoma (Wang and Becker 1997). Cells expressing FGF-2 are known to be more angiogenic than the nonexpressing counterpart (Konerding, Fait et al. 1998). FGF2 is stored in the ECM complexed with the HS (low affinity) on HSPG and this complex formation is required for FGF2 receptor binding (high affinity ternary complex) and subsequent signaling and activity (Reiland and Rapraeger 1993; Rapraeger 1995).

VEGF (vascular endothelial growth factor), also known as vascular permeability factor (VPF) (Senger, Galli et al. 1983; Senger, Perruzzi et al. 1986) was originally described as a highly specific mitogen for endothelial cells (Leung, Cachianes et al. 1989) and as a potent inducing agent for angiogenesis and vasculogenesis in a variety of physiological and pathological conditions (Plate, Breier et al. 1992; Ferrara, Winer et al. 1993; Tuder, Flook et al. 1995; Ferrara and Davis-Smyth 1997). Inhibition of VEGF signaling by VEGF antagonists, or antisense VEGF, or dominant negative VEGFR, impaired tumorigenesis *in vivo* (Kim, Li et al. 1993; Millauer, Shawver et al. 1994; Saleh, Stacker et al. 1996; Yano, Shinohara et al. 2000). The VEGF family of proteins includes VEGF A through E and placenta growth factor (Neufeld, Cohen et al. 1996; Ranieri, Patruno et al. 2006). VEGF A is the most well studied one and one of its splice variants, VEGF165, is the most potent and widely expressed isoform known (Plouet, Moro et al. 1997). VEGF165 is secreted as a disulfide-linked homodimer with two identical heparin-binding sites. Interactions with HS regulate the diffusion, half-life, and affinity of

VEGF165 for its signaling receptors. VEGF165 binding to VEGFR1 is dependent on cellular HSPG; exogenous heparin/HS cannot fully compensate for the loss of cell-surface HS, suggesting that HSPG play a role in VEGF165 presentation (Terman, Khandke et al. 1994; Cohen, Gitay-Goren et al. 1995). VEGF165 can bind VEGFR2 in the absence of HS, but this interaction is enhanced by cellular or exogenous heparin/HS (Terman, Khandke et al. 1994; Gitay-Goren, Cohen et al. 1996) suggesting that HS on HSPG regulate the interaction of VEGF to VEGFR and consequent biological activity (Schlessinger, Lax et al. 1995).

REFERENCES

(2006). Cancer Facts and Figures, American Cancer Society.

Abboud-Jarrous, G., Rangini-Guetta, Z., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Elgavish, S., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2005). Site-directed Mutagenesis, Proteolytic Cleavage, and Activation of Human Proheparanase. J Biol Chem 280, 13568-13575.

Aucoin, R., Reiland, J., Roy, M., and Marchetti, D. (2004). Dominant-negative CREB inhibits heparanase functionality and melanoma cell invasion. J Cell Biochem *93*, 215-223.

Bai, X., Bame, K. J., Habuchi, H., Kimata, K., and Esko, J. D. (1997). Turnover of Heparan Sulfate Depends on 2-O-Sulfation of Uronic Acids. J Biol Chem 272, 23172-23179.

Baraz, L., Haupt, Y., Elkin, M., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2006). Tumor suppressor p53 regulates heparanase gene expression. Oncogene *25*, 3939-3947.

Bernfield, M., Gotte, M., Park, P. W., Reizes, O., Fitzgerald, M. L., Lincecum, J., and Zako, M. (1999). Functions of cell surface heparan sulfate proteoglycans. Annu Rev Biochem 68, 729-777.

Blackhall, F. H., Merry, C. L., Davies, E. J., and Jayson, G. C. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans and cancer. British Journal of Cancer *85*, 1094-1098.

Bogenrieder, T., and Herlyn, M. (2003). Axis of evil: molecular mechanisms of cancer metastasis. Oncogene 22, 6524-6536.

Borsig, L. (2004). Selectins Facilitate Carcinoma Metastasis and Heparin Can Prevent Them. News Physiol Sci 19, 16-21.

Borsig, L., Wong, R., Feramisco, J., Nadeau, D. R., Varki, N. M., and Varki, A. (2001). Heparin and cancer revisited: Mechanistic connections involving platelets, P-selectin, carcinoma mucins, and tumor metastasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *98*, 3352-3357.

Burgess, W. H., and Maciag, T. (1989). The heparin-binding (fibroblast) growth factor family of proteins. Annu Rev Biochem *58*, 575-606.

Carmeliet, P. (2000). Mechanisms of angiogenesis and arteriogenesis. Nature Medicine *6*, 389-395.

Clark, W. H., Jr., Elder, D. E., Guerry, D., Epstein, M. N., Greene, M. H., and Van Horn, M. (1984). A study of tumor progression: the precursor lesions of superficial spreading and nodular melanoma. Hum Pathol *15*, 1147-1165.

Cohen, T., Gitay-Goren, H., Sharon, R., Shibuya, M., Halaban, R., Levi, B. Z., and Neufeld, G. (1995). VEGF121, a vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) isoform lacking heparin binding ability, requires cell-surface heparan sulfates for efficient binding to the VEGF receptors of human melanoma cells. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 270, 11322-11326.

de Mestre, A. M., Khachigian, L. M., Santiago, F. S., Staykova, M. A., and Hulett, M. D. (2003). Regulation of Inducible Heparanase Gene Transcription in Activated T Cells by Early Growth Response 1. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 278, 50377-50385.

de Mestre, A. M., Rao, S., Hornby, J. R., Soe-Htwe, T., Khachigian, L. M., and Hulett, M. D. (2005). Early Growth Response Gene 1 (EGR1) Regulates Heparanase Gene Transcription in Tumor Cells. J Biol Chem 280, 35136-35147.

Dellian, M., Witwer, B. P., Salehi, H. A., Yuan, F., and Jain, R. K. (1996). Quantitation and physiological characterization of angiogenic vessels in mice: effect of basic fibroblast growth factor, vascular endothelial growth factor/vascular permeability factor, and host microenvironment. The American Journal of Pathology *149*, 59-71.

Dempsey, L. A., Brunn, G. J., and Platt, J. L. (2000). Heparanase, a potential regulator of cellmatrix interactions. Trends in Biochemical Sciences *25*, 349-351.

Dhodapkar, M. V., Kelly, T., Theus, A., Athota, A. B., Barlogie, B., and Sanderson, R. D. (1997). Elevated levels of shed syndecan-1 correlate with tumour mass and decreased matrix metalloproteinase-9 activity in the serum of patients with multiple myeloma. British Journal of Haematology *99*, 368-371.

Dong, J., Kukula, A. K., Toyoshima, M., and Nakajima, M. (2000). Genomic organization and chromosome localization of the newly identified human heparanase gene. Gene 253, 171-178.

Edovitsky, E., Elkin, M., Zcharia, E., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2004). Heparanase Gene Silencing, Tumor Invasiveness, Angiogenesis, and Metastasis. J Natl Cancer Inst *96*, 1219-1230.

Elkin, M., Cohen, I., Zcharia, E., Orgel, A., Guatta-Rangini, Z., Peretz, T., Vlodavsky, I., and Kleinman, H. K. (2003). Regulation of Heparanase Gene Expression by Estrogen in Breast Cancer. Cancer Res *63*, 8821-8826.

Elkin, M., Ilan, N., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Friedmann, Y., Papo, O., Pecker, I., and Vlodavsky, I. (2001). Heparanase as mediator of angiogenesis: mode of action. FASEB J *15*, 1661-1663.

Engbring, J. A., Hoffman, M. P., Karmand, A. J., and Kleinman, H. K. (2002). The B16F10 cell receptor for a metastasis-promoting site on laminin-1 is a heparan sulfate/chondroitin sulfate-containing proteoglycan. Cancer Res *62*, 3549-3554.

Ernst, S., Langer, R., Cooney, C. L., and Sasisekharan, R. (1995). Enzymatic degradation of glycosaminoglycans. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology *30*, 387-444.

Ernst, S., Venkataraman, G., Winkler, S., Godavarti, R., Langer, R., Cooney, C. L., and Sasisekharan, R. (1996). Expression in Escherichia coli, purification and characterization of heparinase I from Flavobacterium heparinum. Biochem J *315 (Pt 2)*, 589-597.

Esko, J. D., and Lindahl, U. (2001). Molecular diversity of heparan sulfate. J Clin Invest 108, 169-173.

Ewing, J. (1928). Neoplastic Diseases Edn 6 (W B Saunders, Philadelphia).

Fairbanks, M. B., Mildner, A. M., Leone, J. W., Cavey, G. S., Mathews, W. R., Drong, R. F., Slightom, J. L., Bienkowski, M. J., Smith, C. W., Bannow, C. A., and Heinrikson, R. L. (1999). Processing of the human heparanase precursor and evidence that the active enzyme is a heterodimer. J Biol Chem 274, 29587-29590.

Fenstermacher, J., Gross, P., Sposito, N., Acuff, V., Pettersen, S., and Gruber, K. (1988). Structural and functional variations in capillary systems within the brain. Ann NY Acad Sci *529*, 21-30.

Ferrara, N., and Davis-Smyth, T. (1997). The biology of vascular endothelial growth factor. Endocr Rev 18, 4-25.

Ferrara, N., Winer, J., Burton, T., Rowland, A., Siegel, M., Phillips, H. S., Terrell, T., Keller, G. A., and Levinson, A. D. (1993). Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor does not promote transformation but confers a growth advantage in vivo to Chinese hamster ovary cells. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *91*, 160-170.

Ferro, V., Hammond, E., and Fairweather, J. K. (2004). The development of inhibitors of heparanase, a key enzyme involved in tumor metastisis, angiogenesis, and inflammation. Mini Reviews in Medicinal Chemistry *4*, 693-702.

Fidler, I. J. (2003). The pathogenesis of cancer metastasis: the 'seed and soil' hypothesis revisited. Nature Reviews Cancer *3*, 1-6.

Folkman, J. (1971). Tumor angiogenesis: therapeutic implications. N Engl J Med 285, 1182-1186.

Folkman, J. (1986). How is blood vessel growth regulated in normal and neoplastic tissue? G.H.A. Clowes Memorial Award Lecture. Cancer Res *46*, 467-473.

Folkman, J. (1995). Angiogenesis in cancer, vascular, rheumatoid and other disease. Nature Medicine 1, 27-31.

Folkman, J., and Klagsbrun, M. (1987). Angiogenic factors. Science 235, 442-447.

Folkman, J., Klagsbrun, M., Sasse, J., Wadzinski, M., Ingber, D., and Vlodavsky, I. (1988). A heparin-binding angiogenic protein--basic fibroblast growth factor--is stored within basement membrane. The American Journal of Pathology *130*, 393-400.

Folkman, J., Merler, E., Abernathy, C., and Williams, G. (1971). Isolation of a tumor factor responsible for angiogenesis. J Exp Med *133*, 275-288.

Fransson, L. Å., Belting, M., Cheng, F., Jönsson, M., Mani, K., and Sandgren, S. (2004). Novel aspects of glypican glycobiology. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences (CMLS) *V61*, 1016-1024.

Freeman, C., and Parish, C. R. (1998). Human platelet heparanase: Purification, characterization and catalytic activity. Biochemistry Journal *330*, 1341-1350.

Friedmann, Y., Vlodavsky, I., Aingorn, H., Aviv, A., Peretz, T., Pecker, I., and Pappo, O. (2000). Expression of Heparanase in Normal, Dysplastic, and Neoplastic Human Colonic Mucosa and Stroma : Evidence for Its Role in Colonic Tumorigenesis. Am J Pathol *157*, 1167-1175.

Gallagher, J. T. (2001). Heparan sulfate: growth control with a restricted sequence menu. J Clin Invest *108*, 357-361.

Gingis-Velitski, S., Zetser, A., Kaplan, V., Ben-Zaken, O., Cohen, E., Levy-Adam, F., Bashenko, Y., Flugelman, M. Y., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2004a). Heparanase Uptake Is Mediated by Cell Membrane Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans. J Biol Chem 279, 44084-44092.

Gingis-Velitski, S., Zetser, A., Flugelman, M. Y., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2004b). Heparanase Induces Endothelial Cell Migration via Protein Kinase B/Akt Activation. J Biol Chem 279, 23536-23541.

Gitay-Goren, H., Cohen, T., Tessler, S., Soker, S., Gengrinovitch, S., Rockwell, P., Klagsbrun, M., Levi, B. Z., and Neufeld, G. (1996). Selective binding of VEGF121 to one of the three vascular endothelial growth factor receptors of vascular endothelial cells. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 271, 5519-5523.

Gohji, K., Okamoto, M., Kitazawa, S., Toyoshima, M., Dong, J., Katsuoka, Y., and Nakajima, M. (2001). Heparanase protein and gene expression in bladder cancer. J Urol *166*, 1286-1290.

Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Aingorn, H., Guatta-Rangini, Z., Atzmon, R., Michal, I., Pecker, I., Mitrani, E., and Vlodavsky, I. (2001). Expression Pattern and Secretion of Human and Chicken Heparanase Are Determined by Their Signal Peptide Sequence. J Biol Chem *276*, 29178-29187.

Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Cohen, M., Aingorn, H., Cohen, I., Nadav, L., Katz, B.-Z., Geiger, B., and Vlodavsky, I. (2003). Heparanase mediates cell adhesion independent of its enzymatic activity. FASEB J *17*, 1015-1025.

Gospodarowicz, D. (1991). Biological activities of fibroblast growth factors. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences *638*, 1-8.

Graf, A. H., Buchberger, W., Langmayr, H., and Schmid, K. W. (1988). Site preference of metastatic tumours of the brain. Virchows Archiv 412, 493-498.

Hacker, U., Nybakken, K., and Perrimon, N. (2005). Heparan sulphate proteoglycans: the sweet side of development. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology *6*, 530-541.

Hanahan, D., and Folkman, J. (1996). Patterns and emerging mechanisms of the angiogenic switch during tumorigenesis. Cell *86*, 353-364.

Hart, I. R., and Fidler, I. J. (1980). Role of organ selectivity in the determination of metastatic patterns of B16 melanoma. Cancer Res 40, 2281-2287.

Hart, I. R., Talmadge, J. E., and Fidler, I. J. (1981). Metastatic behavior of a murine reticulum cell sarcoma exhibiting organ-specific growth. Cancer Res *41*, 1281-1287.

Hofmann, U. B., Houben, R., Brocker, E. B., and Becker, J. C. (2005). Role of matrix metalloproteinases in melanoma cell invasion. Biochimie 87, 307-314.

Hook, M., Wasteson, A., and Oldberg, A. (1975). A heparan sulfate-degrading endoglycosidase from rat liver tissue. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *67*, 1422-1428.

Hsu, M. Y., Wheelock, M. J., Johnson, K. R., and Herlyn, M. (1996). Shifts in cadherin profiles between human normal melanocytes and melanomas. J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc 1, 188-194.

Hulett, M. D., Freeman, C., Hamdorf, B. J., Baker, R. T., Harris, M. J., and Parish, C. R. (1999). Cloning of mammalian heparanase, an important enzyme in tumor invasion and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 803-809.

Hulett, M. D., Hornby, J. R., Ohms, S. J., Zuegg, J., Freeman, C., Gready, J. E., and Parish, C. R. (2000). Identification of active-site residues of the pro-metastatic endoglycosidase heparanase. Biochemistry *39*, 15659-15667.

Ilan, N., Elkin, M., and Vlodavsky, I. (2006). Regulation, function and clinical significance of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol *38*, 2018-2039.

Iozzo, R. V. (1998). MATRIX PROTEOGLYCANS: From Molecular Design to Cellular Function. Annual Review of Biochemistry 67, 609-652.

Iozzo, R. V. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: intricate molecules with intriguing functions. J Clin Invest *108*, 165-167.

Iozzo, R. V., Cohen, I. R., Grassel, S., and Murdoch, A. D. (1994). The biology of perlecan: the multifaceted heparan sulphate proteoglycan of basement membranes and pericellular matrices. Biochem J *302* (*Pt 3*), 625-639.

Iozzo, R. V., and San Antonio, J. D. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: heavy hitters in the angiogenesis arena. J Clin Invest *108*, 349-355.

Isaiah, J. F., Gabriele, S., Ruo-dan, Z., Robert, R., and Takamitsu, F. (1999). The Biology of Melanoma Brain Metastasis. Cancer and Metastasis Reviews *V18*, 387-400.

Itoh, N., and Ornitz, D. M. (2004). Evolution of the Fgf and Fgfr gene families. Trends Genet 20, 563-569.

Jiang, X., and Couchman, J. R. (2003). Perlecan and Tumor Angiogenesis. J Histochem Cytochem 51, 1393-1410.

Joyce, J. A., Freeman, C., Meyer-Morse, N., Parish, C. R., and Hanahan, D. (2005). A functional heparan sulfate mimetic implicates both heparanase and heparan sulfate in tumor angiogenesis and invasion in a mouse model of multistage cancer. Oncogene 24, 4037-4051.

Kakkar, A. K., Levine, M. N., Kadziola, Z., Lemoine, N. R., Low, V., Patel, H. K., Rustin, G., Thomas, M., Quigley, M., and Williamson, R. C. N. (2004). Low Molecular Weight Heparin, Therapy With Dalteparin, and Survival in Advanced Cancer: The Fragmin Advanced Malignancy Outcome Study (FAMOUS). J Clin Oncol 22, 1944-1948.

Kath, R., Jambrosic, J. A., Holland, L., Rodeck, U., and Herlyn, M. (1991). Development of invasive and growth factor-independent cell variants from primary human melanomas. Cancer Res *51*, 2205-2211.

Kato, M., Wang, H., Kainulainen, V., Fitzgerald, M. L., Ledbetter, S., Ornitz, D. M., and Bernfield, M. (1998). Physiological degradation converts the soluble syndecan-1 ectodomain from an inhibitor to a potent activator of FGF-2. Nature Medicine *4*, 691-697.

Kim, K. J., Li, B., Winer, J., Armanini, M., Gillett, N., Phillips, H. S., and Ferrara, N. (1993). Inhibition of vascular endothelial growth factor-induced angiogenesis suppresses tumour growth in vivo. Nature *362*, 841-844.

Kjellen, L., and Lindahl, U. (1991). Proteoglycans: Structure and Interactions. Annual Review of Biochemistry *60*, 443-475.

Klerk, C. P. W., Smorenburg, S. M., Otten, H.-M., Lensing, A. W. A., Prins, M. H., Piovella, F., Prandoni, P., Bos, M. M. E. M., Richel, D. J., van Tienhoven, G., and Buller, H. R. (2005). The Effect of Low Molecular Weight Heparin on Survival in Patients With Advanced Malignancy. J Clin Oncol *23*, 2130-2135.

Koliopanos, A., Friess, H., Kleeff, J., Shi, X., Liao, Q., Pecker, I., Vlodavsky, I., Zimmermann, A., and Buchler, M. W. (2001). Heparanase Expression in Primary and Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer. Cancer Res *61*, 4655-4659.

Konerding, M. A., Fait, E., Dimitropoulou, C., Malkusch, W., Ferri, C., Giavazzi, R., Coltrini, D., and Presta, M. (1998). Impact of fibroblast growth factor-2 on tumor microvascular architecture. A tridimensional morphometric study. The American Journal of Pathology *152*, 1607-1616.

Kramer, K. L., and Yost, H. J. (2003). Heparan sulfate core proteins in cell-cell signaling. Annu Rev Genet *37*, 461-484.

Kure, S., Yoshie, O., and Aso, H. (1987). Metastatic potential of murine B16 melanoma correlates with reduced surface heparan sulfate glycosaminoglycan. Jpn J Cancer Res 78, 1238-1245.

Kussie, P. H., Hulmes, J. D., Ludwig, D. L., Patel, S., Navarro, E. C., Seddon, A. P., Giorgio, N. A., and Bohlen, P. (1999). Cloning and Functional Expression of a Human Heparanase Gene. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *261*, 183-187.

Leung, D. W., Cachianes, G., Kuang, W. J., Goeddel, D. V., and Ferrara, N. (1989). Vascular endothelial growth factor is a secreted angiogenic mitogen. Science 246, 1306-1309.

Levy-Adam, F., Abboud-Jarrous, G., Guerrini, M., Beccati, D., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2005). Identification and Characterization of Heparin/Heparan Sulfate Binding Domains of the Endoglycosidase Heparanase. J Biol Chem 280, 20457-20466.

Levy-Adam, F., Miao, H.-Q., Heinrikson, R. L., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2003). Heterodimer formation is essential for heparanase enzymatic activity. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *308*, 885-891.

Lin, C. Q., and Bissell, M. J. (1993). Multi-faceted regulation of cell differentiation by extracellular matrix. FASEB J 7, 737-743.

Lin, X., and Perrimon, N. (2000). Role of heparan sulfate proteoglycans in cell-cell signaling in Drosophila. Matrix Biol *19*, 303-307.

Liotta, L. A. (1986). Tumor invasion and metastases--role of the extracellular matrix: Rhoads Memorial Award lecture. Cancer Res *46*, 1-7.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Qi, Y., Venkataraman, G., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002b). Dynamic Regulation of Tumor Growth and Metastasis by Heparan Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans. Seminars in Thrombosis and Hemostasis, 67-78.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., El Shabrawi, Y., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002a). Tumor cell surface heparan sulfate as cryptic promoters or inhibitors of tumor growth and metastasis. PNAS *99*, 568-573.

Ma, Y. Q., and Geng, J. G. (2000). Heparan sulfate-like proteoglycans mediate adhesion of human malignant melanoma A375 cells to P-selectin under flow. J Immunol *165*, 558-565.

Maciag, T., Mehlman, T., Friesel, R., and Schreiber, A. B. (1984). Heparin binds endothelial cell growth factor, the principal endothelial cell mitogen in bovine brain. Science 225, 932-935.

Marchetti, D. (1997). Specific degradation of subendothelial matrix proteoglycans by brainmetastatic melanoma and brain endothelial cell heparanases. J Cell Physiol *172*, 334-342.

Marchetti, D., Denkins, Y., Reiland, J., Greiter-Wilke, A., Galjour, J., Murry, B., Blust, J., and Roy, M. (2003a). Brain-metastatic melanoma: a neurotrophic perspective. Pathol Oncol Res *9*, 147-158.

Marchetti, D., Li, J., and Shen, R. (2000). Astrocytes contribute to the brain-metastatic specificity of melanoma cells by producing heparanase. Cancer Res *60*, 4767-4770.

Marchetti, D., and Nicolson, G. L. (2001). Human heparanase: a molecular determinant of brain metastasis. Advances in Enzyme Regulation *41*, 343-359.

Marchetti, D., Reiland, J., Erwin, B., and Roy, M. (2003b). Inhibition of heparanase activity and heparanase-induced angiogenesis by suramin analogues. International Journal of Cancer *104*, 167-174.

Matzner, Y., Vlodavsky, I., Bar-Ner, M., Ishai-Michaeli, R., and Tauber, A. I. (1992). Subcellular localization of heparanase in human neutrophils. J Leukoc Biol *51*, 519-524.

Maxhimer, J. B., Quiros, R. M., Stewart, R., Dowlatshahi, K., Gattuso, P., Fan, M., Prinz, R. A., and Xu, X. (2002). Heparanase-1 expression is associated with the metastatic potential of breast cancer. Surgery *132*, 326-333.

McKenzie, E., Young, K., Hircock, M., Bennett, J., Bhaman, M., Felix, R., Turner, P., Stamps, A., McMillan, D., Saville, G., *et al.* (2003). Biochemical characterization of the active heterodimer form of human heparanase (Hpa1) protein expressed in insect cells. Biochem J *373*, 423-435.

Meier, F., Satyamoorthy, K., Nesbit, M., Hsu, M. Y., Schittek, B., Garbe, C., and Herlyn, M. (1998). Molecular events in melanoma development and progression. Front Biosci *3*, D1005-1010.

Menter, D. G., Herrmann, J. L., Marchetti, D., and Nicolson, G. L. (1994). Involvement of neurotrophins and growth factors in brain metastasis formation. Invasion & Metastasis 14, 372-384.

Millauer, B., Shawver, L. K., Plate, K. H., Risau, W., and Ullrich, A. (1994). Glioblastoma growth inhibited in vivo by a dominant-negative Flk-1 mutant. Nature *367*, 576-579.

Nadav, L., Eldor, A., Yacoby-Zeevi, O., Zamir, E., Pecker, I., Ilan, N., Geiger, B., Vlodavsky, I., and Katz, B.-Z. (2002). Activation, processing and trafficking of extracellular heparanase by primary human fibroblasts. J Cell Sci *115*, 2179-2187.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, D., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1983). Heparan sulfate degradation: relation to tumor invasive and metastatic properties of mouse B16 melanoma sublines. Science 220, 611-613.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1984). Metastatic melanoma cell heparanase. Characterization of heparan sulfate degradation fragments produced by B16 melanoma endoglucuronidase. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 259, 2283-2290.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., and Nicolson, G. L. (1988). Heparanases and tumor metastasis. J Cell Biochem *36*, 157-167.

Nardella, C., Lahm, A., Pallaoro, M., Brunetti, M., Vannini, A., and Steinkuhler, C. (2004). Mechanism of activation of human heparanase investigated by protein engineering. Biochemistry *43*, 1862-1873.

Neufeld, G., Cohen, T., Gitay-Goren, H., Poltorak, Z., Tessler, S., Sharon, R., Gengrinovitch, S., and Levi, B. Z. (1996). Similarities and differences between the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) splice variants. Cancer Metastasis Reviews *15*, 153-158.

Nicolson, G. L. (1982). Cancer metastasis. Organ colonization and the cell-surface properties of malignant cells. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta *695*, 113-176.

Nicolson, G. L., Menter, D. G., Herrmann, J. L., Yun, Z., Cavanaugh, P., and Marchetti, D. (1996). Brain metastasis: role of trophic, autocrine, and paracrine factors in tumor invasion and colonization of the central nervous system. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 213 (*Pt 2*), 89-115.

Nurcombe, V., Smart, C. E., Chipperfield, H., Cool, S. M., Boilly, B., and Hondermarck, H. (2000). The proliferative and migratory activities of breast cancer cells can be differentially regulated by heparan sulfates. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *275*, 30009-30018.

Ogishima, T., Shiina, H., Breault, J. E., Tabatabai, L., Bassett, W. W., Enokida, H., Li, L.-C., Kawakami, T., Urakami, S., Ribeiro-Filho, L. A., *et al.* (2005a). Increased Heparanase Expression Is Caused by Promoter Hypomethylation and Up-Regulation of Transcriptional Factor Early Growth Response-1 in Human Prostate Cancer. Clin Cancer Res *11*, 1028-1036.

Ogishima, T., Shiina, H., Breault, J. E., Terashima, M., Honda, S., Enokida, H., Urakami, S., Tokizane, T., Kawakami, T., Ribeiro-Filho, L. A., *et al.* (2005b). Promoter CpG hypomethylation and transcription factor EGR1 hyperactivate heparanase expression in bladder cancer. Oncogene *24*, 6765-6772.

Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Takaoka, M., Nobuhisa, T., Noma, K., Motoki, T., Murata, T., Uetsuka, H., Kobayashi, M., Shirakawa, Y., *et al.* (2004). Localization of heparanase in esophageal cancer cells: respective roles in prognosis and differentiation. Laboratory Investigation *84*, 1289-1304.

Paget, S. (1889). The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. Lancet 1, 571–573.

Parish, C. R., Freeman, C., and Hulett, M. D. (2001). Heparanase: a key enzyme involved in cell invasion. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Reviews on Cancer *1471*, M99-M108.

Pikas, D. S., Li, J. P., Vlodavsky, I., and Lindahl, U. (1998). Substrate specificity of heparanases from human hepatoma and platelets. J Biol Chem 273, 18770-18777.

Plate, K. H., Breier, G., Weich, H. A., and Risau, W. (1992). Vascular endothelial growth factor is a potential tumour angiogenesis factor in human gliomas in vivo. Nature *359*, 845-848.

Plouet, J., Moro, F., Bertagnolli, S., Coldeboeuf, N., Mazarguil, H., Clamens, S., and Bayard, F. (1997). Extracellular cleavage of the vascular endothelial growth factor 189-amino acid form by urokinase is required for its mitogenic effect. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 272, 13390-13396.

Sanderson, R , Yang, Y., Kelly, T., MacLeod. V., Dai, Y., Theus A. (2005). Enzymatic remodeling of heparan sulfate proteoglycans within the tumor microenvironment: Growth regulation and the prospect of new cancer therapies. Journal of Cellular Biochemistry *96*, 897-905.

Raman, R., Venkataraman, G., Ernst, S., Sasisekharan, V., and Sasisekharan, R. (2003). Structural specificity of heparin binding in the fibroblast growth factor family of proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *100*, 2357-2362.

Ranieri, G., and Gasparini, G. (2001). Angiogenesis and angiogenesis inhibitors: a new potential anticancer therapeutic strategy. Curr Drug Targets Immune Endocr Metabol Disord *1*, 241-253.

Ranieri, G., Patruno, R., Ruggieri, E., Montemurro, S., Valerio, P., and Ribatti, D. (2006). Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) as a target of bevacizumab in cancer: from the biology to the clinic. Curr Med Chem *13*, 1845-1857.

Rapraeger, A. C. (1995). In the clutches of proteoglycans: how does heparan sulfate regulate FGF binding? Chemistry & Biology 2, 645-649.

Rapraeger, A. C., Krufka, A., and Olwin, B. B. (1991). Requirement of heparan sulfate for bFGF-mediated fibroblast growth and myoblast differentiation. Science 252, 1705-1708.

Reiland, J., Kempf, D., Roy, M., Denkins, Y., and Marchetti, D. (2006). FGF2 Binding, Signaling, and Angiogenesis Are Modulated by Heparanase in Metastatic Melanoma Cells. Neoplasia *8*, 596-606.

Reiland, J., and Rapraeger, A. C. (1993). Heparan sulfate proteoglycan and FGF receptor target basic FGF to different intracellular destinations. J Cell Sci *105 (Pt 4)*, 1085-1093.

Reiland, J., Sanderson, R. D., Waguespack, M., Barker, S. A., Long, R., Carson, D. D., and Marchetti, D. (2004). Heparanase degrades syndecan-1 and perlecan heparan sulfate: functional implications for tumor cell invasion. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *279*, 8047-8055.

Revel, A., Helman, A., Koler, M., Shushan, A., Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Aingorn, H., and Vlodavsky, I. (2005). Heparanase improves mouse embryo implantation. Fertil Steril *83*, 580-586.

Rickles, F. R. (2006). If heparanase is the answer, what is the question? J Thromb Haemost 4, 557-559.

Rickles, F. R., Patierno, S., and Fernandez, P. M. (2003). Tissue Factor, Thrombin, and Cancer. Chest 124, 58S-68.

Robinson, C. J., Mulloy, B., Gallagher, J. T., and Stringer, S. E. (2006). VEGF165-binding Sites within Heparan Sulfate Encompass Two Highly Sulfated Domains and Can Be Liberated by K5 Lyase. J Biol Chem 281, 1731-1740.

Roy, M., Reiland, J., Murry, B. P., Chouljenko, V., Kousoulas, K. G., and Marchetti, D. (2005). Antisense-mediated suppression of Heparanase gene inhibits melanoma cell invasion. Neoplasia *7*, 253-262.

Saleh, M., Stacker, S. A., and Wilks, A. F. (1996). Inhibition of growth of C6 glioma cells in vivo by expression of antisense vascular endothelial growth factor sequence. Cancer Res *56*, 393-401.

Sanderson, R. D. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans in invasion and metastasis. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology *12*, 89-98.

Sanderson, R. D., Yang, Y., Suva, L. J., and Kelly, T. (2004). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans and heparanase--partners in osteolytic tumor growth and metastasis. Matrix Biology *23*, 341-352.

Sasaki, N., Higashi, N., Taka, T., Nakajima, M., and Irimura, T. (2004). Cell surface localization of heparanase on macrophages regulates degradation of extracellular matrix heparan sulfate. J Immunol *172*, 3830-3835.

Sasisekharan, R., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., and Narayanasami, U. (2002). Roles of heparan-sulphate glycosaminoglycans in cancer. Nature Reviews 2, 521-528.

Sasisekharan, R., and Venkataraman, G. (2000). Heparin and heparan sulfate: biosynthesis, structure and function. Curr Opin Chem Biol *4*, 626-631.

Satyamoorthy, K., DeJesus, E., Linnenbach, A. J., Kraj, B., Kornreich, D. L., Rendle, S., Elder, D. E., and Herlyn, M. (1997). Melanoma cell lines from different stages of progression and their biological and molecular analyses. Melanoma Research *7 Suppl 2*, S35-42.

Sawaya, R., Ligon, B. L., Bindal, A. K., Bindal, R. K., and Hess, K. R. (1996). Surgical treatment of metastatic brain tumors. Journal of Neuro-Oncology 27, 269-277.

Schlessinger, J., Lax, I., and Lemmon, M. (1995). Regulation of growth factor activation by proteoglycans: what is the role of the low affinity receptors? Cell *83*, 357-360.

Schubert, S. Y., Ilan, N., Shushy, M., Ben Izhak, O., Vlodavsky, I., and Goldshmidt, O. (2004). Human heparanase nuclear localization and enzymatic activity. Laboratory Investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology *84*, 535-544.

Senger, D. R., Galli, S. J., Dvorak, A. M., Perruzzi, C. A., Harvey, V. S., and Dvorak, H. F. (1983). Tumor cells secrete a vascular permeability factor that promotes accumulation of ascites fluid. Science *219*, 983-985.

Senger, D. R., Perruzzi, C. A., Feder, J., and Dvorak, H. F. (1986). A highly conserved vascular permeability factor secreted by a variety of human and rodent tumor cell lines. Cancer Res *46*, 5629-5632.

Shafat, I., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2006). Characterization of Mechanisms Involved in Secretion of Active Heparanase. J Biol Chem 281, 23804-23811.

Shing, Y., Folkman, J., Sullivan, R., Butterfield, C., Murray, J., and Klagsbrun, M. (1984). Heparin affinity: purification of a tumor-derived capillary endothelial cell growth factor. Science *223*, 1296-1299.

Shteper, P. J., Zcharia, E., Ashhab, Y., Peretz, T., Vlodavsky, I., and Ben-Yehuda, D. (2003). Role of promoter methylation in regulation of the mammalian heparanase gene. Oncogene *22*, 7737-7749.

Simizu, S., Ishida, K., and Osada, H. (2004a). Heparanase as a molecular target of cancer chemotherapy. Cancer Science *95*, 553-558.

Simizu, S., Ishida, K., Wierzba, M. K., and Osada, H. (2004b). Secretion of heparanase protein is regulated by glycosylation in human tumor cell lines. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *279*, 2697-2703.

Soffietti, R., Ruda, R., and Mutani, R. (2002). Management of brain metastases. J Neurol 249, 1357-1369.

Sotnikov, I., Hershkoviz, R., Grabovsky, V., Ilan, N., Cahalon, L., Vlodavsky, I., Alon, R., and Lider, O. (2004). Enzymatically Quiescent Heparanase Augments T Cell Interactions with VCAM-1 and Extracellular Matrix Components under Versatile Dynamic Contexts. J of Immunol *172*, 5185-5193.

Stetler-Stevenson, W. G., Aznavoorian, S., and Liotta, L. A. (1993). Tumor Cell Interactions with the Extracellular Matrix During Invasion and Metastasis. Annu Rev Cell Bio *9*, 541-573.

Sugarbaker, E. V. (1979). Cancer metastasis: a product of tumour-host interactions Curr Probl Cancer 3, 1–59.

Taipale, J., and Keski-Oja, J. (1997). Growth factors in the extracellular matrix. FASEB J 11, 51-59.

Takaoka, M., Naomoto, Y., Ohkawa, T., Uetsuka, H., Shirakawa, Y., Uno, F., Fujiwara, T., Gunduz, M., Nagatsuka, H., Nakajima, M., *et al.* (2003). Heparanase expression correlates with invasion and poor prognosis in gastric cancers. Laboratory Investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology *83*, 613-622.

Tang, W., Nakamura, Y., Tsujimoto, M., Sato, M., Wang, X., Kurozumi, K., Nakahara, M., Nakao, K., Nakamura, M., Mori, I., and Kakudo, K. (2002). Heparanase: a key enzyme in invasion and metastasis of gastric carcinoma. Mod Pathol *15*, 593-598.

Terman, B., Khandke, L., Dougher-Vermazan, M., Maglione, D., Lassam, N. J., Gospodarowicz, D., Persico, M. G., Bohlen, P., and Eisinger, M. (1994). VEGF receptor subtypes KDR and FLT1 show different sensitivities to heparin and placenta growth factor. Growth Factors *11*, 187-195.

Timpl, R., and Brown, J. C. (1996). Supramolecular assembly of basement membranes. Bioessays 18, 123-132.

Toyoshima, M., and Nakajima, M. (1999). Human heparanase. Purification, characterization, cloning, and expression. J Biol Chem 274, 24153-24160.

Tuder, R. M., Flook, B. E., and Voelkel, N. F. (1995). Increased gene expression for VEGF and the VEGF receptors KDR/Flk and Flt in lungs exposed to acute or to chronic hypoxia. Modulation of gene expression by nitric oxide. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *95*, 1798-1807.

Uno, F., Fujiwara, T., Takata, Y., Ohtani, S., Katsuda, K., Takaoka, M., Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Nakajima, M., and Tanaka, N. (2001). Antisense-mediated Suppression of Human Heparanase Gene Expression Inhibits Pleural Dissemination of Human Cancer Cells. Cancer Res *61*, 7855-7860.

Uwe, K., and Hartwig, W. (2000). Tight Junctions of the Blood–Brain Barrier. Cellular and Molecular Neurobiology *V20*, 57-76.

Valyi-Nagy, I. T., Hirka, G., Jensen, P. J., Shih, I. M., Juhasz, I., and Herlyn, M. (1993). Undifferentiated keratinocytes control growth, morphology, and antigen expression of normal melanocytes through cell-cell contact. Laboratory Investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology *69*, 152-159.

Varki, N. M., and Varki, A. (2002). Heparin inhibition of selectin-mediated interactions during the hematogenous phase of carcinoma metastasis: rationale for clinical studies in humans. Semin Thromb Hemost 28, 53-66.

Vlodavsky, I., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *108*, 341-347.

Vlodavsky, I., Friedmann, Y., Elkin, M., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bitan, M., Pappo, O., Peretz, T., Michal, I., *et al.* (1999). Mammalian heparanase: gene cloning, expression and function in tumor progression and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 793-802.

Vlodavsky, I., Fuks, Z., Bar-Ner, M., Ariav, Y., and Schirrmacher, V. (1983). Lymphoma cellmediated degradation of sulfated proteoglycans in the subendothelial extracellular matrix: relationship to tumor cell metastasis. Cancer Res *43*, 2704-2711.

Vlodavsky, I., and Goldshmidt, O. (2001). Properties and function of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. Haemostasis *31 Suppl 1*, 60-63.

Vlodavsky, I., Miao, H. Q., Medalion, B., Danagher, P., and Ron, D. (1996). Involvement of heparan sulfate and related molecules in sequestration and growth promoting activity of fibroblast growth factor. Cancer Metastasis Reviews *15*, 177-186.

Vreys, V., Delande, N., Zhang, Z., Coomans, C., Roebroek, A., Durr, J., and David, G. (2005). Cellular Uptake of Mammalian Heparanase Precursor Involves Low Density Lipoprotein Receptor-related Proteins, Mannose 6-Phosphate Receptors, and Heparan Sulfate Proteoglycans. J Biol Chem 280, 33141-33148.

Wang, Y., and Becker, D. (1997). Antisense targeting of basic fibroblast growth factor and fibroblast growth factor receptor-1 in human melanomas blocks intratumoral angiogenesis and tumor growth. Nature Medicine *3*, 887-893.

Weiss, L. (2000). Metastasis of cancer: a conceptual history from antiquity to the 1990s. Cancer Metastasis Rev 19, 193–400.

Werb, Z. (1997). ECM and Cell Surface Proteolysis: Regulating Cellular Ecology. Cell 91, 439-442.

Xinhua, L., and Norbert, P. (2002). Developmental roles of heparan sulfate proteoglycans in Drosophila. Glycoconjugate Journal *V19*, 363-368.

Yang, Y., MacLeod, V., Bendre, M., Huang, Y., Theus, A. M., Miao, H.-Q., Kussie, P., Yaccoby, S., Epstein, J., Suva, L. J., *et al.* (2005). Heparanase promotes the spontaneous metastasis of myeloma cells to bone. Blood *105*, 1303-1309.

Yano, S., Shinohara, H., Herbst, R. S., Kuniyasu, H., Bucana, C. D., Ellis, L. M., Davis, D. W., McConkey, D. J., and Fidler, I. J. (2000). Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor is necessary but not sufficient for production and growth of brain metastasis. Cancer Res *60*, 4959-4967.

Zetser, A., Bashenko, Y., Edovitsky, E., Levy-Adam, F., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2006). Heparanase Induces Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Expression: Correlation with p38 Phosphorylation Levels and Src Activation. Cancer Res *66*, 1455-1463. Zetser, A., Bashenko, Y., Miao, H.-Q., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2003). Heparanase Affects Adhesive and Tumorigenic Potential of Human Glioma Cells. Cancer Res *63*, 7733-7741.

Zetser, A., Levy-Adam, F., Kaplan, V., Gingis-Velitski, S., Bashenko, Y., Schubert, S., Flugelman, M. Y., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2004). Processing and activation of latent heparanase occurs in lysosomes. J Cell Sci *117*, 2249-2258.

CHAPTER II ANTISENSE-MEDIATED SUPPRESSION OF *HEPARANASE* GENE INHIBITS MELANOMA CELL INVASION*

INTRODUCTION

Mechanisms responsible for melanoma progression to highly aggressive metastatic disease are not fully understood. However, it is known that proteolytic enzymes play important roles due to their involvement in extracellular matrix (ECM) disassembly, which allows tumor cells to invade into distant organs. Heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPG) (Iozzo 2001) are now recognized as cell surface/ECM active biologic modulators (Kjellen and Lindahl 1991), and their degradation at the level of heparan sulfate glycosaminoglycan chains (HS) has significant regulatory consequences in cancer metastasis. Elevated levels of heparanase (HPSE-1) are known to be associated with brain-metastatic melanoma (Marchetti, Menter et al. 1993; Marchetti, McQuillan et al. 1996; Marchetti and Nicolson 2001; Marchetti 2002; Marchetti 2002). HPSE-1 is an endo- β -D-glucuronidase (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988) involved in the degradation of cell surface/ ECM HSPG of a wide range of normal and neoplastic tissues (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004) and a molecular determinant of metastatic events. The enzymatic activity of HPSE-1 is characterized by specific intrachain HS cleavage of glycosidic bonds with a hydrolase (but not eliminase) type of action, therefore facilitating the release of several protein modulators of cell function, including migration, adhesion, inflamm-

* Reprinted with permission of Dr. A. Rehamtulla, editor of Neoplasia, from Roy M, Reiland J, Murry B P, Chouljenko V, Kousoulas K G, Marchetti D. (2005) Antisense-Mediated Suppression of Heparanase Gene Inhibits Melanoma Cell Invasion. Neoplasia; 7(3): 253-62. ation, angiogenesis, embryogenesis, invasion and metastasis (Parish, Coombe et al. 1987; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Vlodavsky, Bar-Shavit et al. 1991; Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004). Secondly, HPSE-1 levels have been found to be increased in sera and urine of human patients with metastatic cancers (Parish, Coombe et al. 1987; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Vlodavsky, Bar-Shavit et al. 1991; Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001; Kelly, Miao et al. 2003; Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004). Thirdly, HPSE-1 activity correlates with the metastatic potential of tumor cells in animal models, resulting in increased mortality (Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001). Finally, enhanced HPSE-1 mRNA levels correlate with reduced postoperative survival in cancer patients (Vlodavsky, Bar-Shavit et al. 1991; Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001).

HPSE-1 from various mammalian sources has been cloned as a single gene family (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004), representing the dominant HSdegradative enzyme. Importantly, HPSE-1 regulation has been shown to change metastatic properties of tumors (Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Zhang, Fu et al. 2003). For example, an upregulation of the enzyme has been shown to increase the metastatic properties of tumor cells (Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001). Conversely, downregulating HPSE-1 by antisense strategies (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Zhang, Fu et al. 2003) demonstrated a reduction in the invasive properties of neoplastic cells. Evidence has also demonstrated that HPSE-1 is a potential target for antimetastasis drugs because of its critical roles in angiogenic and invasive processes: treatment of experimental animals with HPSE-1 inhibitors considerably reduced the incidence of tumor invasion and angiogenesis in animal models (Parish, Coombe et al. 1987; Marchetti, Reiland et al. 2003). Extensive available animal and clinical data suggest that HPSE-1 may play an important role in the progression of a variety of human tumors. Nevertheless, the possible role(s) of HPSE-1 in tumor progression at the molecular and cellular levels is poorly understood.

These observations led us to hypothesize that inhibition of HPSE-1 expression could inhibit tumor cell invasion by metastatic melanoma cells. Here we demonstrate that an adenoviral vector expressing the full-length human heparanase gene in an antisense orientation specifically inhibits HPSE-1 expression as well as its invasiveness, leading to a reduction of invasive capabilities by metastatic melanoma cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Our results further support the fact that inhibiting HPSE-1 can change the invasive properties of melanoma cells like others have found in lung or breast carcinoma cell lines.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

Heparan sulfate (HS) from bovine kidney was acquired from Sigma Chemical Company (St. Louis, MO). DMEM and Ham's F-12 nutrient medium and trypsin-EDTA were purchased from Gibco (Grand Island, New York, NY), and FBS from Hyclone Laboratories (Logan, UT). Human recombinant HPSE-1 was kindly provided by Dr. Edward McKenzie (McKenzie, Young et al. 2003). The polyclonal antibodies to human HPSE-1 were generously provided by Dr. Laurie A. Dempsey (Mayo Clinic, Rochester, Minnesota) and Dr. Robert L. Heinrikson (Pharmacia-Upjohn Inc., Kalamazoo, Michigan). Transwell cell culture chambers were purchased from Corning Incorporated Life Sciences (Acton, MA), while MatrigelTM was obtained from BD Biosciences Discovery Labware (Bedford, MA) and fibronectin from ICN Biochemical (Irvine, CA). All other chemicals used were reagent grade or better.

Cells and Tissue Culture Conditions

Early-passage melanoma cells with varying metastatic abilities, both of murine (B16B15b line (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1983) and human origin (70W line) (Ishikawa, Dennis et al. 1988; Ishikawa, Fernandez et al. 1988) were maintained as monolayer cultures in a 1:1 (v/v) mixture of DMEM/F-12 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FBS and 5 mM sodium butyrate (B16B15b) or 10% (v/v) FBS (70W). B16B15b and 70W metastatic melanoma cells (lung being the primary colonization site) were chosen as a source of HPSE-1 because they are highly invasive and produce HPSE-1 at elevated levels versus their respective parental counterparts (Marchetti, Menter et al. 1993; Marchetti, McQuillan et al. 1996). Cells were maintained at 37°C in a humidified 5% $CO_2/95\%$ air (v/v) atmosphere and passaged using 2 mM EDTA (B16B15b) or trypsin-EDTA (70W) before reaching confluence. The transformed embryonic kidney cell line 293 was grown in DMEM/F-12, supplemented with 10% FBS and penicillin (100 units/ml), and streptomycin (100 µg/ml). The 293 cells were used for the production of adenoviral vectors (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001).

Construction of Recombinant Adenovirus Containing the Human Heparanase Gene

An adenovirus expression vector kit (Takara Biomedicals Inc., Tokyo, Japan) was used to generate recombinant adenovirus for the expression of human HPSE-1 gene in both sense and antisense orientations. Replication-deficient, E1- and E3-deleted recombinant adenovirus serotype 5 (Ad5) was used as the viral backbone. Plasmid DNA containing the cloned *HPSE-1*

gene and synthetic oligonucleotides Hep-5' (complementary to the 5' end of the gene) and Hep-3' (complementary to the 3' end of the gene) were used to produce PCR products encompassing the HPSE-1 sequence (1632 bp). PCR products were treated with T4 DNA polymerase to generate uniformed blunt ends required for the ligation reaction into pAxCAwt cosmid provided After cloning the HPSE-1 gene into cosmid vector, availability of the by the Takara kit. recombinant cosmids containing the target gene in sense (5' - 3' under the CAG promoter of the vector) and antisense (3' - 5') orientations were confirmed by restriction analysis. Cosmid DNAs were produced in large quantities and after gradient purification were used for cotransfection with adenovirus genomic DNA-terminal protein complex (DNA-TPC provided by the kit) into 293 cells. Following the kit protocol, recombinant adenoviruses expressing human HPSE-1 in both sense (Ad-S/hep) and antisense (Ad-AS/hep) orientations were generated. Integrity of these recombinant viruses was confirmed by PCR and restriction analysis. The E1-, E3-deleted, replication deficient adenovirus pAd5-Blue was used as the control vector. Viral titer was quantified by determination of the 50% infectivity on tissue culture (TCID 50) in 293 cells.

Adenoviral Infection

70W and the B16B15b cells were plated on 100 mm dishes (10^6 cells/dish). Twenty four hours later, cells were washed twice with PBS containing 2 mM EDTA, and infected with virus diluted in serum-free DMEM/F-12. To maximize cell viability and protein expression, cells were infected with the viral vectors at a multiplicity of infection (M.O.I.) of 30-50. Plates were then incubated at 37°C for 1 hr, rocking gently every 10 min. Infection was terminated by adding culture medium containing penicillin (100 units/ml) and streptomycin (100 µg/ml). Cells were then incubated at 37°C for an appropriate period of time. Immunofluorescent control experiments were performed to confirm cell infectivity of our adenoviral vectors.

Reverse Transcription (RT) PCR Analysis

Total RNA was isolated from cells using RNeasy kit (Qiagen Inc., Valencia, CA). Briefly, reverse transcription was performed at 42°C for 1 hour, and PCR was performed using specific primers (25 µl final volume). The following specific primers were used: HPSE-1 sense (HPSE-1-S: 5'-TTC GAT CCC AAG AAG GAA TCA AC-3') and HPSE-1 antisense (HPSE-1-AS: 5'- TAC ATG GCA TCA CTA C -3'); for the sequence just after the inserted fragment in the vector (Ad5 pax: 5'-ATC GAT TCT AGA CTA GTT TAA TTA ATT T-3'); control glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase, sense (5'- TGA AGG TCG GAG TCA ACG GAT TTG GT -3') and antisense (5'- CAT GTG GGC CAT GAG GTC CAC CAC -3'). The amplification reaction for HPSE-1, Ad-S/hep and Ad-AS/hep specific constructs involved 35 cycles of denaturation at 95°C for 45 seconds, annealing at 52°C for 1 min, and 72°C for 1 min. The amplification for GAPDH reaction involved 35 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 30 seconds and annealing at 68°C for 3 min in the GeneAmp PCR-system 9700 (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA). PCR products were subsequently resolved on 1% agarose gels and visualized by ethidium bromide staining.

Western Blot Analysis

Cells were plated (10^6 cells/plate) on 100 mm dishes and allowed to attach and grow for 24 hr. Cells were subsequently infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/hep or pAd5-Blue control vector and incubated for 36-48 hours. They were then released and centrifuged (300 rpm for 5 min) and resuspended in lysis buffer [TBS (pH 7.4) containing Triton-X 100 (0.5%), leupeptin (10 µg/ml), pepstatin (10 µg/ml) and PMSF (0.2 mM)] at a density of 10^8 cells/ml. Cells were subsequently

vortexed and kept on ice for 10 min followed by centrifugation for 10 min at 13,000 rpm at 4°C. Supernatant was collected and protein concentration was determined by the BCA assay. Protein samples (60-90 µg) were then incubated at 100°C for 10 min with Laemmli sample buffer (Laemmli 1970) and separated on 10% Criterion gels (Tris-HCl, Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA). Gels were transferred to a PVDF membrane (Pierce Endogen Inc., Rockford, IL) and incubated overnight (18 hrs) in a blocking reagent [3% (w/v) non-fat dry milk, 0.5% (w/v)]BSA, 0.3% (v/v) Tween-20 in PBS, pH 7.5]. HPSE-1 protein was labeled using anti-HPSE-1 PAb (1: 5,000 dilution) (Mayo Clinic, Rochester, Minnesota) in 3% (w/v) non-fat dry milk, 0.5% (w/v) BSA, washed for 1 hr with 6-8 changes of 0.5% IGE-PAL (CA-630, Sigma Chemical Company, St. Louis, MO) in Tris buffer (20 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, pH 7.4), and then incubated with horseradish peroxidase-anti-rabbit IgG (1: 5,000 dilution; Accurate Scientific, Westbury, NY). It was subsequently washed and developed using the Super-signal west femto maximum sensitivity substrate (Pierce Endogen Inc., Rockford, IL). Dual-Color Precision Plus Protein Standards (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc., Hercules, CA) were used as molecular weight markers. Labeling was detected and quantified using a Versadoc imaging system (Quantity One, Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc., Hercules, CA).

HPSE-1 Activity Assays

HPSE-1 activity was determined by degradation of FITC-HS using high-speed gel permeation column chromatography (HPLC) as previously described (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004). Briefly, cell-lysates (80 μ g cell lysate/ μ g of HS) were prepared as described above and incubated with FITC-HS at 37°C for 18 hr in 100 \Box 1 of sodium acetate (100 mM, pH 4.2). Reaction was terminated by heating samples for 100°C for 15 min. HS products yielded by HPSE-1 reaction were analyzed by size exclusion chromatography

performed on a HP1090 liquid chromatograph with a photodiode array detector (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE) and a HP1046 programmable fluorescence detector (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE). Samples (25 μ l) were injected on a TSK-GEL 3000SW_{XL} column (5 μ m, 7.8 mm x 30 cm) with a TSK-GEL SW_{XL} guard column (5 μ m, 6.0 mm x 4.0 cm) from Tosoh Bioscience (Montgomeryville, PA) at an ambient temperature (25°C). Samples were isocratically eluted using Tris-HCl (25 mM), NaCl (150 mM), pH 7.5 at a flow rate of 0.5 ml/min with a sample splitter placed between the column and detectors to maintain a column pressure of less than 70 bar. Fluorescence was monitored with excitation at 490 nm and emission at 520 nm, then data was processed and peaks were integrated using HP ChemStation software (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE). HPSE-1 activity was determined by measuring the decrease in fluorescence intensity in the first one-half area of the intact FITC-HS peak chromatogram. The retention times were calculated from the highest peak of the chromatograms.

Alternatively, a commercial heparan degrading enzyme assay kit (Takara Mirus Biomedical Inc., Madison, WI) was used to determine HPSE-1 activity in melanoma cells (Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004). Indicated amounts of cell-lysate were incubated with biotinylated-HS at 37°C for 45 min and HPSE-1 activity determined by an ELISA type assay. Color was developed using the substrate supplied in the kit and plates were read at 450 nm using a microplate reader (EL 808, Bio-Tek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT).

Chemoinvasion Assays

Invasive properties of melanoma cells were assayed by Boyden's chambers as previously described (Marchetti, Menter et al. 1993). Briefly, cell invasion was assayed using Transwell cell culture chambers (12 μ m pore size, 12 mm diameter) coated with MatrigelTM (diluted as 38

55

µg /ml in cold DMEM/F-12 with P/S, 100 µl final coating volume) that was applied to the upper filter surface and allowed to dry before use. Cells were plated on day 1 and after 24 hours were infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/hep or with the control vector pAd5-Blue as described above. Twenty four hours later, cells were released from the culture plate and added to the upper chamber of invasion plates (1.2 x 10⁵ cells/chamber) in serum-free DMEM/F-12. Lower chambers contained n-formyl-l-methyl-l-leucine-l-phenylalanine (5 nM) in DMEM/F-12 with 10% (v/v) FBS and fibronectin (1 μ g/ml) as chemoattractants. Cells were incubated in invasive chambers for 48-72 hrs at 37° C in a humidified 5% CO₂/95% air (v/v) atmosphere. At the end of the experiment, tranwell membranes were lifted from the wells carefully without touching the bottom. Non-invasive cells were wiped from the upper chamber with a cotton swab and invasive cells were visualized with Diff-Quick Stain Kit (IMEB Inc., San Marcos, CA) according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, membranes were dipped in solution A (methanol) for 2 minutes and allowed to air dry. Membranes were then transferred in solution B (Eosin), dipped 25 times, transferred in solution C (Azure), and then dipped 25 more times. After rinsing with deionized water, membranes were inverted and allowed to dry. By using this kit, the nuclei of cells are stained blue and cell cytoplasm is stained pink. The number of invasive cells was obtained by counting the nuclei under the microscope.

In Vivo Tumorigenic Assays

Human malignant melanoma 70W cells were infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/hep and control pAd5-Blue at a M.O.I. of 50. Cells were harvested 36 hrs after infection, and resuspended in DMEM/F-12 at a density of 5.0×10^6 cells/ml. 6-weeks old female athymic *nu/nu* mice were injected I.V. (tail vein) with 200 µl of cell suspension (10^6 cells) through a 27-gauge needle. Mice were euthanized and examined for tumor formation as previously described

(Ishikawa, Fernandez et al. 1988). Metastatic behavior per animal group (number of lung nodules and lungs wet weight; N = 15) was then determined. Additionally, lung tumor tissues were saved in formalin and random samples were taken and stained with hematoxylin and eosin and analyzed under microscopy.

Immunohistochemical Analysis

Immunohistochemical staining was performed using a Vectastain ABC kit (Vector Laboratories, Inc., Burlingame, CA) according to the instructions provided by the manufacturer. Formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissue sections from *in vivo* tumorigenic assays were mounted on silanized slides and deparaffinized. Endogenous peroxidase was blocked by incubating the sections in 3.0% H₂O₂ without pretreatment. After the blocking of nonspecific reactivity with rabbit serum for 30 min at room temperature (25°C), sections were incubated at 4°C for 60 min. with antihuman HPSE-1 rabbit polyclonal antibody raised against human heparanase (Pharmacia-Upjohn Inc., Kalamazoo, Michigan). Following rinsing, slides were incubated with biotinylated antirabbit IgG and then with Vectastain ABC reagent. Peroxidase activity was determined using nova red and counterstained with hematoxylin. As a negative control, sections were subjected to normal serum blocking with omission of the primary antibody.

RESULTS

Detection of HPSE-1 mRNA Expression in Sense or Antisense Orientation

To examine the significance of human heparanase in metastatic melanoma cell invasion, we constructed replication-defective recombinant adenoviruses expressing sense and antisense RNA to a full-length human HPSE-1 sequence, Ad-S/hep and Ad-AS/hep, respectively. Both sense and antisense transcripts of HPSE-1 could be detected when HPSE-1-S and HPSE-1-AS primers were used in 70W cells, but not in the B16B15b cells since primers chosen against human *heparanase* did not amplify the murine *heparanase*. Strand-specific primer pairs (HPSE-1-S and Ad5pax, or HPSE-1-AS and Ad5pax) detected the expression of the sense and antisense constructs in B16B15b and 70W melanoma cells with Ad-S/Hep or Ad-AS/hep treatment respectively (Figure 2.1).

Modulation of HPSE-1 Protein Levels Following Ad-S/Ad-AS/hep Infection in Melanoma Cells

Western blot analyses were performed to examine the effects of Ad-S/hep and Ad-AS/hep infection on HPSE-1 protein levels in B16B15b and 70W cells. Since HPSE-1 is a lowabundance protein, 60-90 µg of total cell-lysate had to be electrophoresed in order to detect adequate HPSE-1 levels (Figure 2.2). HPSE-1 protein expression increased with Ad-S/hep and decreased with Ad-AS/hep treated melanoma cells compared to treatment with control vector pAd5-Blue in both B16B15b (Figure 2.2A) and 70W (Figure 2.2B) cells. HPSE-1 is a heterodimer consisting of a 50kDa and a 8kDa band processed from a pro-enzyme precursor (65kDa) by proteolytic cleavage and, presence of the 8kDa band is essential for its enzymatic activity (Fairbanks, Mildner et al. 1999; Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kelly, Miao et al. 2003). We detected the active form of HPSE-1 in the cells; however it migrated slightly slower than its predicted molecular weight (50 kDa). This is consistent with the recent findings by Simizu et al. (Simizu, Ishida et al. 2004), and possibly due to post-translational modification in the glycosylation of the enzyme. We also detected a weak band representing the 65kDa inactive precursor in B16B15b cells. Furthermore, we found a two-fold increase in HPSE-1 protein level using the Ad-S/hep vector and a 30% decrease with the Ad-AS/hep in the B16B15b cell line (Figure 2.2A). In 70W cells, we observed a 30% increase or decrease in HPSE-1 protein by densitometric analysis following Ad-S/hep or Ad-AS/hep treatment, respectively (Figure 2.2B).



Figure 2.1. Expression of human *heparanase* sense and antisense transcripts in melanoma cells. B16B15b and 70W cell lines were infected with pAd5-Blue (lanes 1 and 4), Ad-S/hep (lanes 2 and 5), or Ad-AS/hep vector (lanes 3 and 6) and subjected to RT-PCR analysis 36 hours after infection. Two primer pairs, HPSE-1-S/Ad5 pax and HPSE-1-AS/Ad5pax, were designed to, respectively, detect sense and antisense transcripts of the human heparanase gene. Both sense and antisense transcripts of HPSE-1 could be detected when HPSE-1-S and HPSE-1-AS primers were used in 70W cells, but not in the B16B15b cells because the primers chosen against human heparanase gene did not amplify murine heparanase. Primers and predicted products are indicated at the side of panel.



Figure 2.2. Western blot analysis in melanoma cells for HPSE-1 protein expression. Cells (B16B15b and 70W) were infected with pAd5-Blue (lanes 1 and 4), Ad-S/hep (lanes 2 and 5), or Ad-AS/hep (lanes 3 and 6) (see Experimental Procedures section) and analyzed for HPSE-1 expression after 48 hours. Equal amounts $(60 - 90 \mu g)$ of protein were loaded on gels and HPSE-1 protein levels were detected by a rabbit polyclonal antibody and HRP– antirabbit IgG followed by use of the Supersignal west femto maximum sensitivity substrate. Bands were visualized on a Versadoc imaging system. Quantification was performed using Quantity One software program (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc.). (A) Murine B16B15b. (B) Human 70W.
HPSE-1 Activity is Upregulated in Ad-S/hep–Treated Melanoma Cells

We used a specific HPSE-1 activity assay on fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-labeled HS in 70W cells. This assay detects HPLC profile shifts based on the size of HS fragments (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004). Since HPSE-1 cleaves the HS chains into discrete fragments, we detected a profile shift when compared to FITC-HS alone which was used as negative control (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004) (data not shown). We observed a decrease in fragment size in Ad-S/hep-treated 70W cells compared to mock-infected cells. We did not observe a significant difference between Ad-S/hep and mock-treated cells since this represents a small shift compared to the total profile area (Figure 2.3A). However, we observed a significant difference in their respective HPLC retention times which detect changes in the size of predominant HS fragments (p < 0.02). This analysis is more sensitive to small changes in HS fragment size and showed less activity with Ad-AS/heptreated cell lysates (Figure 2.3B). The Ad-S/hep-treated cell lysates showed a higher retention time compared to Ad-AS/hep or mock treatment suggesting that increased digestion of HS chains resulted from an augmented HPSE-1 activity following Ad-S/hep treatment in the 70W cell line (p < 0.05). We also performed the ELISA-type assay and found similar changes of HPSE-1 activity in response to pAd5-Blue, Ad-S/hep, or Ad-AS/hep treatments (Table 2.1).

Secondly, we measured HPSE-1 activity in B16B15b and 70W cells co-infected with Ad-S/hep and Ad-AS/hep, or pAd5-Blue vectors using biotinylated HS and an ELISA kit. We detected a dose-dependent inhibition of HPSE-1 activity with a higher dose of Ad-AS/hep vector (Table 2.2).

Next, we used suramin, a HPSE-1 antagonist, to inhibit the activity of Ad-S/hep infected cells (Figure 2.4). This suggests that 1) the increased activity (Figure 2.4A) and retention time

61



Figure 2.3. HPSE-1 activity increases with Ad-S/hep treatment in 70W cells compared to mock-treated cells. Cells were infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/ hep, or none, and analyzed for HPSE-1 activity after 48 hours. Equal amounts (100 μ g) of cell lysates were incubated with FITC-HS for 18 hours (see Experimental Procedures section) and run on HPLC to analyze HPSE-1 activity. (A) Percentage of HS digested with different treatments. (B) Retention times calculated with different treatments. Bars represent the mean with standard deviation of triplicate determinations.

Treatment (MOI)	A450 (nm)*	
pAd5-Blue	0.65 ± 0.05	
Ad-S/hep	0.21 ± 0.03	
Ad-AS/hep	0.73 ± 0.06	

Table 2.1. Modulation of HPSE-1 activity with Ad-S/hep or Ad-AS/hep treatment

* The higher the OD value, the lower is the HPSE-1 activity. The A_{450} starting point of no enzyme degradation was 0.79.

Cell line	Treatment (MOI)			$A_{450} (nm)^*$
_	pAd5-Blue	Ad-S/hep	Ad-AS/hep	
	-	-	-	1.1 ± 0.19
	125	-	-	1.0 ± 0.14
B16B15b	100	25	-	0.87 ± 0.01
	50	25	50	0.92 ± 0.03
	-	25	100	1.2 ± 0.10
	-	-	-	0.90 ± 0.33
	125	-	-	0.83 ± 0.04
70W	100	25	-	0.59 ± 0.01
	50	25	50	0.72 ± 0.02
	-	25	100	0.87 ± 0.16

Table 2.2. HPSE-1 activity decreases with Ad-AS/hep treatment in a dose-dependent manner

* The higher the OD value, the lower is the HPSE-1 activity. The A_{450} starting point of no enzyme degradation was 1.7.



Figure 2.4. HPSE-1 activity is inhibited by suramin in Ad-S/hep – treated 70W cells. Cells were infected with Ad-S/hep or pAd5-Blue as control and analyzed for HPSE-1 activity after 48 hours. Equal amounts of cell lysates were incubated with FITC-HS for 18 hours with or without suramin (500 μ M) and run on HPLC to analyze HPSE-1 activity. (A) The percentage of HS digested with different treatments. (B) Retention times calculated with different treatments. Bars represent the mean with standard deviation of triplicate determinations.

(Figure 2.4B) in the assay is due to an up-regulation of HPSE-1 in the Ad-S/hep - infected cells, and 2) this activity can be further modulated by suramin (500 μ M) as an HPSE-1 inhibitor (Figure 2.4).

Inhibition of HPSE-1-Induced Invasion by Ad-AS/hep Infection of Melanoma Cells

To investigate HPSE-1 mechanisms in metastatic cell invasion, chemoinvasion assays were performed using MatrigelTM- coated Transwell chamber systems. B16B15b and 70W cells when infected with Ad-S/hep, possessed augmented invasive properties compared with pAd5-Blue-infected cells, while Ad-AS/hep - treated cells showed a significant inhibition of invasion (Figure 2.5). These results suggest that the antisense adenoviral construct selectively inhibited HPSE-1 - induced invasive properties in B16B15b and 70W cells.

Inhibition of Tumor Formation with Ad-AS/hep - Treated 70w Cells

To evaluate HPSE-1 mechanism in metastatic cell invasion, human malignant melanoma 70W cells were infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/hep or pAd5-Blue vectors and injected in 6weeks old female athymic nude (*nu/nu*) mice. Mice injected with pAd5-Blue and Ad-S/hep - treated 70W cells developed tumors but none of the Ad-AS/hep - treated cells were capable of extensive tumor formation (Figure 2.6, Table 2.3). During quantitation of tumor formation, we found microscopic tumors in one of the mice treated with Ad-AS/hep suggesting that the antisense adenoviral construct selectively inhibited HPSE-1-induced invasive properties in 70W cells. Because control cells already expressed relatively high levels of HPSE-1, we were unable to see a significant difference between our control and Ad-S/hep groups; however, we found a significant difference between the control and the Ad-AS/hep groups. Furthermore, formalin-fixed tissues from each group were analyzed for immunohistochemistry (Figure 2.7): lung tumor tissue from the Ad-S/hep group expressed HPSE-1 more consistently and with an increased



Figure 2.5. Ad-AS/hep treatment inhibits HPSE-1–mediated invasion of melanoma cells. Metastatic melanoma cells (B16B15b and 70W) infected with pAd5-Blue, Ad-S/hep, or Ad-AS/hep were placed in invasion chambers (12 μ m diameter pore size) for 72 hours at 37^oC in a humidified 5% CO2/95% air (vol/vol) atmosphere. Noninvasive cells were wiped from the upper chamber with a cotton swab and invasive cells were detected with the Diff-Quick Stain Kit. Bars represent the mean with standard deviation of triplicate determinations (*P < 0.01, **P < 0.1). Student's t test was used as statistical method.



Figure 2.6. Ad-AS/hep treatment inhibits tumor formation in athymic nude (nu/nu) mice. Human malignant melanoma 70W cells were infected with pAd5-Blue control vector (A), Ad-S/hep (B), or Ad-AS/hep (C) and were injected intravenously in 6-week – old female athymic nu/nu mice. At the end of the experimental period, mice were euthanized and examined for tumor formation. Quantification of lung tumor formation and statistical analyses were performed on the number of experimental animals and shown in Table 2.3.

Treatment	Number of Lung Tumor Nodules		Lung Weight
	Median	Range	$(mg, mean \pm SD)$
pAd5-Blue	16	0-32 ^{<i>a</i>}	571 ± 154
Ad-S/hep	12	$0-44^{b}$	453 ± 210
Ad-AS/hep	0	$0-4^{c}$	366 ± 75

Table 2.3 - Ad-AS/hep treatment inhibits tumor formation in
nude (nu/nu) mice

a: Eighty percent of mice had lung tumors. *b*: Eighty percent of mice had lung tumors. *c*: Twenty percent of mice had lung tumors (p = 0.04). Student's t test was used as statistical method.



Figure 2.7. Ad-S/hep/Ad-AS/hep–mediated HPSE-1 expression in nude (nu/nu) mice. Animals were injected with pAd5-Blue – , Ad-S/hep – , or Ad-AS/hep – infected 70W cells and formalin-fixed lung tumor tissues were analyzed by immunohistochemistry. Intense staining of HPSE-1 was found in lung tissues of animals treated with Ad-S/hep – infected 70W cells (C and D) compared to pAd5-Blue (A and B) or Ad-AS/hep (E and F) treatment. HPSE-1 staining observed in the Ad-AS/hep is due to the presence of the enzyme in the endothelium and macrophages in lung tissues. Digital images were produced on an Axioplan microscope with advanced spot imaging program at x10 (A, C, and E) and x40 (B, D, and F) objectives using identical conditions for all photographs and antibodies used; x40 objectives show the different intensities of HPSE-1 staining by various treatments.

immunohistochemical intensity than in the control group. HPSE-1 staining was also observed in the Ad-AS/hep group but mainly due to presence of the enzyme in the endothelium (Marchetti 1997) and macrophages (Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004) of lung tissues (Figure 2.7).

DISCUSSION

Invasion and metastasis are characteristic features of malignant tumors and are among the greatest impediments to curing cancer. Inhibition of tumor invasion is an attractive approach for the treatment of highly malignant tumors (Zetter 1998; Folkman 2001). Substantial evidence accumulated over the last three decades indicates that HSPG act to inhibit invasion by promoting tight cell-cell and cell-ECM interactions (Bernfield, Gotte et al. 1999; Jozzo 2001; Sanderson 2001). Degradation of HS weakens cell-cell and cell-matrix adhesion in melanoma and other tumor cells (Dhodapkar, Kelly et al. 1997; Ma and Geng 2000; Engbring, Hoffman et al. 2002). HSPG can also act both as reservoirs of growth factors (Iozzo, Cohen et al. 1994; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001) and as coreceptors for ligand binding and subsequent intracellular signaling. These heparin-binding factors are involved in growth, invasion, angiogenesis, and tumor progression (Bernfield, Gotte et al. 1999; Iozzo and San Antonio 2001; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001). HS-degradative enzymes, such as heparitinases, heparinases from Flavobacterium heparinum, or endoglucosaminidases, cleave HS to disaccharides and tetrasaccharides, which are too short for growth factor and ECM ligand binding (Ernst, Langer et al. 1995; Ernst, Venkataraman et al. 1996; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002). However, HPSE-1 is an endo-β-Dglucuronidase that cleaves HS at specific intrachain sites, resulting in fragments of appreciable size (10–20 sugar units) (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1984; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Marchetti 1997; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001). This confirms the notion that HPSE-1, in degrading HSPG and releasing HS-bound angiogenic/growth factors, may aid the modulation of growth

factor activities in metastasis (Marchetti, Denkins et al. 2003; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004). Thus, HPSE-1 is an attractive target for the development of novel antimetastatic drugs because of the considerable evidence implicating this enzyme in tumor cell invasion (Vlodavsky and Goldshmidt 2001).

In the present study, we have demonstrated that overexpression of human HPSE-1 enhanced tumor cell invasiveness *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and that this invasive ability was significantly reduced by inhibiting HPSE-1 expression using an adenovirus-mediated antisense gene delivery strategy. HPSE-1 expressions, as well as its biologic activity, were enhanced in metastatic melanoma cell lines following Ad-S/hep treatment. Conversely, treatment with Ad-AS/hep resulted in decreased HPSE-1 expression as well as cell invasiveness *in vitro* and *in vivo*. For example, in our experiments designed to analyze the effects of Ad-S/hep, we found that there was an upregulation of protein expression in both B16B15b and 70W melanoma cell lines. Conversely, we observed the opposite using Ad-AS/hep (Figure 2.2). The reduction in HPSE-1 protein level was consistent over multiple experiments. The inability to completely inhibit HPSE-1 protein expression was possibly due to slow protein turnover rate. However, the reduction results in significant biologic effects in *in vitro* invasion assays or in *in vivo* tumorigenic assays, despite this small change in the protein level.

HPSE-1 activity was inhibited in a dose-dependent manner when cells were coinfected with Ad-S/hep and different doses of Ad-AS/hep (Table 2.2). Furthermore, we detected an increase in HPSE-1 activity with Ad-S/hep infection (Figure 2.3, Table 2.1). There was a small reduction of activity with Ad-AS/hep treatment compared to mock-treated cells (Figure 2.3A), which significantly decreased when HPLC retention times were calculated from these experiments (P = .02) (Figure 2.3B).

71

We were also able to inhibit the increased activity of Ad-S/hep with suramin, a known HPSE-1 inhibitor, therefore relating this augmented cell invasiveness to HPSE-1 (Figure 2.4). The poor sensitivity of HPSE-1 activity assays may reflect a lack of sensitivity at low HPSE-1 levels. Alternatively, differences between HPSE-1 activity and biologic assays can be due to lysis of the cells (HPSE-1 activity assays) versus using intact cells in *in vitro* (invasion assays) and in vivo (tumorigenic assays) analyses. In fact, we observed both a significant biologic effect in chemoinvasion assays and a reduction in both B16B15b and 70W cell-invasive properties (Figure 2.5). Of equal importance, mice injected with pAd5-Blue- and Ad-S/hep-treated 70W cells showed extensive tumor formation, whereas none of the mice injected with Ad-AS/heptreated 70W cells presented any evidence of macroscopic malignancy (Figure 2.6, Table 2.3). Because control cells already expressed high levels of HPSE-1, we were unable to detect a significant difference between control and Ad-S/hep groups; however, this was found between the control and Ad-AS/hep groups (P = .04). Secondly, immunohistochemical analyses on the animal tissue from each group revealed more consistent and intense HPSE-1 staining in Ad-S/hep-infected cells (Figure 2.7, C and D) compared to using pAd5-Blue (Figure 2.7, A and B) or Ad-AS/hep vectors (Figure 2.7, E and F). These findings indicate that even a small reduction in HPSE-1 activity can lead to a great difference in its biologic function and may also suggest that the antisense-mediated gene delivery strategy can be a very effective way in preventing tumor formation and its metastatic potential.

Many chemotherapeutic agents are available to target HPSE-1 to suppress metastasis (Miao, Elkin et al. 1999; Parish, Freeman et al. 1999; Dhar, Gullbo et al. 2000; Meyers, Gagliardi et al. 2000; Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004). However, these agents have their limitations in affecting malignant cells as well as normal cells, thus affecting the normal growth and

functions of vital organs. Secondly, delivering these agents to specific sites can be difficult. Finally, interactions between the antimetastatic agents and biologic molecules like HSPG can interfere with normal biologic processes. Accordingly, to specifically inhibit the metastatic potential, which is a frequent malignant phenotype of many tumor types, a more specific therapeutic approach, such as the antisense-mediated RNA expression, needs to be considered. Antisense RNA can bind to the mRNA expressing the gene of interest and can block protein expression by the target cells.

Several groups have reported that tumor cells transfected with HPSE-1 cDNA acquire a highly metastatic phenotype in vivo (Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999) (reviewed in Ref. (Vlodavsky and Goldshmidt 2001)). Conversely, inhibition of HPSE-1 by means of antisense strategy, antimetastatic drugs, or gene silencing has resulted in decreased invasiveness in vitro (Zhang, Fu et al. 2003) and *in vivo* (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004). However, in other antisense animal models, tumor cells treated with viral vectors were directly injected into the thoracic cavity (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001), which bypasses several steps in the metastatic process that includes adhesion to endothelium and invasion (Parish, Coombe et al. 1987; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Vlodavsky, Bar-Shavit et al. 1991; Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Sasaki, Higashi et al. A recent report of HPSE-1 inhibition by siRNA strategy also demonstrated reduced 2004). tumor load and increased survival in animals (Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004). Consistent with these findings, we have observed a significant inhibition of tumor formation in *in vivo* experiments where HPSE-1 - expressing 70W cells were infected with Ad-AS/hep and subsequently injected in athymic nu/nu mice (Figure 2.6, Table 2.3). This suggests that AdAS/hep has the potential to suppress the metastatic phenotype of highly invasive tumor cells. Thus, approaches that selectively block the expression of molecules implicated in cellular invasion may be clinically more efficacious in preventing tumor cell dissemination than the ones used to induce tumor cell apoptosis.

The metastatic phenotype is considered decisive for tumor progression and several key molecules involved in these complex biologic events are potential candidates for therapeutic intervention. Our findings suggest that HPSE-1 is an attractive target for therapy and that its expression can be modified by adenoviral vectors to achieve favorable outcome in cancer metastasis.

REFERENCES

Bernfield, M., Gotte, M., Park, P. W., Reizes, O., Fitzgerald, M. L., Lincecum, J., and Zako, M. (1999). Functions of cell surface heparan sulfate proteoglycans. Annu Rev Biochem *68*, 729-777.

Dhar, S., Gullbo, J., Csoka, K., Eriksson, E., Nilsson, K., Nickel, P., Larsson, R., and Nygren, P. (2000). Antitumour activity of suramin analogues in human tumour cell lines and primary cultures of tumour cells from patients. Eur J Cancer *36*, 803-809.

Dhodapkar, M. V., Kelly, T., Theus, A., Athota, A. B., Barlogie, B., and Sanderson, R. D. (1997). Elevated levels of shed syndecan-1 correlate with tumour mass and decreased matrix metalloproteinase-9 activity in the serum of patients with multiple myeloma. British Journal of Haematology99, 368-371.

Edovitsky, E., Elkin, M., Zcharia, E., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2004). Heparanase Gene Silencing, Tumor Invasiveness, Angiogenesis, and Metastasis. In, pp. 1219-1230.

Engbring, J. A., Hoffman, M. P., Karmand, A. J., and Kleinman, H. K. (2002). The B16F10 cell receptor for a metastasis-promoting site on laminin-1 is a heparan sulfate/chondroitin sulfate-containing proteoglycan. Cancer Res *62*, 3549-3554.

Ernst, S., Langer, R., Cooney, C. L., and Sasisekharan, R. (1995). Enzymatic degradation of glycosaminoglycans. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology *30*, 387-444.

Ernst, S., Venkataraman, G., Winkler, S., Godavarti, R., Langer, R., Cooney, C. L., and Sasisekharan, R. (1996). Expression in Escherichia coli, purification and characterization of heparinase I from Flavobacterium heparinum. Biochem J *315 (Pt 2)*, 589-597.

Fairbanks, M. B., Mildner, A. M., Leone, J. W., Cavey, G. S., Mathews, W. R., Drong, R. F., Slightom, J. L., Bienkowski, M. J., Smith, C. W., Bannow, C. A., and Heinrikson, R. L. (1999). Processing of the Human Heparanase Precursor and Evidence That the Active Enzyme Is a Heterodimer. J Biol Chem 274, 29587-29590.

Folkman, J. (2001). Angiogenesis-dependent diseases. Seminars in Oncology 28, 536-542.

Hulett, M. D., Freeman, C., Hamdorf, B. J., Baker, R. T., Harris, M. J., and Parish, C. R. (1999). Cloning of mammalian heparanase, an important enzyme in tumor invasion and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 803-809.

Iozzo, R. V. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: intricate molecules with intriguing functions. J Clin Invest *108*, 165-167.

Iozzo, R. V., Cohen, I. R., Grassel, S., and Murdoch, A. D. (1994). The biology of perlecan: the multifaceted heparan sulphate proteoglycan of basement membranes and pericellular matrices. Biochem J *302* (*Pt 3*), 625-639.

Iozzo, R. V., and San Antonio, J. D. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: heavy hitters in the angiogenesis arena. J Clin Inves *108*, 349-355.

Ishikawa, M., Dennis, J. W., Man, S., and Kerbel, R. S. (1988a). Isolation and characterization of spontaneous wheat germ agglutinin-resistant human melanoma mutants displaying remarkably different metastatic profiles in nude mice. Cancer Res *48*, 665-670.

Ishikawa, M., Fernandez, B., and Kerbel, R. S. (1988b). Highly pigmented human melanoma variant which metastasizes widely in nude mice, including to skin and brain. Cancer Res 48, 4897-4903.

Kelly, T., Miao, H.-Q., Yang, Y., Navarro, E., Kussie, P., Huang, Y., MacLeod, V., Casciano, J., Joseph, L., Zhan, F., *et al.* (2003a). High Heparanase Activity in Multiple Myeloma Is Associated with Elevated Microvessel Density. Cancer Res *63*, 8749-8756.

Kelly, T., Miao, H. Q., Yang, Y., Navarro, E., Kussie, P., Huang, Y., MacLeod, V., Casciano, J., Joseph, L., Zhan, F., *et al.* (2003b). High heparanase activity in multiple myeloma is associated with elevated microvessel density. Cancer Res *63*, 8749-8756.

Kjellen, L., and Lindahl, U. (1991). Proteoglycans: Structures and Interactions. Annual Review of Biochemistry *60*, 443-475.

Kussie, P. H., Hulmes, J. D., Ludwig, D. L., Patel, S., Navarro, E. C., Seddon, A. P., Giorgio, N. A., and Bohlen, P. (1999). Cloning and Functional Expression of a Human Heparanase Gene. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *261*, 183-187.

Laemmli, U. K. (1970). Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. Nature 227, 680-685.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., El Shabrawi, Y., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002a). Tumor cell surface heparan sulfate as cryptic promoters or inhibitors of tumor growth and metastasis. PNAS *99*, 568-573.

Ma, Y. Q., and Geng, J. G. (2000). Heparan sulfate-like proteoglycans mediate adhesion of human malignant melanoma A375 cells to P-selectin under flow. J Immunol *165*, 558-565.

Marchetti, D. (1997). Specific degradation of subendothelial matrix proteoglycans by brainmetastatic melanoma and brain endothelial cell heparanases. J Cell Physiol *172*, 334-342.

Marchetti, D. (2002a). Brain-metastasis associated genes. In Welch, DR (Ed) Cancer Metastasis -- Related Genes, 89-108.

Marchetti, D. (2002b). Heparanase: a target for therapy of brain invasive tumors? Expert Rev Neurotherapeutics 2, 89-93.

Marchetti, D., Denkins, Y., Reiland, J., Greiter-Wilke, A., Galjour, J., Murry, B., Blust, J., and Roy, M. (2003a). Brain-metastatic melanoma: a neurotrophic perspective. Pathol Oncol Res *9*, 147-158.

Marchetti, D., McQuillan, D. J., Spohn, W. C., Carson, D. D., and Nicolson, G. L. (1996). Neurotrophin stimulation of human melanoma cell invasion: selected enhancement of heparanase activity and heparanase degradation of specific heparan sulfate subpopulations. Cancer Res *56*, 2856-2863.

Marchetti, D., Menter, D., Jin, L., Nakajima, M., and Nicolson, G. L. (1993). Nerve growth factor effects on human and mouse melanoma cell invasion and heparanase production. Int J Cancer 55, 692-699.

Marchetti, D., and Nicolson, G. L. (2001). Human heparanase: a molecular determinant of brain metastasis. Advances in Enzyme Regulation *41*, 343-359.

Marchetti, D., Reiland, J., Erwin, B., and Roy, M. (2003b). Inhibition of heparanase activity and heparanase-induced angiogenesis by suramin analogues. Int J Cancer *104*, 167-174.

McKenzie, E., Young, K., Hircock, M., Bennett, J., Bhaman, M., and Felix, R. (2003). Biochemical characterization of the active heterodimer form of human heparanase (Hpa1) protein expressed in insect cells. Biochemical Journal *373*, 423-435.

Meyers, M. O., Gagliardi, A. R., Flattmann, G. J., Su, J. L., Wang, Y. Z., and Woltering, E. A. (2000). Suramin analogs inhibit human angiogenesis in vitro. The Journal of Surgical Research *91*, 130-134.

Miao, H. Q., Elkin, M., Aingorn, E., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Stein, C. A., and Vlodavsky, I. (1999). Inhibition of heparanase activity and tumor metastasis by laminarin sulfate and synthetic phosphorothioate oligodeoxynucleotides. Int J Cancer *83*, 424-431.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, D., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1983). Heparan sulfate degradation: relation to tumor invasive and metastatic properties of mouse B16 melanoma sublines. Science 220, 611-613.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1984). Metastatic melanoma cell heparanase. Characterization of heparan sulfate degradation fragments produced by B16 melanoma endoglucuronidase. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 259, 2283-2290.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., and Nicolson, G. L. (1988). Heparanases and tumor metastasis. J Cell Biochem *36*, 157-167.

Parish, C. R., Coombe, D. R., Jakobsen, K. B., Bennett, F. A., and Underwood, P. A. (1987). Evidence that sulphated polysaccharides inhibit tumour metastasis by blocking tumour-cell-derived heparanases. Int J Cancer *40*, 511-518.

Parish, C. R., Freeman, C., Brown, K. J., Francis, D. J., and Cowden, W. B. (1999). Identification of Sulfated Oligosaccharide-based Inhibitors of Tumor Growth and Metastasis Using Novel in Vitro Assays for Angiogenesis and Heparanase Activity. Cancer Res *59*, 3433-3441.

Reiland, J., Sanderson, R. D., Waguespack, M., Barker, S. A., Long, R., Carson, D. D., and Marchetti, D. (2004). Heparanase degrades syndecan-1 and perlecan heparan sulfate: functional implications for tumor cell invasion. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *279*, 8047-8055.

Sanderson, R. D. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans in invasion and metastasis. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology *12*, 89-98.

Sasaki, N., Higashi, N., Taka, T., Nakajima, M., and Irimura, T. (2004). Cell surface localization of heparanase on macrophages regulates degradation of extracellular matrix heparan sulfate. J Immunol *172*, 3830-3835.

Simizu, S., Ishida, K., Wierzba, M. K., and Osada, H. (2004). Secretion of heparanase protein is regulated by glycosylation in human tumor cell lines. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *279*, 2697-2703.

Toyoshima, M., and Nakajima, M. (1999). Human heparanase. Purification, characterization, cloning, and expression. J Biol Chem 274, 24153-24160.

Uno, F., Fujiwara, T., Takata, Y., Ohtani, S., Katsuda, K., Takaoka, M., Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Nakajima, M., and Tanaka, N. (2001). Antisense-mediated Suppression of Human Heparanase Gene Expression Inhibits Pleural Dissemination of Human Cancer Cells. Cancer Res *61*, 7855-7860.

Vlodavsky, I., Bar-Shavit, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bashkin, P., and Fuks, Z. (1991). Extracellular sequestration and release of fibroblast growth factor: a regulatory mechanism? Trends in Biochemical Sciences *16*, 268-271.

Vlodavsky, I., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *108*, 341-347.

Vlodavsky, I., Friedmann, Y., Elkin, M., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bitan, M., Pappo, O., Peretz, T., Michal, I., *et al.* (1999). Mammalian heparanase: gene cloning, expression and function in tumor progression and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 793-802.

Vlodavsky, I., and Goldshmidt, O. (2001). Properties and function of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. Haemostasis *31 Suppl 1*, 60-63.

Vlodavsky, I., Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Metzger, S., Chajek-Shaul, T., Atzmon, R., Guatta-Rangini, Z., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer progression and normal development. Biochimie *83*, 831-839.

Zetser, A., Bashenko, Y., Miao, H.-Q., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2003a). Heparanase Affects Adhesive and Tumorigenic Potential of Human Glioma Cells. Cancer Res *63*, 7733-7741.

Zetser, A., Bashenko, Y., Miao, H. Q., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2003b). Heparanase affects adhesive and tumorigenic potential of human glioma cells. Cancer Res *63*, 7733-7741.

Zetter, B. R. (1998). Angiogenesis and tumor metastasis. Annual Review of Medicine 49, 407-424.

Zhang, Y. L., Fu, Z. R., Ding, G. S., Fu, H., Wang, Y. H., and Wang, Q. (2003). [Expression of heparanase mRNA and its clinical significance in primary hepatocellular carcinoma]. Zhonghua zhong liu za zhi [Chinese journal of oncology] *25*, 359-361.

CHAPTER III OVEREXPRESSION OF HEPARANASE INHIBITS BRAIN-METASTASIS *IN VIVO*

INTRODUCTION

Heparanase (HPSE) is an endo-β-D-glucuronidase that cleaves the heparan sulfate chains (HS) on heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPG) and thus contributes in extracellular matrix (ECM) degradation and remodeling. Conventionally, HPSE activity is associated with the metastatic potential of a variety of tumor-derived cell types (Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). HPSE protein expression was found to be up-regulated in various primary human tumors compared to surrounding non-cancerous tissues including hepatocellular (El-Assal, Yamanoi et al. 2001) and gastric carcinomas (Tang, Nakamura et al. 2002), bladder (Gohji, Okamoto et al. 2001), breast (Maxhimer, Quiros et al. 2002), and colon (Friedmann, Vlodavsky et al. 2000) cancers, pancreatic adenocarcinoma (Koliopanos, Friess et al. 2001; Kim, Xu et al. 2002; Rohloff, Zinke et al. 2002) and malignant melanoma (Murry, Greiter-Wilke et al. 2005). Over-expression of HPSE in lymphoma (Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2002) or melanoma cells (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005) has been shown to enhance tumor metastasis and angiogenesis. Similarly, inhibition of HPSE expression with antisense or siRNA resulted in a significant decrease in melanoma metastatic phenotype (Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

HPSE also facilitates cell invasion associated with autoimmune diseases, inflammation, and angiogenesis (El-Assal, Yamanoi et al. 2001; Elkin, Ilan et al. 2001; Gohji, Okamoto et al. 2001; Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2002), possibly by releasing HS-bound angiogenic growth factors thereby activating these molecules. Accumulating evidence, including available clinical data, suggests that HPSE is an important molecular determinant in the progression of various primary and metastatic human tumors. However, an effect of HPSE overexpression or down

79

regulation in metastatic brain tumor has not been investigated so far. Based on the available basic research and clinical data, we hypothesized that HPSE overexpression in brain-metastatic melanoma would accelerate brain-tumor development, and inhibition of HPSE would have the opposite effect.

To explore this hypothesis, we used adenoviral vectors expressing the full-length human *hpse* gene in the sense (Ad-S/hep) or the antisense (Ad-AS/hep) orientations to specifically upregulate or inhibit HPSE protein expression. We were able to upregulate HPSE protein expression, activity, and *in vitro* invasive properties of the brain-metastatic melanoma cells (70W) by infecting the cells with Ad-S/hep and the opposite effects were observed with Ad-AS/hep in our previous report (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). We were also able to demonstrate an inhibition of lung-metastasis formation by infecting the cells with the Ad-AS/hep *in vivo* whereas there was no significant difference in lung metastasis formation in the animals that were injected with cells that were either infected with the control (pAd5-Blue) or the Ad-S/hep vectors (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

However, in the previous study, we did not observe any brain-metastasis. Therefore, in the present report, we repeated the animal experiment, and to bypass the lungs, we injected the cells (70W) following various viral vector treatments, into the internal carotid artery of athymic nude (*nu/nu*) mice. As expected, at the end of the *in vivo* experiment, there was a complete inhibition of brain-tumor formation in all animals in the Ad-AS/hep group. We observed brain-tumor formation in both the control and the Ad-S/hep groups. Unexpectedly, animals in the Ad-S/hep group developed smaller and fewer tumors than the control group. Furthermore, some of the animals in the Ad-S/hep group did not have any brain tumors. We confirmed that the Ad-

S/hep was indeed overexpressing HPSE by using a HPSE activity assay with the pooled tumor tissue from animals.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

Heparan sulfate (HS) from bovine kidney was acquired from Sigma Chemical Company (St. Louis, MO). DMEM and Ham's F-12 nutrient medium and trypsin-EDTA were purchased from Gibco (Grand Island, New York, NY), and FBS from Hyclone Laboratories (Logan, UT). All other chemicals used were reagent grade or better.

Cells and Tissue Culture Conditions

Early-passage melanoma cells with metastatic abilities of human origin (70W line) (Ishikawa, Dennis et al. 1988; Ishikawa, Fernandez et al. 1988) were maintained as monolayer cultures in a 1:1 (v/v) mixture of DMEM/F-12 supplemented with 10% (v/v) FBS. Cells were maintained at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO₂/95% air (v/v) atmosphere and passaged using trypsin-EDTA (70W) before reaching confluence. The transformed embryonic kidney cell line 293 was grown in DMEM/F-12, supplemented with 10% FBS and penicillin (100 units/ml), and streptomycin (100 μ g/ml). The 293 cells were used for the production of adenoviral vectors (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

Construction of Recombinant Adenovirus Containing the Human Heparanase Gene

An adenovirus expression vector kit (Takara Biomedicals Inc., Tokyo, Japan) was used to generate recombinant adenovirus for the expression of human HPSE gene in both sense and antisense orientations. Replication-deficient, E1- and E3-deleted recombinant adenovirus serotype 5 (Ad5) was used as the viral backbone. Plasmid DNA containing the cloned *hpse* gene and synthetic oligonucleotides Hep-5' (complementary to the 5' end of the gene) and Hep-

3' (complementary to the 3' end of the gene) were used to produce PCR products encompassing the *hpse* sequence (1632 bp). PCR products were treated with T4 DNA polymerase to generate uniformed blunt ends required for the ligation reaction into pAxCAwt cosmid provided by the Takara kit. After cloning the *hpse* gene into cosmid vector, availability of the recombinant cosmids containing the target gene in sense (5' - 3' under the CAG promoter of the vector) and antisense (3' - 5') orientations were confirmed by restriction analysis. Cosmid DNAs were produced in large quantities and after gradient purification were used for cotransfection with adenovirus genomic DNA-terminal protein complex (DNA-TPC provided by the kit) into 293 cells. Following the kit protocol, recombinant adenoviruses expressing human *hpse* in both sense (Ad-S/hep) and antisense (Ad-AS/hep) orientations were generated. Integrity of these recombinant viruses was confirmed by PCR and restriction analysis. The E1-, E3-deleted, replication deficient adenovirus pAd5-Blue was used as the control vector. Viral titer was quantified by determination of the 50% infectivity on tissue culture (TCID 50) in 293 cells (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

Adenoviral Infection

70W cells were plated on 100 mm dishes (10^6 cells/dish). Twenty four hours later, cells were washed twice with PBS containing 2 mM EDTA, and infected with virus diluted in serum-free DMEM/F-12. To maximize cell viability and protein expression, cells were infected with the viral vectors at a multiplicity of infection (M.O.I.) of 50. Plates were then incubated at 37° C for 1 hr, rocking gently every 10 min. Infection was terminated by adding culture medium containing penicillin (100 units/ml) and streptomycin (100 µg/ml). Cells were then incubated at 37° C for an appropriate period of time. Immunofluorescent control experiments were performed to confirm cell infectivity of the adenoviral vectors (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

Heparanase Activity Assays

HPSE activity was determined by degradation of FITC-HS using high-speed gel permeation column chromatography (HPLC) as previously described (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). Briefly, homogenized tumor tissues (100 and 200 µg lysate/µg of HS) were prepared and incubated with FITC-HS at 37°C for 18 hr in 100 µl of sodium acetate (100 mM, pH 4.2). Reaction was terminated by heating samples for 100°C for 15 min. HS products yielded by HPSE reaction were analyzed by size exclusion chromatography performed on a HP1090 liquid chromatograph with a photodiode array detector (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE) and a HP1046 programmable fluorescence detector (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE). Samples (25 µl) were injected on a TSK-GEL 3000SW_{XL} column (5 µm, 7.8 mm x 30 cm) with a TSK-GEL SW_{XL} guard column (5 μ m, 6.0 mm x 4.0 cm) from Tosoh Bioscience (Montgomeryville, PA) at an ambient temperature (25°C). Samples were isocratically eluted using Tris-HCl (25 mM), NaCl (150 mM), pH 7.5 at a flow rate of 0.5 ml/min with a sample splitter placed between the column and detectors to maintain a column pressure of less than 70 bar. Fluorescence was monitored with excitation at 490 nm and emission at 520 nm, then data was processed and peaks were integrated using HP ChemStation software (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE). HPSE activity was determined by measuring the decrease in fluorescence intensity in the first one-half area of the intact FITC-HS peak chromatogram. The retention times were calculated from the highest peak of the chromatograms.

In Vivo Tumorigenic Assays

Human malignant melanoma 70W cells were infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/hep and control pAd5-Blue at a M.O.I. of 50. Cells were harvested 24 hr after infection, and resuspended

in DMEM/F-12 at a density of 2.5 x 10^6 cells/ml. Female athymic *nu/nu* mice six-weeks old (n= 10 per group) were injected with 200 µl of cell suspension (5 x 10^5 cells) through a 31-gauge needle in the internal carotid artery (Schackert and Fidler 1988). Briefly, the mice were anesthetized with isoflurane, placed on a dissecting table with a heating pad on their backs, and examined under a dissecting microscope. The hair over the trachea was shaved and the neck was prepared for surgery with alcohol-iodine. The skin was cut by a median incision. After dissection, the trachea was exposed. The muscles were separated to expose the carotid artery, which was then separated from the vagus nerve. The artery was prepared for injection at a point proximal to the point of the division into the internal and external carotid arteries. A clamp was placed proximal to the site of injection and the cells (70W) were injected slowly with a 31 gauge needle. The injection site was glued with superglue and the clamp was removed. The skin flaps were apposed and stapled. At the end of two months, mice were euthanized and examined for tumor formation as previously described (Ishikawa, Fernandez et al. 1988). Metastatic behavior per animal group (number of brain tumor nodules and brains wet weight) was then determined.

<u>RESULTS</u>

Inhibition of Brain-Tumor Formation in Ad-S/hep - and Ad-AS/hep - Treated 70W Cells

To evaluate HPSE mechanism in metastatic cell invasion, human malignant melanoma 70W cells were infected with Ad-S/hep, Ad-AS/hep or pAd5-Blue vectors and injected in 6-weeks old female athymic nude (*nu/nu*) mice. Mice injected with pAd5-Blue and Ad-S/hep - treated 70W cells developed tumors but animals in the Ad-S/hep - treated cells had smaller and fewer tumor formation (Figure 3.1, Table 3.1). In addition, while all the animals in the pAd5-Blue group developed tumors (10/10), only 66% of the animals in the Ad-S/hep had tumors (6/9, we lost one animal following the procedure). As with our previous report, Ad-AS/hep inhibited



Figure 3.1. Overexpression of HPSE inhibits brain-tumor formation in athymic nude (nu/nu) mice. Human malignant melanoma 70W cells were infected with pAd5-Blue control vector (A), Ad-S/hep (B), or Ad-AS/hep (C) and were injected intracarotid in 6-week – old female athymic nu/nu mice. At the end of the experimental period, mice were euthanized and examined for tumor formation (black spots). Quantification of brain tumor formation and statistical analyses were performed on the number of experimental animals and are shown in Table 3.1.

Treatment	Number of Brain Tumor Nodules		Brain Weight (mg, mean ± SD)
	Median	Range	
pAd5-Blue	6	1-14 ^{<i>a</i>}	422 ± 13
Ad-S/hep	2	$0-8^{b_{*}}$	432 ± 26
Ad-AS/hep	0	0^{c**}	430 ± 16

Table 3.1 - Overexpression of HPSE inhibits tumor formation in nude (nu/nu) mice

a: 100% of mice had brain tumors. *b*: 66% of mice had brain tumors; *c*: none had brain tumors (*: p < 0.01, **: p < 0.0003 compared to control). Student's t test was used as statistical method.

tumor formation in all of the mice treated with Ad-AS/hep (0/10) suggesting that the antisense adenoviral construct selectively inhibited HPSE-induced metastatic properties in 70W cells.

Heparanase Activity is Upregulated in Ad-S/hep-Treated Brain Tumor Tissue

To confirm that the Ad-S/hep was indeed overexpressing HPSE in the brain-tumors, we next performed the HPSE activity assay with pooled brain and tumor tissue from animals from each group. We used a specific HPSE activity assay on fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-labeled HS in 70W cells. This assay detects HPLC profile shifts based on the size of HS fragments (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). Since HPSE cleaves the HS chains into discrete fragments, we detected a shift in the profile when compared to FITC-HS alone which was used as negative control (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2005) (data not shown). We observed a decrease in fragment size in Ad-S/hep-treated tumor tissue compared to pAd5-Blue treatment, which indicated increased HPSE activity in the Ad-S/hep group (Figure. 3.2). HPSE activity was increased by three fold in the Ad-S/hep group compared to pAd5-Blue by calculating percent of HS digestion (Figures 3.2A and B). We also observed HPSE activity in the brain tissue of Ad-AS/hep treatment group.

A prominent difference in the HPLC retention times was seen between the Ad-S/hep and the control. These retention times reflect differences in the size of the predominant HS fragments (Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). The brain-tumor tissue in the Ad-S/hep group showed a higher retention time compared to Ad-AS/hep and pAd5-Blue treatment groups suggesting that increased digestion of HS chains resulted from an enhanced HPSE activity (Figures 3.2C and D).

Figure 3.2. HPSE activity is upregulated in brain tumor tissue of animals in Ad-S/hep treatment group compared to pAd5-Blue. Tumor tissue with surrounding normal brain tissue (pAd5-Blue and Ad-S/hep), or normal brain (Ad-AS/ hep) were analyzed for HPSE activity. Equal amounts [100 μ g (A and C) and 200 μ g (B and D)] of tissue were incubated with FITC-HS for 18 hours (see Experimental Procedures section) and run on HPLC to demonstrate HPSE activity. (A and B) Percentage of HS digested with different treatments. (C and D) Retention times calculated with different treatments.









DISCUSSION

Over the past two decades, HPSE activity has been associated with the metastatic potential of various tumor derived cell lines and in both primary and secondary tumor development. Prometastatic properties of HPSE are attributed mainly to its involvement in ECM remodeling and liberation of various HS-bound growth factors (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1983; Vlodavsky, Fuks et al. 1983; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1986; Ricoveri and Cappelletti 1986; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988). The cloning of a single human *heparanase* cDNA sequence reported by several groups independently (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999) suggested that mammalian cells express only one dominant HS-degrading enzyme. This is in contrast to the large number of proteases that are capable of degrading and remodeling the variety of polypeptides present in the ECM (Werb 1997; Sanderson R.D. 2005) and emphasizes the biological importance of this glycosidase. A number of studies have now presented evidence that HPSE overexpression in tumor cells enhances tumor growth and angiogenesis (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2002; Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

Surprisingly, in our study using the brain-metastatic melanoma cells, overexpression of HPSE led to inhibition of tumor formation. We confirmed that the Ad-S/hep was indeed overexpressing HPSE in the brain-tumors with a HPSE activity assay. HPSE activity was increased by three fold in the Ad-S/hep group compared to pAd5-Blue by calculating percent of HS digestion (Figures 3.2A and B). We also observed HPSE activity in the brain tissue of Ad-AS/hep treatment group. The low levels of HPSE activity in the Ad-AS/hep group was possibly due to HPSE expressed by the endothelial cells and the astrocytes (Marchetti 1997; Marchetti, Li et al. 2000), since there were no detectable tumors in the brains of these animals (Figures 3.2A)

and B). This is in agreement with the recent report by Zetser et al. (2003) using a glioma model. In that report, moderate levels of HPSE stimulated tumor growth and invasion, whereas higher levels produced the opposite effect and inhibited tumor development, indicating a concentrationdependence for its activity (Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003).

This unexpected finding of inhibition of tumor formation led us to hypothesize that extensive remodeling of the ECM and cell-surface HS by higher concentrations of HPSE disrupted the growth factor-mediated activity in the brain-metastatic melanoma cells, since much of the pro-metastatic and the pro-angiogenic activities of HPSE are primarily due to modification of the HS-bound growth factor activities (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). This possibility has been investigated by treating the human brain-metastatic melanoma (70W) cells with various concentrations of HPSE and exploring its effect on fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF2)-mediated signaling and activity (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). FGF2 was chosen because it is an important mediator of melanoma angiogenesis and progression (Herlyn 2005). Furthermore, HS sequence and length affect FGF2 activity, and binding to HS by both FGF2 and FGF receptors (FGFR) is essential for its signaling and subsequent pro tumorigenic activities (Rapraeger 1995). HPSE at low concentrations enhanced FGF2 binding and FGF2-mediated signaling and angiogenesis, whereas the opposite effects were observed with supraphysiological concentrations of HPSE (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). That study demonstrating HPSE's ability to both augment and inhibit FGF2 binding, signaling and FGF2-mediated angiogenesis in a concentration-dependent manner could explain the unexpected tumor inhibitory phenomenon by high levels of HPSE (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006).

Extensive remodeling of cell surface HS may hinder growth factor binding and internalization (Jozzo 2001; Sanderson 2001). However, a modest degradation of cell surface

91

HS by low levels of HPSE, which more closely resembles *in vivo* expression levels, possibly alters the HS structure resulting in either decreased or increased interactions with different growth factors. Furthermore, HPSE degradation of HS could change the availability of HS-bound growth factors in the tumor microenvironment by liberating them from the ECM and the cell surface.

In the report by Zetser et al. (2003) in the glioma model, the inhibitory effect of high HPSE expression on tumor growth was due to a decrease in cell proliferation. HPSE also increased adhesive properties in the cells at both low and high concentrations by inducing β -1 integrin expression which is associated with aggressive properties of tumor cells. According to their study, while adhesion to vascular endothelial cells and subendothelial matrix was promoted by low levels of HPSE, a further increase in HPSE expression led to spreading of cells in tight monolayer that hindered metastasis formation (Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003).

Our work in brain-metastatic melanoma cells not only extends the concept that HPSE alters tumor responsiveness in multiple systems, but also suggests that these changes are due to HPSE-mediated HS remodeling of the tumor cell surface and the ECM (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). Interestingly, this inhibitory effect by high levels of HPSE has only been reported in the brain tumor models, indicating the possibility that there is a more complex regulation of this enzyme in the brain.

REFERENCES

Edovitsky, E., Elkin, M., Zcharia, E., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2004). Heparanase Gene Silencing, Tumor Invasiveness, Angiogenesis, and Metastasis. J Natl Cancer Inst *96*, 1219-1230.

El-Assal, O. N., Yamanoi, A., Ono, T., Kohno, H., and Nagasue, N. (2001). The Clinicopathological Significance of Heparanase and Basic Fibroblast Growth Factor Expressions in Hepatocellular Carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res *7*, 1299-1305.

Elkin, M., Ilan, N., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Friedmann, Y., Papo, O., Pecker, I., and Vlodavsky, I. (2001). Heparanase as mediator of angiogenesis: mode of action. FASEB J *15*, 1661-1663.

Friedmann, Y., Vlodavsky, I., Aingorn, H., Aviv, A., Peretz, T., Pecker, I., and Pappo, O. (2000). Expression of heparanase in normal, dysplastic, and neoplastic human colonic mucosa and stroma. Evidence for its role in colonic tumorigenesis. Am J Pathol *157*, 1167-1175.

Gohji, K., Okamoto, M., Kitazawa, S., Toyoshima, M., and Dong, J. (2001). Heparanase protein and gene expression in bladder cancer. Journal of Urology *166*, 1286-1290.

Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Abramovitch, R., Metzger, S., Aingorn, H., Friedmann, Y., Schirrmacher, V., Mitrani, E., and Vlodavsky, I. (2002). Cell surface expression and secretion of heparanase markedly promote tumor angiogenesis and metastasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *99*, 10031-10036.

Herlyn, M. (2005). Metastatic melanoma cells. Introduction. Cancer Metastasis Reviews 24, 193-194.

Hulett, M. D., Freeman, C., Hamdorf, B. J., Baker, R. T., Harris, M. J., and Parish, C. R. (1999). Cloning of mammalian heparanase, an important enzyme in tumor invasion and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 803-809.

Iozzo, R. V. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: intricate molecules with intriguing functions. J Clin Invest *108*, 165-167.

Ishikawa, M., Dennis, J. W., Man, S., and Kerbel, R. S. (1988a). Isolation and characterization of spontaneous wheat germ agglutinin-resistant human melanoma mutants displaying remarkably different metastatic profiles in nude mice. Cancer Res *48*, 665-670.

Ishikawa, M., Fernandez, B., and Kerbel, R. S. (1988b). Highly pigmented human melanoma variant which metastasizes widely in nude mice, including to skin and brain. Cancer Res 48, 4897-4903.

Kim, A. W., Xu, X., Hollinger, E. F., Gattuso, P., Godellas, C. V., and Prinz, R. A. (2002). Human Heparanase-1 Gene Expression in Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery *6*, 167-172.

Koliopanos, A., Friess, H., Kleeff, J., Shi, X., Liao, Q., Pecker, I., Vlodavsky, I., Zimmermann, A., and Buchler, M. W. (2001). Heparanase expression in primary and metastatic pancreatic cancer. Cancer Res *61*, 4655-4659.

Kussie, P. H., Hulmes, J. D., Ludwig, D. L., Patel, S., Navarro, E. C., Seddon, A. P., Giorgio, N. A., and Bohlen, P. (1999). Cloning and Functional Expression of a Human Heparanase Gene. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *261*, 183-187.

Marchetti, D. (1997). Specific degradation of subendothelial matrix proteoglycans by brainmetastatic melanoma and brain endothelial cell heparanases. J Cell Physiol *172*, 334-342.

Marchetti, D., Li, J., and Shen, R. (2000). Astrocytes contribute to the brain-metastatic specificity of melanoma cells by producing heparanase. Cancer Res *60*, 4767-4770.

Maxhimer, J. B., Quiros, R. M., Stewart, R., Dowlatshahi, K., Gattuso, P., Fan, M., Prinz, R. A., and Xu, X. (2002). Heparanase-1 expression is associated with the metastatic potential of breast cancer. Surgery *132*, 326-333.

Murry, B. P., Greiter-Wilke, A., Paulsen, D. P., Hiatt, K. M., Beltrami, C. A., and Marchetti, D. (2005). Selective heparanase localization in malignant melanoma. Int J Oncol *26*, 345-352.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, D., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1983). Heparan sulfate degradation: relation to tumor invasive and metastatic properties of mouse B16 melanoma sublines. Science 220, 611-613.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., and Nicolson, G. L. (1986). A solid-phase substrate of heparanase: Its application to assay of human melanoma for heparan sulfate degradative activity. Analytical Biochemistry *157*, 162-171.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., and Nicolson, G. L. (1988). Heparanases and tumor metastasis. J Cell Biochem *36*, 157-167.

Rapraeger, A. C. (1995). In the clutches of proteoglycans: how does heparan sulfate regulate FGF binding? Chemistry & Biology 2, 645-649.

Reiland, J., Kempf, D., Roy, M., Denkins, Y., and Marchetti, D. (2006). FGF2 Binding, Signaling, and Angiogenesis Are Modulated by Heparanase in Metastatic Melanoma Cells. Neoplasia 8, 596-606.

Reiland, J., Sanderson, R. D., Waguespack, M., Barker, S. A., Long, R., Carson, D. D., and Marchetti, D. (2004). Heparanase degrades syndecan-1 and perlecan heparan sulfate: functional implications for tumor cell invasion. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *279*, 8047-8055.

Ricoveri, W., and Cappelletti, R. (1986). Heparan sulfate endoglycosidase and metastatic potential in murine fibrosarcoma and melanoma. Cancer Res *46*, 3855-3861.

Rohloff, J., Zinke, J., Schoppmeyer, K., Tannapfel, A., Witzigmann, H., Mossner, J., Wittekind, C., and Caca, K. (2002). Heparanase expression is a prognostic indicator for postoperative survival in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. British Journal of Cancer *86*, 1270-1275.

Roy, M., Reiland, J., Murry, B. P., Chouljenko, V., Kousoulas, K. G., and Marchetti, D. (2005). Antisense-mediated suppression of Heparanase gene inhibits melanoma cell invasion. Neoplasia 7, 253-262.

Sanderson R.D., Yang. Y., Kelly T., MacLeod V., Dai Y. Theus A. (2005). Enzymatic remodeling of heparan sulfate proteoglycans within the tumor microenvironment: Growth regulation and the prospect of new cancer therapies. Journal of Cellular Biochemistry *96*, 897-905.

Sanderson, R. D. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans in invasion and metastasis. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology *12*, 89-98.

Sanderson, R. D., Yang, Y., Suva, L. J., and Kelly, T. (2004). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans and heparanase--partners in osteolytic tumor growth and metastasis. Matrix Biology *23*, 341-352.

Schackert, G., and Fidler, I. J. (1988). Site-specific metastasis of mouse melanomas and a fibrosarcoma in the brain or meninges of syngeneic animals. Cancer Res *48*, 3478-3484.

Tang, W., Nakamura, Y., Tsujimoto, M., Sato, M., Wang, X., Kurozumi, K., Nakahara, M., Nakao, K., Nakamura, M., Mori, I., and Kakudo, K. (2002). Heparanase: a key enzyme in invasion and metastasis of gastric carcinoma. Mod Pathol *15*, 593-598.

Toyoshima, M., and Nakajima, M. (1999). Human heparanase. Purification, characterization, cloning, and expression. J Biol Chem 274, 24153-24160.

Uno, F., Fujiwara, T., Takata, Y., Ohtani, S., Katsuda, K., Takaoka, M., Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Nakajima, M., and Tanaka, N. (2001). Antisense-mediated Suppression of Human Heparanase Gene Expression Inhibits Pleural Dissemination of Human Cancer Cells. Cancer Res *61*, 7855-7860.

Vlodavsky, I., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *108*, 341-347.

Vlodavsky, I., Friedmann, Y., Elkin, M., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bitan, M., Pappo, O., Peretz, T., Michal, I., *et al.* (1999). Mammalian heparanase: gene cloning, expression and function in tumor progression and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 793-802.

Vlodavsky, I., Fuks, Z., Bar-Ner, M., Ariav, Y., and Schirrmacher, V. (1983). Lymphoma cellmediated degradation of sulfated proteoglycans in the subendothelial extracellular matrix: relationship to tumor cell metastasis. Cancer Res *43*, 2704-2711.

Vlodavsky, I., Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Atzmon, R., Rangini-Guatta, Z., Elkin, M., Peretz, T., and Friedmann, Y. (2002). Mammalian heparanase: involvement in cancer metastasis, angiogenesis and normal development. Semin Cancer Biol *12*, 121-129.

Werb, Z. (1997). ECM and Cell Surface Proteolysis: Regulating Cellular Ecology. Cell 91, 439-442.

Zetser, A., Bashenko, Y., Miao, H.-Q., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2003). Heparanase Affects Adhesive and Tumorigenic Potential of Human Glioma Cells. Cancer Res *63*, 7733-7741.

CHAPTER IV HEPARANASE-DEGRADED CELL-SURFACE HEPARAN SULFATE PROMOTES MELANOMA CELL MIGRATION AND ANGIOGENESIS

INTRODUCTION

Enzymatic remodeling of heparan sulfate proteoglycans (HSPG) within the tumor microenvironment is emerging as an important mechanism for dynamic regulation of tumor growth (Sanderson, Yang et al. 2004; Sanderson 2005). HSPG are essential and integral components of the cell surface and extracellular matrix (ECM) that surrounds all mammalian cells. This is a family of glycoproteins that is distinguished by the covalent attachment of one or more heparan sulfate glycosaminoglycan chains (HSGAG) to their protein core (Kjellen and Lindahl 1991). In addition to providing structural integrity, they act as a storage depot for a variety of heparan sulfate (HS)-binding proteins, including growth factors and chemokines (Kjellen and Lindahl 1991). HSGAG are directly involved with the angiogenic process by acting as co-receptors with angiogenic growth factors (Jozzo 2001). As the interface between tumor cells and normal host cells, HSGAG mediate tumor and host cell interactions (Raman, Venkataraman et al. 2003). HSGAG also influence tumor metastasis to sites such as the brain by arbitrating interactions between cancer cells, platelets, endothelial cells, and host organ cells (Varki and Varki 2002). Intact HSGAG prevent metastasis by acting as a physical barrier in the ECM. Heparanase (HPSE) secreted by tumor cells degrades HSGAG on the cell-surface and ECM, and thereby decreases the integrity of the barrier to malignant cell invasion (Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Sanderson 2005).

HPSE is an endo-β-D-glucuronidase that cleaves HS at specific intrachain sites, resulting in fragments of appreciable size (10–20 sugar units) (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1984; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Marchetti 1997; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001). Various *in vitro* and *in*
vivo studies have suggested a role for HPSE in tumor invasion and metastasis (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Koliopanos, Friess et al. 2001; Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2002; Kelly, Miao et al. 2003; Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). In addition, HPSE activity is upregulated in human cancers; namely, a number of descriptive studies on clinical samples demonstrated a correlation between tumor malignancy and HPSE levels (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Friedmann, Vlodavsky et al. 2000; Vlodavsky, Elkin et al. 2000; Koliopanos, Friess et al. 2001; Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Kim, Xu et al. 2002; Maxhimer, Quiros et al. 2002; Tang, Nakamura et al. 2002; Kelly, Miao et al. 2003; Doweck, Kaplan-Cohen et al. 2006).

In vivo animal studies also indicate that changes in the fine structure of tumor-cellsurface insoluble HS or soluble HS in the ECM have profound effects on tumor-cell growth kinetics, angiogenesis and metastasis (Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a; Dai, Yang et al. 2005; Narita, Staub et al. 2006; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006; Xu, Rao et al. 2007). Depending on HS composition or sequences that are involved in the process of tumorigenesis, it can either act as pro-tumorigenic, or anti-tumorigenic agents (Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). Soluble HS or HS in the ECM can also differentially regulate FGF-2 binding and signaling, leading to modification of angiogenesis of brain-metastatic melanoma cells depending on the HS concentration (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006).

Some of the HS-binding growth factors that are important for angiogenesis and tumor development are fibroblast growth factors (FGF1 and FGF2), vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), hepatocyte growth factor, transforming growth factor- β , and platelet-derived growth factor (Nurcombe, Smart et al. 2000; Sasisekharan and Venkataraman 2000; Iozzo 2001; Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004). VEGF (Senger, Galli et al. 1983;

Senger, Perruzzi et al. 1986) was initially described as a highly specific mitogen for endothelial cells (Leung, Cachianes et al. 1989) and as a potent inducing agent for angiogenesis and vasculogenesis in a variety of physiological and pathological conditions (Plate, Breier et al. 1992; Ferrara, Winer et al. 1993; Tuder, Flook et al. 1995; Ferrara and Davis-Smyth 1997). Inhibition of VEGF signaling by VEGF antagonists, antisense VEGF, or dominant negative VEGFR (VEGF receptor) impaired tumorigenesis *in vivo* (Kim, Li et al. 1993; Millauer, Shawver et al. 1994; Saleh, Stacker et al. 1996; Yano, Shinohara et al. 2000). The VEGF family of proteins includes VEGF A through E and placenta growth factor (Neufeld, Cohen et al. 1996; Ranieri, Patruno et al. 2006). VEGF A is the most studied and one of its splice variants, VEGF165, is the most potent and widely expressed isoform known (Plouet, Moro et al. 1997). VEGF165 is secreted as a disulfide-linked homodimer with two identical heparin-binding sites. HS, by binding to VEGF, regulates the diffusion, half-life, and affinity of VEGF165 for its cognate receptors (Gallagher 2001; Iozzo 2001).

We sought to assess the role of HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG in VEGF165 signaling in brain-metastatic melanoma since VEGF is known to be essential for brain metastasis in melanoma (Yano, Shinohara et al. 2000). We hypothesized that HPSE contributes to melanoma metastasis by generating bioactive HS from the cell-surface that stimulate biological activities associated with the metastatic cascade. We demonstrated that the isolated cell-surface HSGAG stimulated migration but not proliferation of melanoma cells (B16B15b) *in vitro*, and that HSGAG also promoted angiogenesis *in vivo*, as assessed by the Matrigel[™] plug assay. Interestingly, the melanoma cell-surface HSGAG did not stimulate murine brain endothelioma cell migration (b.End3) *in vitro*. Finally, we attempted to characterize the isolated HS by ion-pair HPLC. Our results suggest that, in addition to remodeling the ECM and releasing growth

factors and chemokines, HPSE may contribute to the aggressive phenotypes of melanoma by releasing bioactive HS that might stimulate melanoma migration and angiogenesis independent of any growth factor or chemo/cytokine activity.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Materials

Heparan sulfate (HS) from bovine kidney and heparin lyase II (heparinase II, no EC) derived from *Flavobacterium heparinium* were purchased from Sigma Chemical Company (St. Louis, MO). Heparin-lyase I (heparinase, EC 4.2.2.7) and heparin lyase III (heparitinase, EC 4.2.2.8) from *Flavobacterium heparinium* were obtained from Seikagaku (Seikagaku America, Falmouth, MA). Heparin disaccharide standards were purchased from Sigma and Grampian Enzymes (Scotland, UK). DMEM and Ham's F-12 nutrient medium and trypsin-EDTA were purchased from Gibco (Grand Island, New York, NY), and FBS from Hyclone Laboratories (Logan, UT). Reduced-growth factor MatrigelTM was obtained from BD Biosciences Discovery Labware (Bedford, MA). All other chemicals used were reagent grade or better.

Cells and Tissue Culture Conditions

Early-passage melanoma cells with high metastatic abilities of murine (B16B15b line) (Marchetti 1997) origin were maintained as monolayer cultures in a 1:1 (v/v) mixture of Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium/F-12 supplemented with 5% (v/v) fetal bovine serum. Murine brain endothelioma cells (b.End3) (Montesano, Pepper et al. 1990) were passaged in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium with 4 mM L-glutamine adjusted to contain 1.5 g/L sodium bicarbonate and 4.5 g/L glucose supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum. Cells were maintained at 37°C in a humidified 5% $CO_2/95\%$ air (v/v) atmosphere and passaged using 2 mM EDTA (B16B15b) or trypsin-EDTA (b.End3) before reaching confluence.

For enzymatic treatment with HPSE, cells were washed 3 times in DMEM/F-12 containing 0.1% BSA, penicillin (100 U/ml) and streptomycin (100 μ g/ml), then incubated with indicated concentrations (0-5 μ g/ml) of recombinant HPSE in 50 mM HEPES-buffered DMEM/F-12 (pH 6.8) containing penicillin (100 U/ml) and streptomycin (100 μ g/ml) for 18 h at 37°C in a shaker incubator at 50 rpm.

HPSE Isolation and Activity

Recombinant human HPSE was purified as previously described (McKenzie, Young et al. 2003; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). Briefly, Sf9 insect cells, transfected with baculovirus transfer vectors containing HPSE subunits, were grown in SF900II serum-free medium (Gibco BRL, Grand Island, NY) for high-titer stocks. Tni insect cells cultured in suspension using ExCell405 serum-free medium (JRH Bioscience, Lenexa, KS) were infected with high-titer stock for 48 h, and cells were subsequently removed by centrifugation. The supernatant was then tested for HPSE activity, filtered through a 0.45 µm filter, and loaded on a HiTrap heparin column (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ). The column was subsequently washed in TBS, then eluted using a 100 ml gradient of 0.15-1.0 M NaCl in 25 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5). Collected fractions (1 ml) were screened for HPSE activity (Heparan Degrading Enzyme Assay Kit; Takara Mirus, Madison, WI) (Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004). HPSE eluted at 0.67 M NaCl, as expected (McKenzie, Young et al. 2003; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006).

Flow Cytometric Analyses

Degradation of cell-surface HS was confirmed by flow cytometric analyses. Briefly, B16B15b metastatic melanoma cells were treated with different concentrations of HPSE (0-5000 ng/ml) overnight or Hep III (10 μ g/ml) for 1 hour at 37°C on a shaker incubator. The medium was removed at the end of the treatment and the cells were released by PBS-EDTA. Cells (1 x

 10^{6}) were incubated with HS mAb 3G10 (Seikagaku) followed by incubations with super sensitive biotin-goat anti-mouse IgM (BioGenex, San Ramon, CA) and PE streptavidin (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR) respectively. Cells were then fixed in 200 µl cold 1% paraformaldehyde and stored at 4°C till analysis. Samples were analyzed for cell-surface HSGAG staining using FACScan Flowcytometer. Data were analyzed with WinMDI. Appropriate control samples were run to subtract background staining.

Isolation of HSGAG from Cell-Surface

B16B15b metastatic melanoma cells were treated with or without HPSE (5000 ng/ml) overnight at 37°C on a shaker incubator. Conditioned medium was collected and pH was adjusted to 6.0. The medium was then centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 10 minutes, filtered through 0.22µm filters and boiled for 10 minutes. The medium was incubated with DEAE-Sephacel (Sigma) overnight and subsequently poured onto columns. HSGAG fragments bound to DEAE were washed with 0.1 M sodium phosphate and 0.15 M NaCl, pH 6.0, in the column. The fragments were gradient eluted with 0.5 M, 1.0 M, and 2.0 M NaCl in 0.1 M sodium phosphate buffer pH 6.0. The fragments were then concentrated and buffer-exchanged into ultra-pure water by application to a Centricon filter (Millipore Corporation, Bedford, MA). Finally, the isolated fragments were treated with pronase (Sigma) to remove protein contamination from isolated HSGAG.

HPSE-degraded HSGAG used in biological experiments were analyzed by separating HSGAG on a Criterion 4-20% TBE gel (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) for 20 min at 60 mAmp. Bands were visualized with alcian blue 8GX (Sigma-Aldrich) followed by silver staining (Pierce Endogen, Rockford, IL) (Pervin, Gallo et al. 1995). Densitometric analyses were performed using a Versadoc imaging system (Bio-Rad Laboratories) to determine the

profile leading edge. Non-treated commercial HS from bovine kidney were simultaneously run at various concentrations to obtain quantitative analysis.

Western Blotting Analyses

For signal transduction studies, cells were plated in 12 or 24-well tissue culture wells for 24-48 h to allow cell adhesion. HPSE/Hep III treatments of cell surface HS were performed as described above. Cells were exposed to 0-100 ng/ml of each of FGF2 or VEGF or HS in triplicates for 10-30 min at 37°C. Where indicated, FGF2/VEGF were added together with 0-100 ng/ml HS. Following stimulation, the medium was aspirated from cells and 100-200 µl of lysis buffer [20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.4) containing 1% SDS, 1 mM PMSF, 0.1 mM 4-(2aminoethyl)benzenesulfonyl fluoride, 0.1 mM sodium molybdate, 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, and 5 µg/ml aprotinin] was added at 4°C. Lysed cells were scraped from the dish and put through three to six cycles of freezing in liquid nitrogen and heating to 100°C for 5 min. Samples for Western blots were incubated at 100°C for 5 min with Laemmli sample buffer and separated on a 4-15% Criterion gel (Tris-HCl, Bio-Rad Laboratories). Proteins were transferred to PDVF membrane (Pierce Endogen). Membranes were incubated in a blocking reagent [5% (w/v) non-fat dry milk, 0.3% Tween-20 in BSA in TBS] for 2 h. Membranes were then incubated for 16 h in antibody dilution buffer (5% BSA, 0.1% Tween-20 in TBS) with the following primary antibodies: anti-phosphorylated-ERK (threonine 202/tyrosine 204) monoclonal antibody, anti-phosphorylated FAK (serine 910) polyclonal antibody, antiphosphorylated AKT (serine 473) monoclonal antibody, anti-phosphorylated p38 monoclonal antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, MA), anti-phosphorylated FAK (tyrosine 397) polyclonal antibody (Biosource International, Camarillo, CA) at dilutions of 1:1000, or Vinculin at a dilution of 1:2000 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA). Membranes were washed

for 1 h with 6-8 changes of TBS containing 0.1% Tween-20 and incubated with horseradish peroxidase-anti-rabbit IgG (1:10,000 dilution; Accurate Chemical and Scientific Co., Westbury, NY). Membranes were then washed and developed using the Super-signal west femto maximum sensitivity substrate (Pierce Endogen). Labeling was detected and quantified using a Versadoc imaging system (Bio-Rad Laboratories).

Wound Healing Assays

Migratory properties of melanoma cells were analyzed by a standard wound healing assay. Briefly, cells were plated in 12 well plates at a high density and allowed to grow to confluence. Cells were washed 3 times in DMEM/F-12 containing 0.1% BSA, penicillin (100 U/ml) and streptomycin (100 μ g/ml) and then incubated with the same medium for an hour. Using a sterile 100 μ l tip, a single scratch was made through the middle of each well. The medium was subsequently removed and the wells were rinsed three times with DMEM/F-12 containing 0.1% BSA and penicillin/streptomycin to remove the detached cells. Indicated concentrations of cell-surface HSGAG, or recombinant FGF2/VEGF were added to cells in triplicates in DMEM/F-12 containing 0.1% BSA, 4mM Hepes, penicillin (100 U/ml), and streptomycin (100 μ g/ml) for 8 h at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO₂/95% air (v/v) atmosphere. Photomicrographs were taken at 0 hour (T₀) and at the end of the experiment (T₈) using identical conditions to calculate percentage of relative gap closure. Relative gap closure was measured as [1-(T₈/T₀)] for B16B15b. Migration assays for endothelioma were performed for 18 or 24 h, hence relative gap closure for endothelioma experiments were calculated as [1-(T_{18 or 24}/T₀)].

Proliferation Assays

Proliferation of melanoma cells was assayed by alamarBlue[™] (BioSource International, Camarillo, CA, USA) which monitors the reducing environment of the proliferating cell as per manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 1 x 10^4 cells/ml were plated into 24 well plates in triplicates and incubated and allowed to attach for 24 h. At the start of the proliferation assay, cells were washed 3 times in DMEM/F-12 containing 0.1% BSA and penicillin (100 U/ml) and streptomycin (100 µg/ml), and then incubated with the same medium for an hour. Indicated concentrations of cell-surface HSGAG or recombinant VEGF were added to cells in DMEM/F-12 containing 0.1% BSA, 4 mM Hepes, penicillin (100 U/ml), and streptomycin (100 µg/ml) at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO2/95% air (v/v) atmosphere. For indicated time points alamarBlueTM (10% v/v) was added per well. Plates were incubated for 4 h at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO₂/95% air (v/v) atmosphere before spectrophotometric readings were taken. Cell proliferation was measured by monitoring the fluorescence of alamarBlueTM supplemented cell culture media at excitation and emission wavelengths of 540 and 630 nm respectively. The greater is the percentage of reduction (fluorescent count), the higher is the proliferative activity.

In Vivo Angiogenesis Assays

B16B15b cells were released with PBS-EDTA, washed two times in DMEM/F-12, and resuspended at 1×10^7 cells/ml in 50% reduced-growth factor MatrigelTM (Becton Dickinson, Labware, Bedford, MA) in DME/F-12 at 4°C. HSGAG fragments and VEGF were added accordingly. Cells (2 x 10^6) were injected using a 25-gauge needle to the left and right abdominal subcutaneous tissue of female C57BL6 (Harlan Teklan, Madison, WI) mice (n=6-9). Mice were sacrificed on the 10^{th} day. Tumors were excised, fixed in 10% formalin, and embedded in paraffin. Tumor sections (7 µm thick) were then H&E-stained and examined under the microscope. Blood vessel density was assessed by counting all blood vessels within the tumor region in five sections in each tumor. Tumor sections were photographed using an Olympus DP70 camera attached to an Olympus BX45 microscope and saved in JPEG format

using DP Manager (Olympus America Inc., Center Valley, PA). Tumor areas were measured by counting pixels on ImageJ software (NIH). Pixel counts were converted to mm² using a stage micrometer to present the number of vessels per unit area.

Statistical analyses were done using SAS (Version 9.1.3) in an analysis of variance in a split-plot arrangement of treatments. Main plot effects included Group and Animal Id within Group; subplot effects included Side and Group*Side interaction. Pairwise comparisons of main effects were conducted with Tukey's HSD test. When appropriate, interaction effect comparisons were performed with t-tests of least-square means. All comparisons were considered significant at p < 0.05. Prior to analysis, the data were natural log-transformed to stabilize variance terms.

Characterization of Cell-Surface HSGAG

Isolated B16B15b melanoma cell-surface HSGAG were digested into disaccharides in 20 mM acetate buffer, pH 7.0, containing 1 μ mol of calcium acetate and 5 μ g/ml of each of heparin lyases I, II and III at 37°C overnight. Digestions were terminated by boiling for 10 min, and following centrifugation in an Eppendorf microfuge (10,000 rpm) for 5 min, aliquots were taken for direct ion-pair HPLC analysis of variously sulphated Δ -disaccharides.

Separation of the variously sulphated Δ -disaccharides, isolated by HPSE-degradation from melanoma cell-surface followed by degradation with the various heparin- and HS lyases, was carried out by ion-pair reversed-phase chromatography (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997). This chromatography was performed on an Agilent 1100 system (Agilent Technologies Inc., Wilmington, DE), using a 4.6 x 150 mm, 5µm I.D. Agilent Zorbax Eclipse XDB-C18 column connected to a 7.5x4.6 Altech Altima C18 5 µM guard column. The flow-rate was 1.25 ml/min and the following elution program was used: isocratic elution with 100% A for 8 min, gradient elution to 53.3% B over 26 min, gradient elution to 75% B over 30 min, followed by another gradient elution to 100% B over 35 min. The column was then washed and re-equilibrated by further elution with 100% A for 5 min (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997). The absorbance of the column elute was monitored at 232 nm (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997). The types of the various Δ -disaccharides produced by enzymatic actions of heparin- and HS lyases on HS were determined by injecting standard disaccharides, and their compositions were compared to the peak heights and/or peak areas obtained with those from external standard disaccharides (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997). An internal standard (IP) was used in all samples to control technical error (Saad, Ebel et al. 2005). The linearity of the detector response was tested using precisely known amounts of 10 heparin disaccharides (Table 4.1) (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997; Saad, Ebel et al. 2005). Data were normalized by calculating the ratio of peak area of standards to that of internal control IP.

<u>RESULTS</u>

Removal and Isolation of Cell-Surface HSGAG with HPSE Treatment

Highly brain-metastatic B16B15b melanoma cells were chosen as a source of HSGAG since they have high expression of HSGAG on the cell surface. The extent of HS degradation by HPSE was assessed by detection of cell-surface HS by FACS analysis. Detectable reduction in HSGAG levels was seen with as low as 5 ng/ml HPSE compared to no HPSE treatment (Fig. 4.1A). When cells were treated with higher HPSE concentrations (50-5000 ng/ml), a dose-dependent decrease in cell surface HSGAG was observed (Fig. 4.1A).

Conditioned medium following HPSE treatment (5µg/ml) from B16B15b melanoma cells was collected and HSGAG were isolated by ion-exchange column chromatography (Fig. 4.1B). Assessment of HPSE-mediated HSGAG degradation was determined by gel electrophoresis of

Sugar	Nomenclature
Δ UA-2S \rightarrow GlcNS-6S	I-S
$\Delta UA \rightarrow GlcNS-6S$	II-S
∆UA-2S→GlcNS	III-S
$\Delta UA \rightarrow GlcNS$	IV-S
∆UA-2S→GlcNAc-6S	I-A
$\Delta UA \rightarrow GlcNAc-6S$	II-A
∆UA-2S→GlcNAc	III-A
∆UA→GlcNAc	IV-A
∆UA-2S→GlcNCOEt-6S	I-P (internal std)
∆UA-2S→GlcN-6S	I-H
∆UA→GlcN-6S	II-H
∆UA-2S→GlcN	III-H
∆UA→GlcN	IV-H

 Table 4.1. Heparin disaccharide standards

Figure 4.1. Dose-dependent reduction of cell surface HSGAG with HPSE. A. Murine B16B15b melanoma cells were treated with 0-5000 ng/ml HPSE. Cell-surface HS level were detected by flowcytometry. HPSE removes cell-surface HSGAG in a dose-dependent manner, (green) 0 ng/ml HPSE, (blue) 5 ng/ml HPSE, (purple) 50 ng/ml HPSE, (light blue) 500 ng/ml HPSE or with (orange) 5000 ng/ml HPSE. Appropriate controls were run to account for background staining, (black) no primary antibody control, (solid red) no primary and no secondary antibody control. B. HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG profile on silver stain, enzymatic digestions generate smaller fragment that migrate faster on SDS PAGE compared to untreated commercial HS. Various concentrations of untreated HS were run to generate a standard curve for determination of concentration of HSGAG after densitometric analysis. Gel is representative of at least three experiments.



Relative Fluorescence Intensity (HS)

В.



HS conc. (ng/ml) 1000 333 111 37 12 4 0 HS (B16B15b)

A.

isolated fragments. Since the isolated HSGAG is a heterogeneous mixture of oligosaccharides due to HPSE digestion, it migrates as a broad band during gel electrophoresis (Fig. 4.1B). HPSE-mediated HS degradation products migrate faster compared to untreated commercial HS indicating a reduction in HS fragment size as expected. The leading edge of HSGAG profiles was determined after densitometric analysis and concentration was determined by generating a curve with known standards (Fig. 4.1B).

Effects of HPSE-Degraded HSGAG on Endothelioma In Vitro

To study how exogenous addition of HS will influence endothelioma (b.End3) biological activity, we added HPSE-digested bovine kidney HS to serum-free endothelioma medium. HS at the concentration range of 0-100 ng/ml did not have any effect on migration (Fig. 4.2A). We also used FGF2, a known mitogenic factor for endothelial cells, at concentrations of 0-100 ng/ml (Fig. 4.2B). At low concentration (1 and 10 ng/ml), FGF2 stimulated migration compared to no FGF2 treatment, but at higher concentrations (100 ng/ml), it did not affect endothelioma cell migration (Fig. 4.2B).

To study the underlying signaling mechanisms, we treated b.End3 cells with 1-100 ng/ml of FGF2 for 10-30 minutes and analyzed for phosphorylation of ERK (thr 202/tyr 204), AKT (ser 473), FAK (tyr 397 and ser 910), and p38 proteins since these molecules are important determinants of tumor survival. Similar to previous migration study, FGF2 at low concentration stimulated phosphorylation of ERK compared to no FGF2 treatment. At a higher concentration (100 ng/ml), FGF2 did not affect phosphorylation of ERK (Fig 4.3A). Phosphorylation of AKT, FAK or p38 were unaffected by FGF2 in endothelioma (Fig 4.3).

Next, we investigated effects of VEGF at similar concentrations on b.End3. Unlike FGF2 experiments, VEGF was able to stimulate phosphorylation of ERK at 1 ng/ml, but strong

Figure 4.2. Endothelioma migration is not influenced by HPSE-degraded HS but FGF2 stimulates wound healing. A. To study how exogenous addition of HS will influence endothelioma (b.End3) biological activity, we added HPSE-digested bovine kidney HS to serum-free endothelioma medium. HS at the concentration range of 0-100 ng/ml did not have any effect on migration. B. Dose-dependent effect of FGF2 on endothelioma migration (Fig. 4.2B). At low concentration (1 and 10 ng/ml), FGF2 stimulated migration compared to no FGF2 treatment and at higher concentration (100 ng/ml), it did not affect cell migration. C. Shows photographs taken at T_0 and T_8 hours (melanoma) to explain how the assay works.







Relative Gap Closure = $[1-(T_8/T_0)]$



Fgure 4.3. Phosphorylation of ERK is stimulated by FGF2 and VEGF in endothelioma. A-D. FGF2 at the concentration range of 0 (lane 1), 1 (lane 2), 10 (lane 3) or 100 (lane 4) ng/ml stimulates phosphorylation of ERK but not of FAK or p38. E. VEGF at the same concentration range stimulates phosphorylation of ERK. F. Vinculin as loading control for E. G. Crosstalk between various signaling molecules. Depending on the cellular system, these molecules can also act independent of each other.

effects were seen at 10 and 100 ng/ml (Fig 4.3E). Since phospho-ERK is difficult to strip off the PVDF membrane; we used the top half of the same membrane to probe for the cytoskeletalassociated protein vinculin to serve as a loading control (Fig. 4.3F). Next, we used the melanoma cell surface HSGAG isolated by HPSE degradation in the signaling experiments to look for changes in phosphorylation of ERK in the presence or absence of 1 ng/ml FGF2 in endothelioma. At low HS concentrations (1-10 ng/ml), FGF2 phosphorylated ERK compared to no FGF2 treatment, but HS at a higher concentration (100 ng/ml) decreased this effect (Fig. 4.4).

We sought to investigate if removal of endothelioma cell surface HS by bacterial heparitinase III (Hep III, EC 4.2.2.8) treatment would influence FGF2-mediated endothelioma migration and signaling. We treated the b.End3 cell line with $10 \mu g/ml$ of Hep III for 1 h $37^{\circ}C$ at 50 rpm which is the optimum degradation time for Hep III. Enzymatic removal of cell-surface HS by Hep III treatment was incomplete after one hour incubation which was confirmed by flow cytometry (Fig 4.5A). We next treated the cells with heparitinase overnight but, digestion of cell-surface HS was still incomplete. Following treatment, cells were washed three times to remove any residual enzyme from the culture plates and the migration and signaling experiments were repeated. Even with partial removal of cell-surface HS, the endothelioma migration responded to exogenously added FGF2 (Fig 4.5B and C). FGF2 influenced the migratory behavior (Fig 4.5B) and phosphorylation of ERK (Fig 4.5C) as were already seen in the previous experiments.

We also treated the endothelioma cells with various concentrations of HPSE (0-1000 ng/ml) overnight to study if HPSE digestion would make any difference in FGF2 or VEGFmediated signaling in these cells as were seen with melanoma in our previous study (Reiland,



Fgure 4.4. Phosphorylation of ERK in endothelioma is not influenced by HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HS but FGF2 stimulates signaling. A. To study how exogenous addition of HS will influence endothelioma (b.End3) signaling, we added indicated concentration of HPSE-digested melanoma cell-surface HS with or without FGF2 (1 ng/ml). HS at the concentration range of 0-10 ng/ml did not have an effect but FGF2 stimulates signaling as expected at these concentrations. However, 100 ng/ml of HS decreased this FGF2-mediated effect.

Figure 4.5. Enzymatic degradation of cell-surface HS either by Hep III or HPSE does not abolish endothelioma migration or signaling. A. b.End3 cells were treated with Hep III (10 μ g/ml, black) or none (red) for 1 h at 37°C at 50 rpm. Enzymatic removal of cell-surface HS was confirmed by flowcytometry with appropriate controls (blue and green, secondary and tertiary antibody control; purple, no antibody control). Following heparitinase treatment, cells were washed three times to remove any residual enzyme from the culture plates and migration (B) as well as signaling (C) in response to FGF2 was assayed. Even with partial removal of cell-surface HS, FGF2 influenced both the migratory behavior (B) and phosphorylation of ERK (C) in the endothelioma as were seen already in the previous experiments. D. The endothelioma cells were treated with various concentrations of HPSE (ng/ml) (lanes 1-3:0, lanes 4-6:10, lanes 7-9:100, lanes 10-12:1000) overnight to study if HPSE digestion would make any difference to mock (lanes 1,4,7,10) or FGF2 (lanes 2,5,8,11)-/VEGF (lanes 3,6,9,12)-mediated signaling in these cells, and again, unlike as seen with melanoma in our previous study (Reiland et al. 2006), HPSE treatment did not affect either FGF2 or VEGF-mediated signaling in the endothelioma.



Relative Fluorescence Intensity (HS)



Α





С

D

Kempf et al. 2006). HPSE treatment did not abolish either FGF2 or VEGF-mediated phosphorylation of ERK in the endothelioma (Fig 4.5D).

HPSE-Degraded Cell-Surface HSGAG Modify Melanoma Migration

To directly investigate whether the B16B15b cell-surface HSGAG were biologically active, we tested their effects on melanoma cell migration. The B16B15b cells possess aggressive migratory behavior. When HSGAG were added externally, there was a further increase in migration by 30% compared to no treatment (Fig. 4.6A). Addition of VEGF (0-100 ng/ml) did not augment this effect compared to control in at least two different experiments. Interestingly, VEGF did not influence migration even when added with HSGAG in comparison to HSGAG alone (Fig. 4.6A). This was unexpected since VEGF is known to require HS to exert its biological effects.

We also investigated effects on melanoma migration by adding fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF2), platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) and interleukin 8 (IL8) and did not see any response. Interestingly, again we did not see an added effect on migration when FGF2 was added to cells with HSGAG in comparison to HSGAG alone (Fig. 4.6B). As with VEGF, this was unanticipated since these growth factors are known to require HS to exert biological effects.

HPSE-Degraded Cell-Surface HSGAG Do Not Influence Melanoma Proliferation

We next explored the effect of B16B15b cell-surface HSGAG on melanoma cell proliferation to test if similar conditions used in wound healing assays would also affect cell proliferation. Proliferation of melanoma cells was assayed by alamarBlue[™], a non-toxic dye that monitors the reducing environment of the proliferating cell. Melanoma cell proliferation was monitored every 24 h for 72 h. We did not see an effect on proliferation either by HSGAG or by VEGF on melanoma cell proliferation (Fig. 4.7). Thus, exogenous addition of melanoma cell-



Figure 4.6. HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG modify melanoma migration. When HSGAG were added externally to melanoma cells in wound healing assays, there was increased migration compared to control. Addition of VEGF (A) or FGF2 (B) did not affect migration with or without HS.



Figure 4.7. HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG do not influence melanoma proliferation. Proliferation of melanoma cells were assayed by alamarBlueTM, a non-toxic dye that monitors the reducing environment of the proliferating cell. Melanoma cell proliferation was monitored every 24 h for 72 h. Data are expressed as fluorescence emission intensity units as a function of time of incubation. Exogenous addition of VEGF or melanoma cell-surface HS isolated by HPSE treatment did not influence melanoma proliferation in at least three independent experiments.

surface HS isolated by HPSE treatment influences melanoma cell migration but does not affect cell proliferation.

HPSE-Degraded Cell-Surface HSGAG Promote Angiogenesis In Vivo

MatrigelTM plug assay was performed to study the effect of B16B15b cell-surface HSGAG on angiogenesis *in vivo*. B16B15b cells were resuspended in reduced-growth factor MatrigelTM with or without HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HSGAG and injected into the right (with VEGF) and left (without VEGF) abdominal subcutaneous tissue of female C57BL6 mice (n=6-9). Animals were divided in three groups in a split-plot arrangement. Group A received HPSE-treated HSGAG with (right) or without (left) VEGF. Group B received HPSE-treated HSGAG that were further treated with Hep III to cleave them into inactive disaccharide fragments with (right) or without (left) VEGF. Group C received melanoma cells in mock buffer with (right) or without (left) VEGF. Mice were sacrificed on the 10th day post-injection; tumors were excised, fixed in 10% formalin, and embedded in paraffin. Tumor sections (7 μ m thick) were then H&E-stained to examine for blood vessel formation under the microscope. Blood vessel density was assessed by counting vessels within the tumor region in five different sections in each tumor.

HPSE-treated cell-surface HSGAG induced a significant increase in intra-tumor blood vessel formation (Fig 4.8) in animals in group A compared to mock (group C) or Hep III treatment of HPSE-treated cell-surface HSGAG (group B) (p < 0.0001). Interestingly, the formation of increased numbers of tumor vessel was VEGF independent. Presence of VEGF did not affect angiogenesis in any of the three groups (p = 0.2-0.8). Notably, the absence of blood vessels inside the tumors led to areas of necrosis because of lack of nutrition and oxygen (Fig 4.8).

Figure 4.8. HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG promote angiogenesis in vivo. Blood vessel density was assessed by counting vessels within the tumor region in five independent sections in each tumor. Tumor sections were photographed using Olympus DP70 camera, Olympus BX45 microscope and saved as JEPG format using DP Manager (Olympus). Tumor areas were measured by counting pixels on ImageJ software (NIH). Pixel counts were converted to mm² to present the number of vessels per unit area. Statistical analyses were done using SAS (Version 9.1.3) in an analysis of variance in a split-plot arrangement of treatments. A. Representative tumor sections from each treatment group (H & E). HPSE-treated cell-surface HSGAG induced a significant increase in intratumor blood vessel (arrow) formation in animals compared to mock or HepIII treatment of HPSE-treated cell-surface HSGAG (p<0.0001). Hep III treatment renders the HPSE-degraded fragments inactive, hence abolishes their biological activity. Presence of VEGF did not affect angiogenesis in all three groups (p=0.2-0.8). Notably, inside the tumors, absence of blood vessels, thereby lack of nutrition and oxygen led to areas of necrosis. B. Bar graph representation of mean blood vessel density with standard deviation plotted on a log scale.



No VEGF VEGF Mock HS (HPSE) HS (HPSE) + Hep III



Structural Analyses of HPSE-Degraded Melanoma Cell-Surface HSGAG

Isolated B16B15b melanoma cell-surface HSGAG were digested into disaccharides with 5 μ g/ml of each of heparin lyases I, II and III at 37°C overnight. As a positive control, we used bovine kidney HS (50 μ g) digested into disaccharides with 5 μ g/ml of each of the heparin lyases overnight. Mock digestions were performed on bovine kidney HS in the heparin lyase digestion buffer. Finally, the 5 μ g/ml of each of heparin lyases in the heparinase digestion buffer was used as a negative control. Heparin disaccharide standards at 0, 10, 20, 40, and 80 μ g/ml were run before and after the samples to control for variation and method reproducibility (Fig. 4.9A). Separation of the variously sulphated Δ -disaccharides was carried out by ion-pair reversed-phase chromatography (see methods and materials) (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997).

Disaccharides were recognized in the bovine kidney HS containing sample. We identified disaccharide peaks IVH, IVA, IIA, IIS, and, IIIS in this sample (Fig 4.9B). The heparin lyase non-treated HS did not have any recognizable disaccharide peaks, as expected (Fig. 4.9C). We did not identify any disaccharide peaks in the sample containing cell-surface HSGAG isolated by HPSE treatment except internal standard IP. The heparin disaccharide standards were identified at concentrations as low as 10 μ g/ml. However, the signal was not very strong. Signals for IH and IIIH were low even at concentrations as high as 80 μ g/ml (Fig. 4.9D). Remaining disaccharide standards generated stronger signals than those of IH and IIIH starting at 20 μ g/ml (Fig. 4.9E). Hence, the HPLC method we used to characterize the fragments was not sensitive enough to generate any signal from the low concentration of cell-surface HSGAG.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we have investigated the role of HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG in melanoma tumorigenesis. Our findings suggest that melanoma cell surface HSGAG

127

Figure 4.9. Structural analyses of HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HSGAG. Separation of the variously sulphated Δ -disaccharides was carried out by ion-pair reversed-phase chromatography. Heparin disaccharide standards at 0, 10, 20, 40, and 80 µg/ml were run before and after the samples to control for variation and method reproducibility (A). Disaccharides were recognized in the bovine kidney HS containing sample; we identified disaccharide peaks matching standards IVH, IVA, IIA, IIS, and, IIIS in this sample (B). The heparin lyase-non treated HS did not have any recognizable disaccharide peaks (C). We did not identify any disaccharides peaks in the sample containing cell-surface HSGAG isolated by HPSE-treatment, data represents at least two different experiments (D). The heparin disaccharide standards at concentration of 80 µg/ml (E).











131

D

isolated by HPSE treatment promotes melanoma migration and angiogenesis independent of VEGF activity. These results also provide direct evidence that, in addition to remodeling the ECM and releasing growth factors and chemokines, HPSE contributes to the aggressive phenotype of melanoma by releasing bioactive HS that can possibly stimulate melanoma tumorigenesis without the support of any growth factor or chemo/cytokines.

HSPG (Iozzo 2001) are currently recognized as cell surface/ECM active biological modulators (Kjellen and Lindahl 1991), and their degradation at the level of HS chains by glycosidases has significant regulatory consequences in cancer metastasis (Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002b). Cell-surface/ECM HSGAG are complex polysaccharides that are ubiquitous in nature and are characterized by repeating disaccharide units of uronic acid (either iduronic acid or glucuronic acid) linked to a glucosamine (Gallagher 2001). The immense structural diversity of HSGAG allows them to bind and interact with numerous proteins including growth factors, chemokines, morphogens, and enzymes. The specificity of growth factor binding and interactions is dependent on the HSGAG sequence including their sulfation pattern, spacing of binding sites, and the three-dimensional structure of the HSGAG chain (Rapraeger 1995; Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002; Robinson, Mulloy et al. 2006). HSGAG present on tumor cells also contain bioactive sequences that may affect tumor-cell phenotype in relation to cell growth and metastasis (Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a; Roy 2007). It has been established that growth factor binding to HS, which leads to mitogenic activity, takes place only when definite structural features are present within the HS chains, such as sulfation at specific positions within a disaccharide (N, 2-0, 3-0, 6-0) by the enzymes that mediate HS synthesis within the Golgi (Esko and Selleck 2002). On the other hand, it has also been shown that besides the modification that occurs in the Golgi apparatus
during its synthesis and expression, HS can also be structurally and functionally modulated within the extracellular compartment. The two families of mammalian enzymes currently known to modify HS are the endosulfatases (Hsulf-1 and -2) that remove 6-*O* sulfation on the HS (Dai, Yang et al. 2005; Narita, Staub et al. 2006) and, HPSE which cleaves HS into small, biologically active fragments (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1983; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Dempsey, Brunn et al. 2000).

In non-mammalian systems, HS-degradative enzymes, such as bacterial heparitinases, heparinases from Flavobacterium heparinum, or endoglucosaminidases, cleave HS to disaccharides and tetrasaccharides, which are far too short for growth factor and ECM ligand binding (Ernst, Langer et al. 1995; Ernst, Venkataraman et al. 1996; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a). Conversely, HPSE is a mammalian endo- β -D-glucuronidase that cleaves HS at specific intrachain sites, resulting in fragments of appreciable size (10-20 sugar units) (Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1984; Nakajima, Irimura et al. 1988; Marchetti 1997; Vlodavsky, Goldshmidt et al. 2001). Elevated levels of HPSE are known to be associated with brain-metastatic melanoma (Marchetti, Menter et al. 1993; Marchetti, McQuillan et al. 1996; Toyoshima and Nakajima 1999; Marchetti and Nicolson 2001; Marchetti 2002). The enzymatic activity of HPSE is characterized by specific intrachain HS cleavage of glycosidic bonds with a hydrolase (but not eliminase) type of action that facilitates the release of several protein modulators of cell functions, including migration, adhesion, inflammation, angiogenesis, embryogenesis, and metastatic invasion (Parish, Coombe et al. 1987; Vlodavsky, Bar-Shavit et al. 1991; Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Kussie, Hulmes et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001; Kelly, Miao et al. 2003; Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004; Reiland, Sanderson et al. 2004; Sasaki, Higashi et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

When overexpressed, HPSE increases tumor cell invasiveness *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005); conversely, downregulation of HPSE by antisense or siRNA decreases tumorigenesis both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). However, at higher concentration HPSE can also inhibit tumorigenesis, possibly by extensive remodeling of cell-surface HS that interferes with growth factor binding and signaling. In turn, this may lead to subsequent inhibition of biological effects (Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006).

Accumulating evidence suggests that cellular function and phenotype are highly influenced by the composition and size of HSGAG chains on HSPG (Perrimon and Bernfield 2000; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a). A cell can respond to its microenvironment in markedly different ways by dynamically regulating the HS structure on its cell surface as insoluble HS, and in the ECM as soluble HS (Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). HSPG and HS chains are present on the surface of all eukaryotic cells, including tumor cells and cells that are important for tumor survival such as the endothelial cell area surrounding a growing tumor, where HS can participate in the process of angiogenesis. This led us to propose that the pro-angiogenic activity of HPSE could partly be due to generation of bio-active fragments by its enzymatic activity. We found that these fragments are indeed active and probably mediate their effects through melanoma autocrine/paracrine factors.

Highly brain-metastatic B16B15b melanoma cells were chosen as a source of HSGAG since they express large amounts of it on the cell surface. The extent of HS degradation on B16B15b by HPSE was assessed by detection of cell-surface HS on FACS analysis. We were able to remove melanoma (B16B15b) cell-surface HS with HPSE treatment in a dose-dependent manner (Fig. 4.1A). Hydrolase action of HPSE introduces a water molecule to the uronic acid-

glucosamine sequence producing a glucuronic acid at the newly formed reducing terminus. In our cells, the mAb 3G10 epitope recognized the residual cell-surface HS following HPSE digestion even though an unsaturated uronic acid of HS is required for 3G10 reactivity (David, Bai et al. 1992). Possibly because 3G10 is an IgM and therefore pentameric, epitope recognition may be highly dependent on the organization of HS on the cell surface. Other groups have also detected total HS in nucleus using the 3G10 epitope with strong reactivity (Schubert et al., 2004). As expected, the HPSE-degraded cell-surface HSGAG migrated faster than non-treated bovine kidney HS (4.1B).

To directly test whether the B16B15b cell-surface HSGAG were biologically active, we tested their effects on melanoma and endothelioma biological activity. We also reasoned that since VEGF is a HS-binding growth factor and is essential for brain metastasis formation (Yano, Shinohara et al. 2000), these fragments would participate in VEGF-mediated activities. VEGF also influences a number of pathological conditions that involve abnormal angiogenesis, such as rheumatoid arthritis and diabetic retinopathy (Carmeliet 2000). A single VEGF gene is expressed as a number of VEGF isoforms through alternate mRNA splicing that differ by the presence or absence of heparin-binding domains (HBDs) encoded by exons 6 and 7 of the VEGF gene (Houck, Ferrara et al. 1991; Tischer, Mitchell et al. 1991). Among the most commonly known isoforms, VEGF121 is secreted in the ECM in a free form whereas VEGF189 is sequestered in the extracellular matrix (Plouet, Moro et al. 1997). VEGF165 is the most widespread and abundantly expressed splice variant that interacts with HSPG and neuropilins in a biologically active form and is found in both secreted and HS-bound form (Plouet, Moro et al. 1997).

Angiogenesis is an important step in solid tumor growth beyond a certain dimension (0.2-2.0 mm or about 10^5 - 10^6 cells) that requires formation of new blood vessels from the preexisting vascular network (Folkman 1971; Folkman, Merler et al. 1971). Endothelial cells migrate and proliferate during angiogenesis and are influenced by the tumor microenvironment including heparin/HS-binding growth factors secreted by the tumors such as FGF2 and VEGF (Hanahan and Folkman 1996; Iozzo and San Antonio 2001). Therefore, we decided to study the effects of HPSE-degraded HS in an endothelial system. We first investigated changes in migratory properties in murine brain endothelioma cell line b.End3, since migration is a critical event in angiogenesis (Carmeliet 2000). HPSE-degraded bovine kidney HS or cell-surface HS did not have any effects on b.End3 endothelioma cell migration or signaling (Fig. 4.2, 4.4), which could be due to tissue-specific HS structural differences present between the systems (Esko and Lindahl 2001). Even though the same sets of disaccharides are present in most tissues, their relative content varies quantitatively in terms of sulfation or epimerization pattern. The disaccharide sequence GlcA-GlcNS3S occurs predominantly in the endothelial cell system and mast cells, and this unit is vital in the pentasaccharide sequence for binding to antithrombin (Bourin and Lindahl 1993; Rosenberg, Shworak et al. 1997) while kidney HS contains a large amount of IdoA2S-GlcNS3S (Edge and Spiro 1990). Attempts to remove endothelioma cellsurface by HS enzymatic degradation of Hep III or HPSE did not alter the response to growth factor in this system which could be due to the fact that removal of cell-surface HS was incomplete. Hence, the remaining HSGAG on the cell-surface were enough to mediate growthfactor mediated signaling (4.5) which is known to occur (Krufka, Guimond et al. 1996).

VEGF165 binding to VEGFR1 is dependent on cellular HSPG because exogenous heparin/HS is unable to compensate for the loss of cell-surface HS, suggesting that HSPG play a

role in VEGF165 presentation to cell-surface receptors containing signaling domains (Terman, Khandke et al. 1994; Cohen, Gitay-Goren et al. 1995). VEGF165 is able to bind VEGFR2 in the absence of HS, but this interaction is improved by cellular or exogenous heparin/HS (Terman, Khandke et al. 1994; Gitay-Goren, Cohen et al. 1996). This suggests that HS on the HSPG regulates the interaction of VEGF to VEGFR2 and consequent biological activity (Schlessinger, Lax et al. 1995). In our system, however, the presence of VEGF165 did not influence the biological activities of the HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HS including migration (Fig. 4.6) and proliferation (Fig. 4.7) of melanoma *in vitro*, and angiogenesis *in vivo* by MatrigelTM plug assay (Fig. 4.8). Carboxylate groups and 2-*O*-, 6-*O*-, and *N*-sulfation of HS promote VEGF165 interaction with its receptor; of these sites, 6-*O*-sulfates appears to be particularly important (Robinson, Mulloy et al. 2006).

A recent report by Robinson et al. 2006 demonstrated that VEGF requires highly sulfated sites on the HS for binding. These sites were exposed by enzymatic action of K5-lyase on HS as it demonstrated significant VEGF165 affinity. In contrast, cleavage of HS by heparinases or HPSE severely reduced VEGF165 binding (Robinson, Mulloy et al. 2006). This may explain the reason we failed to observe any biological effect with exogenously added VEGF and HPSE-degraded HS in melanoma. Another possibility could be that the basal level of activity that we observed was due to either VEGF binding to only endogenous cell-surface HS, or, autocrine VEGF produced by the melanoma cells saturated this effect. However, melanoma cell-surface HSGAG were able to stimulate melanoma migration (Fig. 4.5) and angiogenesis (Fig. 4.7) compared to the controls, suggesting that these fragments are tumorigenic even if they do not affect proliferation of melanoma cells (Fig.4.6). This finding is further strengthened by the fact that, following Hep III digestion, these fragments lose their pro-angiogenic effects.

Remodeling of the ECM and BM is vital for normal embryonic development, wound healing, and tumorigenesis. During tumor progression, this turnover is highly controlled and involves the coordinated action of proteases and endoglycosidases (Sanderson 2005). This process not only contributes to angiogenesis and tumor invasion by altering the integrity of the BM/ECM, but also results in the release of HS-binding molecules such as chemokines and proangiogenic growth factors, hence initiating numerous downstream signaling cascades. While large families of proteases (matrix metalloproteases, aspartic, cysteine, and serine proteases) mediate the cleavage of protein components of the BM/ECM, cleavage of the HS side chains is performed by a limited set of enzymes, including HPSE (Parish, Freeman et al. 2001; Sanderson 2005). Characterization of these HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HS would potentially be useful. Our attempts to do so failed since the method we used did not have high sensitivity to low amounts of HSGAG present in the sample (Fig 4.8). The other methods that are available are also mostly optimized to use with large quantities of sample. Our future plans are to devise a method that would isolate individual oligosaccharides which can then be tested for proangiogenic/pro-tumorigenic properties. Identifying the oligosaccharide HS sequences will also lead to characterization of the yet unknown binding motifs for various growth factors such as FGF2 and VEGF that interact with HS. Moreover, the design of novel agents targeted against these HS fragments can be an important addition to developing polysaccharide based anti-tumor therapy in melanoma.

REFERENCES

Bourin, M. C., and Lindahl, U. (1993). Glycosaminoglycans and the regulation of blood coagulation. Biochem J 289 (*Pt 2*), 313-330.

Carmeliet, P. (2000). Mechanisms of angiogenesis and arteriogenesis. Nature Medicine *6*, 389-395.

Cohen, T., Gitay-Goren, H., Sharon, R., Shibuya, M., Halaban, R., Levi, B. Z., and Neufeld, G. (1995). VEGF121, a vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) isoform lacking heparin binding ability, requires cell-surface heparan sulfates for efficient binding to the VEGF receptors of human melanoma cells. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 270, 11322-11326.

Dai, Y., Yang, Y., MacLeod, V., Yue, X., Rapraeger, A. C., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., Sasisekharan, R., and Sanderson, R. D. (2005). HSulf-1 and HSulf-2 Are Potent Inhibitors of Myeloma Tumor Growth in Vivo. J Biol Chem 280, 40066-40073.

David, G., Bai, X. M., Van der Schueren, B., Cassiman, J. J., and Van den Berghe, H. (1992). Developmental changes in heparan sulfate expression: in situ detection with mAbs. J Cell Biol *119*, 961-975.

Dempsey, L. A., Brunn, G. J., and Platt, J. L. (2000). Heparanase, a potential regulator of cellmatrix interactions. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 25, 349-351.

Doweck, I., Kaplan-Cohen, V., Naroditsky, I., Sabo, E., Ilan, N., and Vlodavsky, I. (2006). Heparanase Localization and Expression by Head and Neck Cancer: Correlation with Tumor Progression and Patient Survival. Neoplasia *8*, 1055-1061.

Edge, A. S., and Spiro, R. G. (1990). Characterization of novel sequences containing 3-O-sulfated glucosamine in glomerular basement membrane heparan sulfate and localization of sulfated disaccharides to a peripheral domain. J Biol Chem *265*, 15874-15881.

Edovitsky, E., Elkin, M., Zcharia, E., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2004). Heparanase Gene Silencing, Tumor Invasiveness, Angiogenesis, and Metastasis. J Natl Cancer Inst *96*, 1219-1230.

Ernst, S., Langer, R., Cooney, C. L., and Sasisekharan, R. (1995). Enzymatic degradation of glycosaminoglycans. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology *30*, 387-444.

Ernst, S., Venkataraman, G., Winkler, S., Godavarti, R., Langer, R., Cooney, C. L., and Sasisekharan, R. (1996). Expression in Escherichia coli, purification and characterization of heparinase I from Flavobacterium heparinum. Biochem J *315 (Pt 2)*, 589-597.

Esko, J. D., and Lindahl, U. (2001). Molecular diversity of heparan sulfate. J Clin Invest 108, 169-173.

Esko, J. D., and Selleck, S. B. (2002). Order out of chaos: assembly of ligand binding sites in heparan sulfate. Annu Rev Biochem *71*, 435-471.

Ferrara, N., and Davis-Smyth, T. (1997). The biology of vascular endothelial growth factor. Endocr Rev 18, 4-25.

Ferrara, N., Winer, J., Burton, T., Rowland, A., Siegel, M., Phillips, H. S., Terrell, T., Keller, G. A., and Levinson, A. D. (1993). Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor does not promote transformation but confers a growth advantage in vivo to Chinese hamster ovary cells. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *91*, 160-170.

Folkman, J. (1971). Tumor angiogenesis: therapeutic implications. N Engl J Med 285, 1182-1186.

Folkman, J., Merler, E., Abernathy, C., and Williams, G. (1971). Isolation of a tumor factor responsible for angiogenesis. J Exp Med *133*, 275-288.

Friedmann, Y., Vlodavsky, I., Aingorn, H., Aviv, A., Peretz, T., Pecker, I., and Pappo, O. (2000). Expression of heparanase in normal, dysplastic, and neoplastic human colonic mucosa and stroma. Evidence for its role in colonic tumorigenesis. Am J Pathol *157*, 1167-1175.

Gallagher, J. T. (2001). Heparan sulfate: growth control with a restricted sequence menu. J Clin Invest *108*, 357-361.

Gitay-Goren, H., Cohen, T., Tessler, S., Soker, S., Gengrinovitch, S., Rockwell, P., Klagsbrun, M., Levi, B. Z., and Neufeld, G. (1996). Selective binding of VEGF121 to one of the three vascular endothelial growth factor receptors of vascular endothelial cells. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 271, 5519-5523.

Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Abramovitch, R., Metzger, S., Aingorn, H., Friedmann, Y., Schirrmacher, V., Mitrani, E., and Vlodavsky, I. (2002). Cell surface expression and secretion of heparanase markedly promote tumor angiogenesis and metastasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *99*, 10031-10036.

Hanahan, D., and Folkman, J. (1996). Patterns and emerging mechanisms of the angiogenic switch during tumorigenesis. Cell *86*, 353-364.

Houck, K. A., Ferrara, N., Winer, J., Cachianes, G., Li, B., and Leung, D. W. (1991). The vascular endothelial growth factor family: identification of a fourth molecular species and characterization of alternative splicing of RNA. Mol Endocrinol *5*, 1806-1814.

Hulett, M. D., Freeman, C., Hamdorf, B. J., Baker, R. T., Harris, M. J., and Parish, C. R. (1999). Cloning of mammalian heparanase, an important enzyme in tumor invasion and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 803-809.

Iozzo, R. V. (1998). MATRIX PROTEOGLYCANS: From Molecular Design to Cellular Function. Annual Review of Biochemistry 67, 609-652.

Iozzo, R. V. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: intricate molecules with intriguing functions. J Clin Invest *108*, 165-167.

Iozzo, R. V., and San Antonio, J. D. (2001). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans: heavy hitters in the angiogenesis arena. J Clin Invest *108*, 349-355.

Karamanos, N. K., Vanky, P., Tzanakakis, G. N., Tsegenidis, T., and Hjerpe, A. (1997). Ion-pair high-performance liquid chromatography for determining disaccharide composition in heparin and heparan sulphate. J Chromatogr A *765*, 169-179.

Kelly, T., Miao, H.-Q., Yang, Y., Navarro, E., Kussie, P., Huang, Y., MacLeod, V., Casciano, J., Joseph, L., Zhan, F., *et al.* (2003a). High Heparanase Activity in Multiple Myeloma Is Associated with Elevated Microvessel Density. Cancer Res *63*, 8749-8756.

Kim, A. W., Xu, X., Hollinger, E. F., Gattuso, P., Godellas, C. V., and Prinz, R. A. (2002). Human Heparanase-1 Gene Expression in Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery *6*, 167-172.

Kim, K. J., Li, B., Winer, J., Armanini, M., Gillett, N., Phillips, H. S., and Ferrara, N. (1993). Inhibition of vascular endothelial growth factor-induced angiogenesis suppresses tumour growth in vivo. Nature *362*, 841-844.

Kjellen, L., and Lindahl, U. (1991a). Proteoglycans: Structure and Interactions. Annual Review of Biochemistry *60*, 443-475.

Kjellen, L., and Lindahl, U. (1991b). Proteoglycans: Structures and Interactions. Annual Review of Biochemistry *60*, 443-475.

Koliopanos, A., Friess, H., Kleeff, J., Shi, X., Liao, Q., Pecker, I., Vlodavsky, I., Zimmermann, A., and Buchler, M. W. (2001). Heparanase expression in primary and metastatic pancreatic cancer. Cancer Res *61*, 4655-4659.

Krufka, A., Guimond, S., and Rapraeger, A. C. (1996). Two hierarchies of FGF-2 signaling in heparin: mitogenic stimulation and high-affinity binding/receptor transphosphorylation. Biochemistry *35*, 11131-11141.

Kussie, P. H., Hulmes, J. D., Ludwig, D. L., Patel, S., Navarro, E. C., Seddon, A. P., Giorgio, N. A., and Bohlen, P. (1999). Cloning and Functional Expression of a Human Heparanase Gene. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *261*, 183-187.

Leung, D. W., Cachianes, G., Kuang, W. J., Goeddel, D. V., and Ferrara, N. (1989). Vascular endothelial growth factor is a secreted angiogenic mitogen. Science 246, 1306-1309.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Qi, Y., Venkataraman, G., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002b). Dynamic Regulation of Tumor Growth and Metastasis by Heparan Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans. Seminars in Thrombosis and Hemostasis, 67-78.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., El Shabrawi, Y., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002a). Tumor cell surface heparan sulfate as cryptic promoters or inhibitors of tumor growth and metastasis. PNAS *99*, 568-573.

Marchetti, D. (1997). Specific degradation of subendothelial matrix proteoglycans by brainmetastatic melanoma and brain endothelial cell heparanases. J Cell Physiol *172*, 334-342.

Marchetti, D. (2002). Heparanase: a target for therapy of brain invasive tumors? Expert Rev Neurotherapeutics 2, 89-93.

Marchetti, D., McQuillan, D. J., Spohn, W. C., Carson, D. D., and Nicolson, G. L. (1996). Neurotrophin stimulation of human melanoma cell invasion: selected enhancement of heparanase activity and heparanase degradation of specific heparan sulfate subpopulations. Cancer Res *56*, 2856-2863.

Marchetti, D., Menter, D., Jin, L., Nakajima, M., and Nicolson, G. L. (1993). Nerve growth factor effects on human and mouse melanoma cell invasion and heparanase production. Int J Cancer 55, 692-699.

Marchetti, D., and Nicolson, G. L. (2001). Human heparanase: a molecular determinant of brain metastasis. Advances in Enzyme Regulation *41*, 343-359.

Maxhimer, J. B., Quiros, R. M., Stewart, R., Dowlatshahi, K., Gattuso, P., Fan, M., Prinz, R. A., and Xu, X. (2002). Heparanase-1 expression is associated with the metastatic potential of breast cancer. Surgery *132*, 326-333.

McKenzie, E., Young, K., Hircock, M., Bennett, J., Bhaman, M., Felix, R., Turner, P., Stamps, A., McMillan, D., Saville, G., *et al.* (2003). Biochemical characterization of the active heterodimer form of human heparanase (Hpa1) protein expressed in insect cells. Biochem J *373*, 423-435.

Millauer, B., Shawver, L. K., Plate, K. H., Risau, W., and Ullrich, A. (1994). Glioblastoma growth inhibited in vivo by a dominant-negative Flk-1 mutant. Nature *367*, 576-579.

Montesano, R., Pepper, M. S., Mohle-Steinlein, U., Risau, W., Wagner, E. F., and Orci, L. (1990). Increased proteolytic activity is responsible for the aberrant morphogenetic behavior of endothelial cells expressing the middle T oncogene. Cell *62*, 435-445.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, D., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1983). Heparan sulfate degradation: relation to tumor invasive and metastatic properties of mouse B16 melanoma sublines. Science 220, 611-613.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., Di Ferrante, N., and Nicolson, G. L. (1984). Metastatic melanoma cell heparanase. Characterization of heparan sulfate degradation fragments produced by B16 melanoma endoglucuronidase. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 259, 2283-2290.

Nakajima, M., Irimura, T., and Nicolson, G. L. (1988). Heparanases and tumor metastasis. J Cell Biochem *36*, 157-167.

Narita, K., Staub, J., Chien, J., Meyer, K., Bauer, M., Friedl, A., Ramakrishnan, S., and Shridhar, V. (2006). HSulf-1 Inhibits Angiogenesis and Tumorigenesis In vivo. Cancer Res *66*, 6025-6032.

Neufeld, G., Cohen, T., Gitay-Goren, H., Poltorak, Z., Tessler, S., Sharon, R., Gengrinovitch, S., and Levi, B. Z. (1996). Similarities and differences between the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) splice variants. Cancer Metastasis Reviews *15*, 153-158.

Nurcombe, V., Smart, C. E., Chipperfield, H., Cool, S. M., Boilly, B., and Hondermarck, H. (2000). The proliferative and migratory activities of breast cancer cells can be differentially regulated by heparan sulfates. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *275*, 30009-30018.

Parish, C. R., Coombe, D. R., Jakobsen, K. B., Bennett, F. A., and Underwood, P. A. (1987). Evidence that sulphated polysaccharides inhibit tumour metastasis by blocking tumour-cell-derived heparanases. Int J Cancer *40*, 511-518.

Parish, C. R., Freeman, C., and Hulett, M. D. (2001). Heparanase: a key enzyme involved in cell invasion. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Reviews on Cancer *1471*, M99-M108.

Perrimon, N., and Bernfield, M. (2000). Specificities of heparan sulphate proteoglycans in developmental processes. Nature 404, 725-728.

Pervin, A., Gallo, C., Jandik, K. A., Han, X. J., and Linhardt, R. J. (1995). Preparation and structural characterization of large heparin-derived oligosaccharides. Glycobiology *5*, 83-95.

Plate, K. H., Breier, G., Weich, H. A., and Risau, W. (1992). Vascular endothelial growth factor is a potential tumour angiogenesis factor in human gliomas in vivo. Nature *359*, 845-848.

Plouet, J., Moro, F., Bertagnolli, S., Coldeboeuf, N., Mazarguil, H., Clamens, S., and Bayard, F. (1997). Extracellular cleavage of the vascular endothelial growth factor 189-amino acid form by urokinase is required for its mitogenic effect. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 272, 13390-13396.

Raman, R., Venkataraman, G., Ernst, S., Sasisekharan, V., and Sasisekharan, R. (2003). Structural specificity of heparin binding in the fibroblast growth factor family of proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA *100*, 2357-2362.

Ranieri, G., Patruno, R., Ruggieri, E., Montemurro, S., Valerio, P., and Ribatti, D. (2006). Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) as a target of bevacizumab in cancer: from the biology to the clinic. Curr Med Chem *13*, 1845-1857.

Rapraeger, A. C. (1995). In the clutches of proteoglycans: how does heparan sulfate regulate FGF binding? Chemistry & Biology 2, 645-649.

Reiland, J., Kempf, D., Roy, M., Denkins, Y., and Marchetti, D. (2006). FGF2 Binding, Signaling, and Angiogenesis Are Modulated by Heparanase in Metastatic Melanoma Cells. Neoplasia *8*, 596-606.

Reiland, J., Sanderson, R. D., Waguespack, M., Barker, S. A., Long, R., Carson, D. D., and Marchetti, D. (2004). Heparanase degrades syndecan-1 and perlecan heparan sulfate: functional implications for tumor cell invasion. The Journal of Biological Chemistry *279*, 8047-8055.

Robinson, C. J., Mulloy, B., Gallagher, J. T., and Stringer, S. E. (2006). VEGF165-binding Sites within Heparan Sulfate Encompass Two Highly Sulfated Domains and Can Be Liberated by K5 Lyase. J Biol Chem 281, 1731-1740.

Rosenberg, R. D., Shworak, N. W., Liu, J., Schwartz, J. J., and Zhang, L. (1997). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans of the cardiovascular system. Specific structures emerge but how is synthesis regulated? The Journal of Clinical Investigation *99*, 2062-2070.

Roy, M., Reiland, J., Murry, B. P., Chouljenko, V., Kousoulas, K. G., and Marchetti, D. (2005). Antisense-mediated suppression of Heparanase gene inhibits melanoma cell invasion. Neoplasia 7, 253-262.

Saad, O. M., Ebel, H., Uchimura, K., Rosen, S. D., Bertozzi, C. R., and Leary, J. A. (2005). Compositional profiling of heparin/heparan sulfate using mass spectrometry: assay for specificity of a novel extracellular human endosulfatase. Glycobiology *15*, 818-826.

Saleh, M., Stacker, S. A., and Wilks, A. F. (1996). Inhibition of growth of C6 glioma cells in vivo by expression of antisense vascular endothelial growth factor sequence. Cancer Res *56*, 393-401.

Sanderson, R. D., Yang, Y., Suva, L. J., and Kelly, T. (2004). Heparan sulfate proteoglycans and heparanase--partners in osteolytic tumor growth and metastasis. Matrix Biology *23*, 341-352.

Sanderson, R.D., Yang, Y., Kelly, T., Macleod, V., Dai, Y., Theus, A. (2005). Enzymatic remodeling of heparan sulfate proteoglycans within the tumor microenvironment: Growth regulation and the prospect of new cancer therapies. Journal of Cellular Biochemistry *96*, 897-905.

Sasaki, N., Higashi, N., Taka, T., Nakajima, M., and Irimura, T. (2004). Cell surface localization of heparanase on macrophages regulates degradation of extracellular matrix heparan sulfate. J Immunol *172*, 3830-3835.

Sasisekharan, R., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., and Narayanasami, U. (2002). Roles of heparan-sulphate glycosaminoglycans in cancer. Nature Reviews 2, 521-528.

Sasisekharan, R., and Venkataraman, G. (2000). Heparin and heparan sulfate: biosynthesis, structure and function. Curr Opin Chem Biol *4*, 626-631.

Schlessinger, J., Lax, I., and Lemmon, M. (1995). Regulation of growth factor activation by proteoglycans: what is the role of the low affinity receptors? Cell *83*, 357-360.

Schubert, S. Y., Ilan, N., Shushy, M., Ben Izhak, O., Vlodavsky, I., and Goldshmidt, O. (2004). Human heparanase nuclear localization and enzymatic activity. Laboratory Investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology *84*, 535-544.

Senger, D. R., Galli, S. J., Dvorak, A. M., Perruzzi, C. A., Harvey, V. S., and Dvorak, H. F. (1983). Tumor cells secrete a vascular permeability factor that promotes accumulation of ascites fluid. Science *219*, 983-985.

Senger, D. R., Perruzzi, C. A., Feder, J., and Dvorak, H. F. (1986). A highly conserved vascular permeability factor secreted by a variety of human and rodent tumor cell lines. Cancer Res *46*, 5629-5632.

Tang, W., Nakamura, Y., Tsujimoto, M., Sato, M., Wang, X., Kurozumi, K., Nakahara, M., Nakao, K., Nakamura, M., Mori, I., and Kakudo, K. (2002). Heparanase: a key enzyme in invasion and metastasis of gastric carcinoma. Mod Pathol *15*, 593-598.

Terman, B., Khandke, L., Dougher-Vermazan, M., Maglione, D., Lassam, N. J., Gospodarowicz, D., Persico, M. G., Bohlen, P., and Eisinger, M. (1994). VEGF receptor subtypes KDR and FLT1 show different sensitivities to heparin and placenta growth factor. Growth Factors *11*, 187-195.

Tischer, E., Mitchell, R., Hartman, T., Silva, M., Gospodarowicz, D., Fiddes, J. C., and Abraham, J. A. (1991). The human gene for vascular endothelial growth factor. Multiple protein forms are encoded through alternative exon splicing. J Biol Chem *266*, 11947-11954.

Toyoshima, M., and Nakajima, M. (1999). Human heparanase. Purification, characterization, cloning, and expression. J Biol Chem 274, 24153-24160.

Tuder, R. M., Flook, B. E., and Voelkel, N. F. (1995). Increased gene expression for VEGF and the VEGF receptors KDR/Flk and Flt in lungs exposed to acute or to chronic hypoxia. Modulation of gene expression by nitric oxide. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *95*, 1798-1807.

Uno, F., Fujiwara, T., Takata, Y., Ohtani, S., Katsuda, K., Takaoka, M., Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Nakajima, M., and Tanaka, N. (2001). Antisense-mediated Suppression of Human Heparanase Gene Expression Inhibits Pleural Dissemination of Human Cancer Cells. Cancer Res *61*, 7855-7860.

Varki, N. M., and Varki, A. (2002). Heparin inhibition of selectin-mediated interactions during the hematogenous phase of carcinoma metastasis: rationale for clinical studies in humans. Semin Thromb Hemost 28, 53-66.

Vlodavsky, I., Bar-Shavit, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bashkin, P., and Fuks, Z. (1991). Extracellular sequestration and release of fibroblast growth factor: a regulatory mechanism? Trends in Biochemical Sciences *16*, 268-271.

Vlodavsky, I., Elkin, M., Pappo, O., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Aviv, A., Pecker, I., and Friedmann, Y. (2000). Mammalian heparanase as mediator of tumor metastasis and angiogenesis. Isr Med Assoc J 2 *Suppl*, 37-45.

Vlodavsky, I., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *108*, 341-347.

Vlodavsky, I., Friedmann, Y., Elkin, M., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bitan, M., Pappo, O., Peretz, T., Michal, I., *et al.* (1999). Mammalian heparanase: gene cloning, expression and function in tumor progression and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 793-802.

Vlodavsky, I., Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Metzger, S., Chajek-Shaul, T., Atzmon, R., Guatta-Rangini, Z., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer progression and normal development. Biochimie *83*, 831-839.

Xu, X., Rao, G., Quiros, R. M., Kim, A. W., Miao, H.-Q., Brunn, G. J., Platt, J. L., Gattuso, P., and Prinz, R. A. (2007). In Vivo and in Vitro Degradation of Heparan Sulfate (HS) Proteoglycans by HPR1 in Pancreatic Adenocarcinomas: Loss of cell surface HS suppresses fibroblast growth factor 2-mediated cell signaling and proliferation. J Biol Chem 282, 2363-2373.

Yano, S., Shinohara, H., Herbst, R. S., Kuniyasu, H., Bucana, C. D., Ellis, L. M., Davis, D. W., McConkey, D. J., and Fidler, I. J. (2000). Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor is necessary but not sufficient for production and growth of brain metastasis. Cancer Res *60*, 4959-4967.

Zetser, A., Bashenko, Y., Miao, H.-Q., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2003). Heparanase Affects Adhesive and Tumorigenic Potential of Human Glioma Cells. Cancer Res *63*, 7733-7741.

CHAPTER V CONCLUDING REMARKS

SUMMARY

In the first part of these studies it was demonstrated that HPSE is an important molecular determinant of metastasis. Down regulation of HPSE by an adenoviral antisense construct (Ad-AS/hep) decreased its expression and activity that correlated with invasive cellular properties in vitro and in vivo. Ad-AS/hep treatment of the human brain-metastatic melanoma cells (70W) inhibited HPSE-mediated invasion as indicated by the MatrigelTM invasion assay in vitro, and decreased lung tumor colonization compared to control in vivo in nude mice (Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). When injected in the internal carotid artery, we observed a complete inhibition of brain tumor formation following Ad-AS/hep treatment in nude mice. Unexpectedly, overexpression of HPSE by Ad-S/hep also inhibited brain tumor formation possible due to extensive degradation of cell surface HS which in turn modifies growth factor activity (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). Briefly, the results by Reiland et al. (2006), suggested that at low concentration (which mimics the physiological concentration of HPSE in vivo), HPSE promotes melanoma tumorigenesis by stimulating FGF2-mediated signaling and activity, but at higher concentration it can also inhibit metastasis by attenuating FGF2-mediated signaling and activity in melanoma through extensive remodeling of the cell-surface HS (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006).

Finally, cell-surface heparan sulfate is also known to inhibit or promote tumorigenesis depending on size and composition. We proposed that HPSE generates bioactive HS chains from the melanoma cell-surface that modify biological activities associated with vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), a molecule essential for brain metastasis. HPSE-degraded melanoma cell-surface HS stimulated migration but not proliferation of melanoma *in vitro*; it

also enhanced angiogenesis *in vivo*, independent of VEGF 165. This is in agreement with that current report by Robinson et al. (2006) which demonstrated that VEGF requires highly sulfated sites on the HS for binding and that cleavage of HS by heparinases or HPSE severely reduced VEGF165 binding (Robinson, Mulloy et al. 2006). This may explain the reason we failed to observe any biological effect with exogenously added VEGF and HPSE-degraded HS in melanoma. Another possibility could be that the basal level of activity that we observed was due to either VEGF binding to only endogenous cell-surface HS, or, autocrine VEGF produced by the melanoma cells saturated this effect. Since, the melanoma cell-surface HSGAG were able to stimulate melanoma migration and angiogenesis in comparison to the controls, it indicated that these fragments are tumorigenic even if they do not affect proliferation of melanoma cells. This finding is further strengthened by the fact that, following Hep III digestion, these fragments lose their pro-angiogenic effects. Interestingly, HPSE-treated melanoma cell-surface HSGAG did not have any effect on endothelioma *in vitro*. This could be due to tissue-specific HS structural differences present between the systems (Esko and Lindahl 2001).

We also attempted to characterize the melanoma cell-surface HSGAG isolated by HPSE degradation by ion-pair high pressure liquid chromatography. However, the method was not sensitive enough to detect nanogram quantities present in our samples.

Overall, these results suggested that HPSE is an important molecular determinant of melanoma metastasis, and that in addition to remodeling the ECM and releasing growth factors and chemokines from the cell-surface, HPSE contributes to the aggressive phenotype of melanoma by releasing bioactive HS from the melanoma cell-surface that can stimulate melanoma migration and angiogenesis.

CURRENT AND FUTURE RESEARCH CHALLENGES

While considerable progress has been made during the last three decades in understanding HPSE biology, there is much more to be learned. Regulation of the enzyme is very tightly controlled under physiological conditions (Parish, Freeman et al. 2001). There is convincing evidence that shows that the enzyme is upregulated in primary and metastatic human tumors and this correlates inversely with poor survival rate of cancer patients (Parish, Freeman et al. 2001; Vlodavsky and Friedmann 2001). However, how this enzyme is de-regulated in precancerous lesions or in cancer is not fully understood. The exact mechanism by which it facilitates tumor progression is also not known. Despite the fact that its pro-angiogenic property is the most accepted mechanism behind HPSE-mediated tumor progression, this requires further confirmation. In the brain-metastatic melanoma as well as a glioma model, overexpression of HPSE protein led to inhibition of tumorigenesis suggesting a more complicated role of HPSE in the metastatic cascade. Interestingly, selective expression of nuclear HPSE in breast and esophageal carcinoma leads to cell differentiation indicating that nuclear HPSE expression could be used as a prognostic marker (Nobuhisa, Naomoto et al. 2007; Ohkawa, Naomoto et al. 2004). A few studies have revealed some of the mechanisms that induce HPSE protein expression during pathological conditions, but HPSE regulation at the transcriptional, translational and posttranslational levels requires further investigation.

Additionally, development of a sensitive, high throughput activity assay or ELISA method to scrutinize HPSE levels and activity in body fluids of patients is needed in order to monitor response to therapy or to predict prognosis. It has been demonstrated that elevated levels of HPSE are detected in the plasma and/or urine of cancer patients as well as in other pathological disorders such as diabetes (Katz, Van-Dijk et al. 2002; Levidiotis, Freeman et al.

2004). HPSE is further involved in autoimmune disorders, diabetic nephropathy, and inflammatory disorders (Lider, Baharav et al. 1989; Levidiotis, Freeman et al. 2005; Edovitsky, Lerner et al. 2006) and we need to investigate the underlying mechanisms. HPSE is also implicated in neuro-degenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's disease (Bame, Danda et al. 1997). HPSE knock-out mice would be useful in this respect and are being generated by several groups to gain further insight into the mechanisms responsible in these normal and pathological processes. We also need a clear understanding of the 3D structure of the enzyme to develop and screen efficient inhibitory molecules. Currently, only a single active HPSE enzyme is known to be expressed by mammals, but recently a 55 kDa HPSE splice variant has been characterized that lacks enzymatic activity (Nasser, Avivi et al. 2007). The non-enzymatic functions of HPSE also point to new areas of interest, including identification of a putative HPSE receptor (Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006).

While HPSE itself is an attractive target for therapy, our lab and others have provided evidence that cell-surface HSGAG are bioactive and thus are another attractive target for therapy (Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002a). However, a major barrier to devising the HSGAG-related therapy had been the inability to sequence these molecules until recently (Karamanos, Vanky et al. 1997; Turnbull, Hopwood et al. 1999; Venkataraman, Shriver et al. 1999; Vives RR 1999; Liu, Shriver et al. 2002b; Saad, Ebel et al. 2005). The slow progress in sequencing technology was due to several reasons. There were very few tools including methods to purify the highly anionic HSGAG sequences, as well as few enzymes and chemical methods to cleave HSGAG precisely. Also, unlike DNA and proteins, there is no *in vitro* system available for amplifying HSGAG sequences of interest. All the available tools to sequence complex polysaccharides involve digestion of the HSGAG with bacterial heparitinases that

produce di- or tetra-saccharides. HPSE, however, produces oligosaccharides and therefore a method is needed to characterize the mixture of HPSE-digested oligosaccharides. Once the HPSE-generated fragments are isolated and sequenced, the individual fragments can be tested for biological activity. Fragments with the highest metastatic properties can be used to design inhibitory strategies which could be effective therapeutically. Furthermore, identifying the oligosaccharide HS sequences will also lead to characterization of the yet unknown binding motifs for various growth factors that interact with HS. Moreover, the design of unique agents targeted against these HS fragments can be an important addition to developing polysaccharide based anti-tumor therapy in melanoma.

FINAL COMMENTS

HPSE has essential pro-angiogenic and pro-metastatic roles, as well as important normal physiological functions such as neo-vascularization, inflammation, autoimmunity, and embryonic implantation attributed to its enzymatic activity (Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006). HPSE functions by degrading cell-surface and ECM HS and by releasing HS-bound angiogenic growth factors (i.e., FGF2, VEGF) from the ECM (Folkman, Klagsbrun et al. 1988) that facilitate proliferation, migration, invasion and metastasis (Ilan, Elkin et al. 2006). Furthermore, HPSE degraded bio-active HS fragments can stimulate angiogenesis by modifying activities of angiogenic growth factors (Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). HPSE activity correlates with the metastatic potential of tumor cells; i.e., sub-lines with higher metastatic potential exhibit a higher enzymatic activity than low- or non-metastatic cells (Hulett, Freeman et al. 1999; Vlodavsky, Friedmann et al. 1999; Yang, MacLeod et al. 2005). Overexpression of HPSE by transfection or an adenoviral gene delivery method increases invasive and metastatic properties in cancers of esophagus, lung and in melanoma (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005).

Conversely antisense, siRNA and ribozyme technologies-mediated reduction of HPSE expression leads to a decrease in invasive properties *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Uno, Fujiwara et al. 2001; Edovitsky, Elkin et al. 2004; Roy, Reiland et al. 2005). Interestingly, exceedingly elevated HPSE expression levels can also inhibit tumorigenesis, probably due to extensive cell-surface remodeling (Zetser, Bashenko et al. 2003; Reiland, Kempf et al. 2006). Additionally, selective expression of nuclear HPSE in breast and esophageal carcinoma leads to cell differentiation which could be used as a prognostic marker in cancer patients (Nobuhisa, Naomoto et al. 2007; Ohkawa, Naomoto et al. 2004).

HPSE also exerts non-enzymatic activities, independent of its involvement in ECM degradation and remodeling. Inactive HPSE expressed on the cell-surface leads to firm cell adhesion, indicating an involvement in cell–ECM interaction (Goldshmidt, Zcharia et al. 2003). Inactive HPSE also enhances endothelial cell migration and invasion (Gingis-Velitski, Zetser et al. 2004).

While we are only starting to appreciate that cells dynamically regulate their HSGAG to alter intracellular signaling pathways in highly specific ways, new technologies that have already been developed to analyze and synthesize complex polysaccharides are unveiling the importance of glycobiology in cancer pathogenesis (Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002). A better understanding of the structure–function relationships of these HSGAGs will help understand how they control various aspects of cancer. 'Glycoprofiling' or mapping out cell-surface HSGAGs on cancer cells possibly could lead to development of prognostic tools and diagnostic screens for cancer detection and staging. Identifying the HSGAG profile of a tumor might also predict its growth and metastatic potential, along with the tumors likely response to therapy (Sasisekharan, Shriver et al. 2002). Finally, the design of novel agents targeted against these HS fragments could be a new cancer therapy. These molecules also might potentially escape immune surveillance in the patients and thus have a long-term therapeutic effect.

REFERENCES

Bame, K. J., Danda, J., Hassall, A., and Tumova, S. (1997). Abeta (1-40) Prevents Heparanasecatalyzed Degradation of Heparan Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans and Proteoglycans in Vitro. A role for heparan sulfate proteoglycan turnover in alzheimer's disease. J Biol Chem 272, 17005-17011.

Esko, J. D., and Lindahl, U. (2001). Molecular diversity of heparan sulfate. J Clin Invest 108, 169-173.

Edovitsky, E., Elkin, M., Zcharia, E., Peretz, T., and Vlodavsky, I. (2004). Heparanase Gene Silencing, Tumor Invasiveness, Angiogenesis, and Metastasis. J Natl Cancer Inst *96*, 1219-1230.

Edovitsky, E., Lerner, I., Zcharia, E., Peretz, T., Vlodavsky, I., and Elkin, M. (2006). Role of endothelial heparanase in delayed-type hypersensitivity. Blood *107*, 3609-3616.

Folkman, J., Klagsbrun, M., Sasse, J., Wadzinski, M., Ingber, D., and Vlodavsky, I. (1988). A heparin-binding angiogenic protein--basic fibroblast growth factor--is stored within basement membrane. The American Journal of Pathology *130*, 393-400.

Gingis-Velitski, S., Zetser, A., Flugelman, M. Y., Vlodavsky, I., and Ilan, N. (2004). Heparanase Induces Endothelial Cell Migration via Protein Kinase B/Akt Activation. J Biol Chem 279, 23536-23541.

Goldshmidt, O., Zcharia, E., Cohen, M., Aingorn, H., Cohen, I., Nadav, L., Katz, B.-Z., Geiger, B., and Vlodavsky, I. (2003). Heparanase mediates cell adhesion independent of its enzymatic activity. FASEB J *17*, 1015-1025.

Hulett, M. D., Freeman, C., Hamdorf, B. J., Baker, R. T., Harris, M. J., and Parish, C. R. (1999). Cloning of mammalian heparanase, an important enzyme in tumor invasion and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 803-809.

Ilan, N., Elkin, M., and Vlodavsky, I. (2006). Regulation, function and clinical significance of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol *38*, 2018-2039.

Karamanos, N. K., Vanky, P., Tzanakakis, G. N., Tsegenidis, T., and Hjerpe, A. (1997). Ion-pair high-performance liquid chromatography for determining disaccharide composition in heparin and heparan sulphate. J Chromatogr A *765*, 169-179.

Katz, A., Van-Dijk, D. J., Aingorn, H., Erman, A., Davies, M., and Darmon, D. (2002). Involvement of human heparanase in the pathogenesis of diabetic nephropathy. The Israel Medical Association Journal *4*, 996-1002. Levidiotis, V., Freeman, C., Tikellis, C., Cooper, M. E., and Power, D. A. (2004). Heparanase Is Involved in the Pathogenesis of Proteinuria as a Result of Glomerulonephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol *15*, 68-78.

Levidiotis, V., Freeman, C., Tikellis, C., Cooper, M. E., and Power, D. A. (2005). Heparanase inhibition reduces proteinuria in a model of accelerated anti-glomerular basement membrane antibody disease. Nephrology (Carlton) *10*, 167-173.

Lider, O., Baharav, E., Mekori, Y. A., Miller, T., Naparstek, Y., and Vlodavsky, I. (1989). Suppression of Experimental Autoimmune diseases and prolongation of allograft survival by treatment of animals with low doses of heparin. Journal of Clinical Investigation *83*, 752-756.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Qi, Y., Venkataraman, G., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002b). Dynamic Regulation of Tumor Growth and Metastasis by Heparan Sulfate Glycosaminoglycans. Seminars in Thrombosis and Hemostasis, 67-78.

Liu, D., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., El Shabrawi, Y., and Sasisekharan, R. (2002a). Tumor cell surface heparan sulfate as cryptic promoters or inhibitors of tumor growth and metastasis. PNAS *99*, 568-573.

Nasser, N. J., Avivi, A., Shushy, M., Vlodavsky, I., and Nevo, E. (2007). Cloning, expression, and characterization of an alternatively spliced variant of human heparanase. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications *354*, 33-38.

Nobuhisa, T., Naomoto, Y., Okawa, T., Takaoka, M., Gunduz, M., Motoki, T., Nagatsuka, H., Tsujigiwa, H., Shirakawa, Y., Yamatsuji, T., *et al.* (2007). Translocation of heparanase into nucleus results in cell differentiation. Cancer Science. Epub.

Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Takaoka, M., Nobuhisa, T., Noma, K., Motoki, T., Murata, T., Uetsuka, H., Kobayashi, M., Shirakawa, Y., *et al.* (2004). Localization of heparanase in esophageal cancer cells: respective roles in prognosis and differentiation. Laboratory Investigation; a journal of technical methods and pathology *84*, 1289-1304.

Parish, C. R., Freeman, C., and Hulett, M. D. (2001). Heparanase: a key enzyme involved in cell invasion. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Reviews on Cancer *1471*, M99-M108.

Reiland, J., Kempf, D., Roy, M., Denkins, Y., and Marchetti, D. (2006). FGF2 Binding, Signaling, and Angiogenesis Are Modulated by Heparanase in Metastatic Melanoma Cells. Neoplasia *8*, 596-606.

Roy, M., Reiland, J., Murry, B. P., Chouljenko, V., Kousoulas, K. G., and Marchetti, D. (2005). Antisense-mediated suppression of Heparanase gene inhibits melanoma cell invasion. Neoplasia *7*, 253-262.

Robinson, C. J., Mulloy, B., Gallagher, J. T., and Stringer, S. E. (2006). VEGF165-binding Sites within Heparan Sulfate Encompass Two Highly Sulfated Domains and Can Be Liberated by K5 Lyase. J Biol Chem 281, 1731-1740.

Saad, O. M., Ebel, H., Uchimura, K., Rosen, S. D., Bertozzi, C. R., and Leary, J. A. (2005). Compositional profiling of heparin/heparan sulfate using mass spectrometry: assay for specificity of a novel extracellular human endosulfatase. Glycobiology *15*, 818-826.

Sasisekharan, R., Shriver, Z., Venkataraman, G., and Narayanasami, U. (2002). Roles of heparan-sulphate glycosaminoglycans in cancer. Nature Reviews 2, 521-528.

Turnbull, J. E., Hopwood, J. J., and Gallagher, J. T. (1999). A strategy for rapid sequencing of heparan sulfate and heparin saccharides. PNAS *96*, 2698-2703.

Uno, F., Fujiwara, T., Takata, Y., Ohtani, S., Katsuda, K., Takaoka, M., Ohkawa, T., Naomoto, Y., Nakajima, M., and Tanaka, N. (2001). Antisense-mediated Suppression of Human Heparanase Gene Expression Inhibits Pleural Dissemination of Human Cancer Cells. Cancer Res *61*, 7855-7860.

Venkataraman, G., Shriver, Z., Raman, R., and Sasisekharan, R. (1999). Sequencing complex polysaccharides. Science 286, 537-542.

Vives RR, P. D., Salmivirta M, Hopwood JJ, Lindahl U, Gallagher JT. (1999). Sequence analysis of heparan sulphate and heparin oligosaccharides. Biochem J *339*, 767–773.

Vlodavsky, I., Friedmann, Y., Elkin, M., Aingorn, H., Atzmon, R., Ishai-Michaeli, R., Bitan, M., Pappo, O., Peretz, T., Michal, I., *et al.* (1999). Mammalian heparanase: gene cloning, expression and function in tumor progression and metastasis. Nature Medicine *5*, 793-802.

Vlodavsky, I., and Friedmann, Y. (2001). Molecular properties and involvement of heparanase in cancer metastasis and angiogenesis. The Journal of Clinical Investigation *108*, 341-347.

Yang, Y., MacLeod, V., Bendre, M., Huang, Y., Theus, A. M., Miao, H.-Q., Kussie, P., Yaccoby, S., Epstein, J., Suva, L. J., *et al.* (2005). Heparanase promotes the spontaneous metastasis of myeloma cells to bone. Blood *105*, 1303-1309.

APPENDIX LETTERS OF PERMISSION

Permission to use copyrighted material from Neoplasia by editor Dr. Alnawaz Rehemtulla University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI

From: UM <alnawaz@umich.edu> To: "Madhuchhanda Roy" <mroy6@lsu.edu> CC: Subject: Re: Permission to use copyrighted material for dissertation Date: Thu, 26 Oct 2006 17:58:30 -0400

Please feel free to use the material from your manuscript for your thesis.

AL Rehemtulla

----- Original Message ----- From: "Madhuchhanda Roy" <<u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u>> To: <<u>alnawaz@umich.edu</u>> Sent: Thursday, October 26, 2006 5:20 PM Subject: Permission to use copyrighted material for dissertation

Dear Dr. Rehemtulla,

I am currently writing my dissertation for my graduate degree program, and I am the first author of a manuscript that has been published in Neoplasia: Roy M, Reiland J, Murry B P, Chouljenko V, Kousoulas K G, Marchetti D. (2005) Antisense-mediated suppression of Heparanase gene inhibits melanoma cell invasion. Neoplasia; 7(3): 253-62. I am also a co-author in another manuscript that has been published in Neoplasia this year: Reiland J, Kempf D, Roy M, Denkins Y, Marchetti D. (2006) FGF2 binding, signaling and angiogenesis are modulated by heparanase in metastatic melanoma cells. Neoplasia; 8(7): 596-06.

I am aware of the fact that you have legal ownership of the papers, but I wanted to know if I could use the papers in writing part of the dissertation. If this is possible please let me know the steps to follow. Thank you for your assistance in this matter.

Sincerely,

Madhu Roy

Madhuchhanda Roy, MD Graduate Research Assistant Comparative Biomedical Sciences Louisiana State University Phone: 225 578 9451 Fax: 225 578 9895

From: "Smith, Stephanie (ELS-OXF)" <ST.Smith@elsevier.com> To: <mroy6@lsu.edu> CC: Subject: RE: Obtain Permission Date: Thu, 1 Feb 2007 12:22:41 -0000

We hereby grant you permission to reprint the aforementioned material at no charge in your thesis subject to the following conditions:

1. If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.

2. Suitable acknowledgment to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier".

3. Your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form.

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose for which permission is hereby given.

5. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world English rights only. For other languages please reapply separately for each one required. Permission excludes use in an electronic form. Should you have a specific electronic project in mind please reapply for permission.

6. This includes permission for UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

Yours sincerely

Steph Smith

Rights Assistant

Elsevier Ltd The Boulevard Langford Lane Kidlington Oxford OX5 1GB

-----Original Message-----From: <u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u> [mailto:<u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u>] Sent: 31 January 2007 16:52 To: Rights and Permissions (ELS) Subject: Obtain Permission

This Email was sent from the Elsevier Corporate Web Site and is related to Obtain Permission form:

Product: Customer Support Component: Obtain Permission Web server: <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u> IP address: 10.10.24.148 Client: Mozilla/5.0 (Windows; U; Windows NT 5.1; en-US; rv:1.8.0.9) Gecko/20061206 Firefox/1.5.0.9 Invoked from: <u>http://www.elsevier.com/wps/find/obtainpermissionform.editors?isSubmitte</u> d=yes&navigateXmlFileName=/store/prod_webcache_act/framework_support/obt ainpermission.xml

Request From: Madhuchhanda/MRoy Roy SVM-Louisiana State University Skip Bertman Drive 70803 Baton Rouge United States

Contact Details: Telephone: 225 773 4328 Fax: 225 578 9895 Email Address: <u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u>

To use the following material:

Trends in biochemical sciences
Dempsey LA, Brunn GJ, Platt JL
25
8
2000
349 - 351
Heparanase a potential regulator of cell-matrix

How much of the requested material is to be used: Figure 1

Are you the author: No Author at institute: No

How/where will the requested material be used: dissertation

Details:

Dissertation

Additional Info: Please email at <u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u> or fax the permission letter at 225 578 9895

- end -

For further info regarding this automatic email, please contact: WEB APPLICATIONS TEAM (<u>esweb.admin@elsevier.co.uk</u>)

From: "Smith, Stephanie (ELS-OXF)" <ST.Smith@elsevier.com> To: <mroy6@lsu.edu> CC: Subject: RE: Obtain Permission Date: Thu, 1 Feb 2007 12:38:26 -0000

We hereby grant you permission to reprint the aforementioned material at no charge in your thesis subject to the following conditions:

In a thesis or

1. If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.

2. Suitable acknowledgment to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier".

3. Your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form.

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose for which permission is hereby given.

5. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world English rights only. For other languages please reapply separately for each one required. Permission excludes use in an electronic form. Should you have a specific electronic project in mind please reapply for permission.

6. This includes permission for UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

Yours sincerely

Steph Smith Rights Assistant

Elsevier Ltd The Boulevard Langford Lane Kidlington Oxford OX5 1GB

-----Original Message-----From: <u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u> [mailto:<u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u>] Sent: 31 January 2007 17:02 To: Rights and Permissions (ELS) Subject: Obtain Permission This Email was sent from the Elsevier Corporate Web Site and is related to Obtain Permission form:

Product: Customer Support Component: Obtain Permission Web server: http://www.elsevier.com IP address: 10.10.24.149 Client: Mozilla/5.0 (Windows; U; Windows NT 5.1; en-US; rv:1.8.0.9) Gecko/20061206 Firefox/1.5.0.9 Invoked from: http://www.elsevier.com/wps/find/obtainpermissionform.editors?isSubmitte d=yes&navigateXmlFileName=/store/prod_webcache_act/framework_support/obt ainpermission.xml

Request From: Madhuchhanda/MRoy Roy SVM-Louisiana State University Skip Bertman Drive 70803 Baton Rouge United States

Contact Details: Telephone: 225 773 4328 Fax: 225 578 9895 Email Address: <u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u>

To use the fol	lowing material:
ISSN/ISBN:	
Title:	TheInternationalJournalofBiochemistry&CellBiology
Author(s):	Neta Ilan, Michael Elkin and Israel Vlodavsky
Volume:	38
Issue:	12
Year:	2006
Pages:	2018 - 2039
Article title:	Regulation, function and clinical significance

How much of the requested material is to be used: Figures 1 and 2

Are you the author: No Author at institute: No

How/where will the requested material be used: dissertation

In a thesis or

Details:

Dissertation

Additional Info: Please email at <u>mroy6@lsu.edu</u> or fax the permission letter at 225 578 9895

- end -

For further info regarding this automatic email, please contact: WEB APPLICATIONS TEAM (<u>esweb.admin@elsevier.co.uk</u>)



Copyright - Acceptance of the manuscript should indicate the acknowledgement of copyright release to the publisher (Science Press Publishing Ltd, Budapest, Hungary). The "Acknowledgement of Copyright Release" (accompanies the proof) signed by the corresponding author also implies that it has been agreed by all named authors, the manuscript contains unpublished work/results which is not under consideration, in whole or part, for publication elsewhere (in any language). There is no need for permission to reproduce any portion of the published material.

VITA

Madhuchhanda Roy got a degree in Medicine from Nilratan Sircar Medical College in Calcutta (Kolkata), India, in 1997. After completion of one year of rotational internship in the departments of Medicine, Surgery, Gynecology & Obstetrics and Community Medicine in 1998, she moved to Bombay (Mumbai) for residency program in the departments of Medicine, Oncology and Intensive Care in Bombay Hospital till 2002. She joined the doctoral. program at the Louisiana State University (LSU), Baton Rouge, Louisiana, in Fall of 2002, in Dr. Dario Marchetti's tumor biology laboratories at the LSU School of Veterinary Medicine through the Department of Comparative Biomedical Sciences to begin her career as a scientist. She wants to apply her knowledge of medicine and basic sciences towards developing novel anti-cancer therapy. The degree of Doctor of Philosophy will be awarded at the Spring Commencement, 2007.